





s e:

.



- - 4

.5

Brian Cooke Dental Library Llyfrgell Ddeintyddol Brian Cooke

4th Floor Dental School Heath Park Cardiff CF14 4XY

÷

Llawr 4 Yr Ysgol Ddeintyddol Parc y Mynydd Bychan Caerdydd CF14 4XY

029 2074 2525 dentliby@cardiff.ac.uk



REGULATION OF INTERLEUKIN-18 SIGNALLING IN DENDRITIC CELLS

ANNA KOUTOULAKI

Thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Ph.D. 2008

UMI Number: U584339

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI U584339 Published by ProQuest LLC 2013. Copyright in the Dissertation held by the Author. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 Dedicated to:

Yannis Vallianos

For always being there for me And for his love, motivation and true belief in me

And to my family:

Eleni, Dimitrios and Haralambos Koutoulakis

Thank you for your unconditional love, support and encouragement in everything I do

I love you all, and could not have achieved this without you. Thank you.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisor, Doctor Xiao-qing Wei, for all his advice and support during my PhD. I would also like to thank my co-supervisor, Professor Daniel Aeschlimann for his help and advice during this project. Your doors have always been open to me, thank you. It is very much appreciated.

I would like to thank Dr. Alastair Sloan for his support and all his expert advice on $TGF\beta$ work. Thanks also to Dr. Rachel Waddington for all her support, assistance and advice throughout my Ph.D. A special thank you goes to Dr. Lindsay Davies and Ms Maro Pavli for their full support and advice during my PhD and true friendship that will last forever. You were always there for me girls! I would like to thank Mr Martin Langley for all his expert technical advice and for bringing joy in the lab. Special thanks go to Drs. Janine Landrygan-Bakri, Eirini Bibaki, Mariam Elmokhtar and Li Chen for their friendship, and Mrs Despina and Mr Aris Vallianos for their support and love.

I would like to acknowledge Dr. Lisa Clayton for her input in the design of the constructs for shIL-18Raß-Fc and Mrs Pascale Aeschlimann for her help with qPCR. Many thanks go to Mrs Suzy Burnett for being so special and always helpful. Thanks to Dr. Konrad Beck for generating the figure with the crystal structures of IL-18 and IL-18R. My acknowledgements go to Drs. Sarah Clarke and Awen Gallimore for their help with FACS experiments. I would also like to thank Mr Barrie Francis for performing my sequencing analysis.

Big thanks go to all members, past and present, of the lab! Thanks to Dr. Brita Pukstad, Emma Smith, Dr. Sladjana Malic, Matthew Caley, Dr. Stuart Enoch, Jessica Roberts, John Colombo, Dr. Lorna Fiedler, Jessica Edwards, Dr. Sam Hooper and Dr. Fiona Gagg for your advice and your friendship. I would also like to thank Professor John Lambris and Dr. Rob DeAngelis for all their help and support during my thesis write-up.

Finally, I would like to acknowledge the School of Dentistry of Cardiff University for funding this project.

Abstract

This study demonstrates the mechanism of regulation of IL-18 function by the proand anti-inflammatory cytokines, $TNF\alpha$ and $TGF\beta1$ respectively. The importance of the antagonistic interaction between these two cytokines, to control IL-18 signalling, has been demonstrated using an in vitro model of dendritic precursor cells, which have the ability to produce IFNy and potentially mature upon stimulation with IL-18. The ability of TNF α to sensitise the cells and promote IL-18-induced IFNy production was suppressed in the presence of TGF β 1, in part via a mechanism of IL-18 receptor regulation. TNFa stimulation increased the levels of both mRNA and surface protein of IL-18 receptor, whereas the addition of TGFB1 resulted in 50% reduction of the surface expression of the receptor. Further work confirmed the counter effects of these cytokines on IL-18 signalling, through p38 MAPK activation and T-bet expression. The importance of TNF α and TGF β 1 in controlling the maturation process of dendritic cells, by regulating their early IL-18-induced IFNy production, led to the hypothesis that blocking IL-18 could dampen Th1 immune response in chronic inflammatory conditions, through the regulation of dendritic cell maturation. Therefore, a soluble recombinant human heterodimeric receptor was generated and was confirmed to bind strongly to IL-18. Preliminary in vitro work showed that this soluble decoy receptor was active and able to suppress IL-18 function. Further studies to investigate the effects of this receptor in vivo may lead to the development of a potential anti-cytokine therapy for chronic inflammation.

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	1
ABSTRACT	1
TABLE OF CONTENTS	I
LIST OF TABLES	I
LIST OF FIGURES	I
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONSXV	1
CHAPTER 1	I
1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION	2
1.1 PRINCIPLES OF INNATE AND ADAPTIVE IMMUNITY	2
1.1.1 Bacterial infection induces inflammation by activating innate immunity	2
1.1.2 Activation of specialised antigen presenting cells bridges innate and adaptive immunity	3
1.2 Cytokine Networks Drive T Cell-Mediated Immunity	5
1.2.1 Cytokines determine lineage commitment of T helper cells and their effector functions	5
1.2.2 Interferon- γ production influences the functional differentiation of CD4 ⁺ T cells and the	
commitment to Th1 lineage	5
1.2.3 IFNy-inducing cytokine Interleukin-18	7
1.2.3.1 Role of IL-18 in host defence and disease	B
1.2.3.2 Regulation of IL-18 expression and production	B
1.2.3.3 IL-18 receptor and signalling	D
1.2.3.4 Natural inhibitors of IL-18 15	5
1.2.4 Pro-inflammatory cytokine Tumour Necrosis Factor- α	7
1.2.5 Anti-inflammatory cytokine Transforming Growth Factor- β 1	0
1.3 OVERALL AIMS OF THE THESIS	3
CHAPTER 2	5
2 MATERIALS AND METHODS 20	6
2.1 Cell Culture and Maintenance	6
2.1.1 KG-1 cells	6
2.1.2 Chinese Hamster Ovarian (CHO) Cells	6
2.1.3 COS-7 Cells	7
2.1.4 Freezing, Storing and Thawing Cells	7
2.2 CELL STIMULATION WITH CYTOKINES AND GROWTH FACTORS	8
2.2.1 KG-1 Cell Bioassay	8

	2.2.2 ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK Phosphorylation Assays	28
	2.2.3 T-bet Expression in KG-1 Cells	28
	2.2.4 IL-18Rα and IL-18Rβ Expression in KG-1	29
	2.3 MTT KG-1 Cell Proliferation Assay	29
	2.4 RT-PCR AND REAL-TIME PCR FOR MRNA DETECTION	30
	2.4.1 Isolation of Total RNA	30
	2.4.2 RNA and DNA Concentration Measurement	31
	2.4.3 Reverse Transcribed Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR)	32
	2.4.4 TaqMan Quantitative Real Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (qRT-PCR)	33
	2.5 PULL DOWN ASSAY AND WESTERN BLOTTING FOR DETECTION OF PROTEIN EXPRESSION IN	Cell
	AND CELL CULTURE MEDIA	36
	2.5.1 Protein Concentration Determination	41
	2.5.2 Densitometric Analysis	41
	2.6 SANDWICH ELISA FOR THE DETECTION OF SOLUBLE PROTEIN IN CELL CULTURE MEDIA	42
	2.7 FLOW CYTOMETRY FOR DETECTION OF CELL SURFACE PROTEIN EXPRESSION	44
	2.8 CONSTRUCTION OF EXPRESSION PLASMIDS FOR SHIL18RECEPTOR	46
	2.8.1 Amplification of Target DNA and TA Cloning into pCR®II	46
	2.8.2 Restriction Endonuclease Digestion of DNA	47
	2.8.3 Dephosphorylation of DNA	48
	2.8.4 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis	49
	2.8.5 Agarose Gel DNA Extraction and Simple DNA Purification	50
	2.8.6 DNA Ligation	51
	2.8.7 Cloning of shIL18R $lpha$ and shIL18R eta into the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc Vector	51
	2.8.8 Transformation of DH5 a E. Coli Competent Cells	54
	2.8.9 Plasmid DNA purification	55
	2.8.10 DNA Sequencing	56
	2.9 Cell Transfection and Cloning	58
	2.9.1 Generation of transiently transfected Cos-7 cells and stably transfected CHO cells	
	expressing shIL-18Rα-F, shIL-18Rβ-Fc and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc	58
	2.10 SINGLE STEP AFFINITY PURIFICATION OF THE SOLUBLE HUMAN IL-18 RECEPTOR	59
	2.11 SODIUM DODECYL SULPHATE-POLYACRILAMIDE GEL ELECTROPHORESIS (SDS-PAGE)	
	ANALYSIS AND COOMASSIE BLUE STAINING	61
	2.12 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	61
C	CHAPTER 3	62
3	REGULATION OF IL-18 SIGNALLING BY TNFα	63
	3.1 BACKGROUND	63
	3.1.1 Aims and Objectives	68

3.2 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	69
3.2.1 IL-18-induced secretion of IFNy in the KG-1 cell model system	69
3.2.2 Role of IL-18 in pre-dendritic KG-1 cell maturation	69
3.2.3 TNF a increased the sensitivity of KG-1 cells to IL-18 stimulation	73
3.2.4 Mechanism of regulation of IL-18 signalling by TNF α	76
3.2.4.1 TNFa significantly up-regulated IL-18Ra and IL-18RB mRNA expression	
3.2.4.2 TNFa up-regulated IL-18Ra protein surface expression	
3.2.4.3 IL-18-induced p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 activation	81
3.2.4.4 IL-18-induced activation of p38 MAPK but not ERK1/2 was necessary for IFNy expres	ssion 82
3.2.4.5 IL-18 induced T-bet expression that was up-regulated by TNFa	86
3.3 CONCLUSIONS	88
3.3.1 In summary	93
CHAPTER 4	94
4 REGULATION OF IL-18 SIGNALLING BY TGFβ1	95
4.1 BACKGROUND	95
4.1.1 Aims and Objectives	98
4.2 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	99
4.2.1 TGF β I suppresses IL-18-induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells	99
4.2.1.1 TGF β 1 inhibited the stimulatory effect of TNF α in IL-18 signalling	99
4.2.1.2 TGF β 1 suppressed the IL-18 response less potently in the absence of TNF α	101
4.2.2 TGF β I suppressed the IL-18-induced IFN γ production via down-regulation of the	surface
IL-18Ra expression	104
4.2.2.1 TGFβ1 did not have any effect on the regulation of the IL-18R transcript induced by T	NFa. 104
4.2.2.2 TGFβ1 reduced the surface IL-18Rα protein levels even in the presence of TNFα	106
4.2.3 TGF β I suppressed IFN γ production in response to IL-18 stimulation via the down	!-
regulation of T-bet expression in KG-1 cells	108
4.2.4 The inhibitory effect of TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling was not due to decreased viabi	lity of
KG-1 cells	109
4.2.5 TGF β 1 antagonised the IL-18-induced p38 activation even in the presence of the p	oro-
inflammatoty cytokine TNFα	112
4 3 CONCLUSIONS	116
4 3 1 In summary	120
CHAPTER 5	121
5 GENERATION OF A HUMAN SOLUBLE HETERODIMERIC DECOY RECEPTO	R FOR
IL-18	122
5.1 BACKGROUND	122

5.1.1 IL-18 is a potential therapeutic target in many inflammatory diseases	. 122
5.1.2 Neutralising antibodies to IL-18	. 123
5.1.3 IL-18 binding protein	. 124
5.1.4 Caspase-1 inhibitors to block IL-18 maturation	. 124
5.1.5 Generation of a soluble human IL-18/IgGFc decoy receptor to block IL-18	. 125
5.2 AIMS AND OBJECTIVES	127
5.3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	128
5.3.1 Design and Preparation of $pCR^{\bullet}II$ -shIL-18R α and $pCR^{\bullet}II$ -shIL-18R β Expression	
Constructs	. 128
5.3.1.1 Isolation of Soluble Human IL-18Ra and IL-18RB cDNA	128
5.3.1.2 Restriction Digestion Analysis of the TA-cloned DNA Encoding the shIL-18R α and R β	
Fragments	131
5.3.1.3 Confirmation of Sequence Identity	133
5.3.2 Design and Preparation of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Ra-IgG1Fc and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18	Rβ-
IgG1Fc Expression Constructs	. 134
5.3.2.1 Sub-cloning of Sequences Encoding the Fragments of hIL-18R α and hIL-18R β into	
pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc Expression Vectors	134
5.3.2.2 Restriction Analysis of the shIL-18R α and R β containing pcDNA4/TO-IgG ₁ Fc Expression	1
Vector	136
5.3.2.3 Confirmation of Sequence Identity	138
5.3.3 Confirmation of In-frame Expression of shIL-18R with hIgG1-Fc by Transient	
Transfection of COS-7 cells	. 138
5.3.4 Generation of CHO Cell Lines Expressing Soluble IL-18 Receptors	. 141
5.3.4.1 Generation of CHO Cell lines Expressing shIL-18Rα-Fc and shIL-18Rβ-Fc	141
5.3.4.2 Confirmation of shIL-18Rα-Fc and shIL-18Rβ-Fc Expression in CHO Cells	141
5.3.4.3 Generation of Double Transfected CHO Cells Expressing ShIL-18Rαβ-Fc	143
5.3.4.4 Confirmation of shIL-18Rαβ-Fc Expression in CHO Cells	143
5.3.5 Purification of shIL-18Ra-Fc, shIL-18Rβ-Fc and shIL-18Raβ-Fc for Use in Function	21
Assays	. 147
5.3.6 Interaction of heterodimeric and homodimeric receptor variants with IL-18	. 149
5.3.7 Testing the Ability of shIL-18Ra β -Fc to Neutralise the IL-18 Response in KG-1 Cells.	. 152
5.3.7.1 Analyzing ShIL-18Rαβ-Fc Blockage of IL-18-Induced IFNγ Production in KG-1 cells	152
5.3.7.2 Demonstration of Reduced IL-18-Induced p38 MAPK Phosphorylation in the presence of	shIL-
18Rαβ-Fc	154
5.4 CONCLUSIONS	157
5.4.1 In summary	. 159
CHAPTER 6	160
6 FINAL DISCUSSION	161

	6.1 BACKGROUND	161
	6.2 The stimulatory effects of $TNF\alpha$ on the IL-18-induced IFNy production in dendr	ITIC
	PRECURSOR CELLS	164
	6.3 The inhibitory role of TGF $\beta1$ on IL-18 signalling in TNF α -primed dendritic	
	PRECURSOR CELLS	167
	6.4 GENERATION OF A SOLUBLE DECOY RECEPTOR TO NEUTRALISE IL-18 FUNCTION	171
	6.5 IMPLICATIONS FOR CYTOKINE THERAPY	173
	6.6 FUTURE AVENUES FOR INVESTIGATION	174
7	REFERENCES	177
8	APPENDICES	206
	8.1 Molecular Weight Standards	206
	8.1.1 1kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen™,UK)	206
	8.1.2 SeeBlue Plus2 pre-stained standard, (Invitrogen™, UK)	207
	8.2 VECTOR MAPS AND MULTIPLE CLONING SITES	208
	8.2.1 pCR [®] II Vector (Invitrogen™, UK)	208
	8.2.2 pcDNA4/TO/myc-HisA Vector (Invitrogen™, UK)	209
	8.2.3 pcDNA™3.1 Myc-His(-)A Vector (Invitrogen [™] , UK)	210
		211
	8.3 SPECIFICITY GUIDE OF POLYCLONAL IGG TO PROTEIN A AND PROTEIN G	211
	8.3 SPECIFICITY GUIDE OF POLYCLONAL IGG TO PROTEIN A AND PROTEIN G	212

List of Tables

Table 2.1: List of cytokines and growth factors used for KG-1 stimulation
Table 2.2: Primer and probe sequences used for real time PCR of hIL-18R α and R β .
Table 2.3: Optimised concentrations of primers and probes used for real-time PCR.
Table 2.4: List of different cell lysis buffers used in experiments
Table 2.5: List of antibodies used for the Immunoblotting experiments. 40
Table 2.6: List of antibodies and standards used for the ELISA experiments
Table 2.7: List of antibodies used for FACS analysis
Table 2.8: List of primer sequences encoding the soluble form of IL18R α and R β
with the appropriate restriction endonuclease sequences at the 5'-end (the start
codons are indicated in bold red)
Table 2.9: List of restriction endonucleases used and their buffers and restriction
sequences. 10 x Buffer E was used for all the digestions with restriction enzyme
combinations used in this project [i.e. BamH I and EcoR I; BamH I and Hind III;
EcoR I and Hind III]
Table 2.10: List of primer sequences used for sequencing. 58
Table 5.1: Restriction digestion products of pCR®II-shIL-18R α and pCR®II-shIL-
18Rβ plasmids131
Table 5.2: Restriction digestion products of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Ra-IgG1Fc (both
potential orientations are shown) and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R β -IgG ₁ Fc plasmids.

List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Modelled crystal structures of IL-18 and IL-18Rα12
Figure 1.2: Regulation of IL-18 signalling pathway
Figure 2.1: Reactions taking place in BCA assays
Figure 2.2: Cloning summary of shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc
Figure 3.1: IL-18 induced the production of IFN γ in KG-1 cells in a dose-dependent
manner
Figure 3.2: Expression and regulation of co-stimulatory and adhesion molecules on
KG-1 cells72
Figure 3.3: IL-18 stimulated IFNy production in TNF α primed cells in a dose-
dependent manner
Figure 3.4: TNFa dose-dependently increased the sensitivity of KG-1 cells to IL-18
stimulation75
Figure 3.5: Regulation of hIL-18, hIL-18R α , hIL-18R β and shIL-18R α gene
expression in TNFa primed KG-1 cells stimulated with IL-18
Figure 3.6: IL-18Ra mRNA transcript was upregulated by 10ng/ml TNFa treatment,
while IL-18Rβ was not79
Figure 3.7: IL-18R α , but not IL-18R β , protein surface expression was induced by
TNFα in KG-1 cells80
Figure 3.8: IL-18 induced rapid activation of p38 MAPK and ERK1/2
Figure 3.9: Blocking p38MAPK phosphorylation using a specific inhibitor
(SB203580) completely abolished IFNy production
Figure 3.10: Blocking ERK1/2 phosphorylation using a specific inhibitor (PD98059)
did not have any significant effect on IFNy production
Figure 3.11: IL-18 induced T-bet expression in KG-1 cells that was up-regulated by
TNFα priming
Figure 3.12: Mechanism by which TNF α enhances the IL-18-induced inflammatory
response

Figure 3.13: TNFa promotes the IL-18-induced maturation of dendritic precursor
cells into professional antigen-presenting cells that promote both Th1 and Th2
cell responses
Figure 4.1: TGF β 1 inhibited the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in TNF α -primed
KG-1 cells in a dose dependent manner100
Figure 4.2: TGF _{β1} less potently inhibited the IL-18-induced IFN _γ production in non-
TNFα-primed KG-1 cells102
Figure 4.3: The addition of IL-18 was not sufficient to abrogate the suppressive
effect of TGFβ1 in TNFα-primed KG-1 cells
Figure 4.4: TGF _{β1} did not regulate either IL-18Ra or R _β mRNA
Figure 4.5: TGF β 1 induced the down-regulation of IL-18R α surface expression in
KG1 cells107
Figure 4.6: TGF _{β1} induced down-regulation of T-bet expression in IL-18 stimulated
KG-1 cells despite the presence of TNFa110
Figure 4.7: TGF _{β1} stimulation did not affect KG-1 cell viability
Figure 4.8: TGF _{β1} delayed the IL-18-induced phosphorylation previously promoted
by TNFα114
Figure 4.9: TGF β 1 delayed the IL-18-induced activation of p38 MAPK in TNF α -
primed KG-1 cells115
Figure 4.10: Mechanism by which TGF _{β1} suppresses the IL-18-induced
inflammatory response118
Figure 4.11: TGF _{β1} inhibits the IL-18-induced maturation of dendritic precursor
cells into professional antigen-presenting cells that are able to promote both Th1
and Th2 cell responses119
Figure 5.1: Schematic diagram of the soluble human IL-18 receptor α and β
heterodimeric decoy protein tagged with hIgG1Fc126
Figure 5.2: Diagram showing the genomic and protein representation of the full
length human IL-18R α and IL-18R β
Figure 5.3: Amplification of human soluble IL-18R mRNA with Pfu DNA
polymerase from plasmid DNA containing the full length receptor

Figure 5.4: Restriction digests of pCR®II-shIL18R α and pCR®II-shIL18R β plasmid
DNA132
Figure 5.5: Transferring shIL-18Ra and shIL-18RB inserts from pCR®II plasmids
into pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc135
Figure 5.6: Identification of the pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Ra-IgG1Fc and pcDNA4/TO-
shIL-18Rβ-IgG1Fc DNA plasmids containing the right insert
Figure 5.7: Confirmation of in-frame expression of shIL-18R with hIgG1-Fc in Cos-
7 cells
Figure 5.8: Generation of cell lines expressing shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc. 142
Figure 5.9: Low expression of shIL-18R β -Fc transfected in shIL-18R α -Fc CHO cells.
Figure 5.10: Summary of cloning procedure for the generation of a pcDNA3.1Myc
plasmid encoding shIL-18Rα-Fc145
Figure 5.11: Confirmation of expression of shIL118R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc in the supernatant of
transfected CHO cells 146
Figure 5.12: Analysis of the purified soluble human IL-18 receptor
Figure 5.13: shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc binds to IL-18 with higher capacity compared to the
homodimers150
Figure 5.14: shIL-18Rαβ-Fc can bind and neutralise IL-18
Figure 5.15: shIL-18Rαβ-Fc blocked human IL-18 activity in vitro
Figure 5.16: shIL-18Rαβ-Fc reduced IL-18-induced p38 activation155
Figure 6.1: Models of interaction between APCs and lymphoid cells
Figure 6.2: Model of dendritic cell maturation by their IL-18-induced IFNy
production: Role of TNF α and TGF β 1168
Figure 8.1: Sequencing data of shIL-18Ra TA cloned into pCR®II vector
Figure 8.2: Sequencing data of shIL-18Ra TA cloned into pCR®II vector
Figure 8.3: Sequencing data of shIL-18RB TA cloned into pCR®II vector
Figure 8.4: Sequencing data of shIL-18RB TA cloned into pCR®II vector
Figure 8.5: Sequencing data from pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc plasmid confirming shIL-
18Ra insertion

Figure 8.6: Sequencing data from pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc plasmid confirming shIL
18Rβ insertion21
Figure 8.7: Sequencing data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of th
pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector
Figure 8.8: Sequencing data confirming in frame insertion of shIL-18R α -Fc int
pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc21
Figure 8.9: Sequencing data confirming in frame insertion of shIL-18R β -Fc int
pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc

List of Abbreviations

үс	cytokine receptor common γ subunit
A ₂₆₀	Absorbance at 260nm
A ₂₈₀	Absorbance at 280nm
88	Amino acids
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AP-1	Activator protein-1
APC	Antigen presenting cells
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BMP	Bone morphogenic protein
bp	Base pair
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CAM	Cell adhesion molecule
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CD	Cluster of differentiation
cDNA	Complementary DNA
СНО	Chinese hamster ovarian cell
CIA	Collagen-induced arthritis
CLP	Common lymphoid progenitors
СМР	Common myeloid progenitor
срт	Counts per minute
DC	Dendritic cell

DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulphoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DNase	Deoxyribonuclease
dNTPs	Deoxyribonucleotide triphosphates
DTT	Dithiothreitol
ЕСЬтм	Enhanced chemiluminescence
E. coli	Escherichia coli
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
ERK1/2	Extracellular signal-related kinase ¹ / ₂
FACS	Fluorescence activated cell sorting
FBS	Foetal bovine serum
Fc	Fragment crystallizable
FITC	Fluoroisothiocynate
g	Gravitational force
GM-CSF	Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor receptor
GTP	Guanidine triphosphate
HLA-DR	Human leukocyte antigen-DR
НРС	Haematopoietic progenitor cells
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
HSC	Haematopoietic stem cells
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
ICAM	Intercellular adhesion molecules

ICE	IL-1-B converting enzyme
ICSBP	IFN-consensus sequence-binding protein
iDC	Immature dendritic cell
ΙΓΝγ	Interferon-y
IFNγR	Interferon-y receptor
IGFBP	Insulin-like growth factor binding protein
ІКК	IkB kinase
IL	Interleukin
IL-18	Interleukin-18
IL-18BP	IL-18 binding protein
IL-18R	Interleukin-18 receptor
IPTG	Isopropyl-β-D-thiogalactopyranoside
IRAK	IL-1 receptor associated kinase
JNK	c-jun N-terminal kinase
kb	Kilobase
Kd	Dissociation constant
kDa	Kilodaltons
ко	Knock out
LAP	Latency associated peptide
LB	Luria broth
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MCP-1	Monocyte chemoarrtactant protein-1
MCS	Multiple cloning site
mDC	Mature dendritic cell

MEK	MAPK/ERK kinase
MEK	Mitogen-activated kinase
MHC I/II	Major histocompatibility complex I/II
min	minutes
MIP	Macrophage-inflammatory protein
Mo-DC	Monocyte derived dendritic cell
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
MS	Multiple Sclerosis
MTT	3-(4,5-Dimethyl-2-thiazolyl)-2,5-diphenyl-2H-tetrazolium bromide or Methylthiazolyldiphenyl-tetrazolium bromide
MyD88	Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88
NFĸB	Nuclear factor-kappa B
NIK	NFkB-inducing kinase
NK	Natural killer
NKT	Natural killer cell
OD	Optical density
РВМС	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PE	Phycoerythrin
РКС	Protein kinase C
PMN	Polymorphonuclear neutrophils
PPR	Pattern recognition receptors
Pre-DC	Precursor dendritic cell
Pro-IL18	Precursor of IL18
RA	Rheumatoid Arthritis

RAG	Recombination activating gene
rh	Recombinant human
rm	Recombinant mouse
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNAi	RNA interference
RNase	Ribonuclease
R-SMAD	Receptor regulated SMAD
SD	Standard deviation
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
sec	second
SGBS	Simpson-Golabi-Behmel syndrome
shIL-18R-Fc	Soluble human Interleukin-18 receptor Fc
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
STAT	signal transducer and activator of transcription
TBE	Tris-Borate ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
T-bet	T-box expressed in T cells
TBS	Tris buffered saline
TCR	T cell receptor
TEMED	Tetra methylethylenediamine
TGF β 1	Transforming growth factor-β1
TGFβR	Transforming growth factor beta receptor
Th	T helper
Thr	Threonine
TIR	Toll-IL-1 receptor

ТМ	Transmembrane
TNFR	Tumor necrosis factor receptor
TNFa	Tumour necrosis factor α
TRAF-6	TNFR-associated factor-6
TReg	Regulatory T cells
Tyr	Tyrosine
v/v	Volume/volume
w/v	Weight/volume
WT	Wild type
X-Gal	5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-β-D-galactosidase

Chapter 1

1 General Introduction

1.1 Principles of Innate and Adaptive Immunity

The principles of immunity were acknowledged back in ancient civilisations, where Thucydides wrote about the plague of Athens during the Peloponnesian War in 430BC, and noted that people who had recovered from a previous attack of the disease could foster the sick, without being infected for a second time. However, the origin of immunology as a scientific theory is relatively new, and arose quite recently with the discovery of vaccination by Edward Jenner (1796). Nowadays, the rate of development in the field has revealed the complexity of the immune system and the major goal of research in immunology is the regulation of immune responses, i.e. whether to suppress them, when unwanted or to stimulate them, when necessary to fight infectious diseases.

1.1.1 Bacterial infection induces inflammation by activating innate immunity

As soon as pathogens enter the epithelial surfaces, which are considered to be the first line of defence against infection, they are recognised, ingested and killed by macrophages and neutrophils, through the production of phagolysosomes and respiratory burst (Hampton et al., 1998). Tissue damage and cytokine release in response to lipopolysaccharide (LPS), induce an inflammatory response, where inflammatory cells such as neutrophils, monocytes, eosinophils and lymphocytes enter the site of infection to initiate killing of pathogens. The activation of the kinin system increases vascular permeability for the complement system of plasma proteins (complement components and anaphylatoxins) to enter from circulation and start bacterial killing, through osponisation of pathogens and recruitment of inflammatory cells (Lambris et al., 2008). At the same time the coagulation system is triggered in response to damage in blood vessels and leads to the formation of a clot that prevents any microorganisms to enter the blood stream (Sun, 2006). Cytokines of the early immune response induce the expression of co-stimulatory signals on

macrophages and dendritic cells, enabling them to prime lymphocytes and initiate the slower and more specific adaptive immune response.

1.1.2 Activation of specialised antigen presenting cells bridges innate and adaptive immunity

Dendritic cells (DCs) are the most potent specialised antigen presenting cells (APCs). These cells function as effector cells in innate immunity, play a role in the induction of peripheral immunological tolerance and activate adaptive immunity by taking up bacterial antigens at the site of infection and presenting them to T cells; thereby inducing their clonal expansion and their differentiation into effector cells regulating the types of T cell responses (Banchereau and Steinman, 1998).

The functional diversity of DCs depends on the different DC subsets and lineages and on the functional plasticity of DCs at the immature stage. The CD34⁺ haematopoietic stem cells (HSC) in the bone marrow differentiate into common myeloid progenitors (CMP) and common lymphoid progenitors (CLP). The CMPs further differentiate into CD34⁺CLA⁺ and CD34⁺CLA⁻ that become CD11c⁺CD1a⁺ Langerhans immature DCs (iDCs) upon their migration to epidermis, and CD11c⁺CD1a⁻ interstitial iDCs upon their migration to dermis and other tissues, respectively (Strunk et al., 1997, Ito et al., 1999). There are also another two types of DC precursor cells (pre-DCs) that come from the HSCs during haematopoiesis; the CMP-derived monocytes (myeloid pre-DC1) and the CLP-derived plasmacytoid cells (lymphoid pre-DC2) (Liu et al., 2001b).

DCs are the most potent activators of naïve T cells. Upon encountering an antigen (Ag), immature DCs residing in the peripheral tissues migrate to lymphoid organs, where they mature into professional antigen-presenting cells capable of the efficient activation of T cells. Pattern recognition receptors (PPRs), such as Toll-like receptors (TLRs), expressed by immature DCs (iDCs) facilitates microbial antigen (Ag) recognition and induction of their maturation process (Kaisho and Akira, 2001). Maturing DCs rapidly lose their endocytic ability, undergo an increase in the

expression and stability of major histocompatibility complex class (MHC) I- and IIpeptide complexes, up-regulate expression of adhesion and co-stimulatory molecules (CD40, CD54, CD80, CD83 and CD86) and secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-18, IL-1, IL-12, IL-6 and IL-23 that facilitate conversion of naïve T cells into effector cells. Maturing DCs express chemokine receptors, such as CCR7, that drive their migration into T cell areas of the draining lymph nodes, where they screen for antigen-specific naïve T cells and stimulate them to initiate primary immune responses and the differentiation into armed effector T cells (Sallusto and Lanzavecchia, 2000).

There are two groups of signals that activate iDCs to promote T helper (Th) 1, Th2 Th17 or Treg cell differentiation. Pathogenic molecules such as LPS, bacterial CpG DNA and double stranded viral RNA, along with T cell signals such as CD40 ligand and interferon (IFN)- γ , are signals that activate iDCs to produce IL-18 and IL-12 in order to drive Th1 cell responses or IL-1, IL-21, IL-23, TGF β and IL-6 to induce Th17 cell responses (Mills, 2008). Conversely, inhibition of iDC maturation by the anti-inflammatory molecules TGF β 1, IL-10, prostaglandin E-2 (PGE-2) and corticosteroids, suppress IL-12 production driving Th2 or regulatory T (TReg) cell responses (Kaliński et al., 1999).

1.2 Cytokine Networks Drive T Cell-Mediated Immunity

1.2.1 Cytokines determine lineage commitment of T helper cells and their effector functions

The Th1-Th2 theory, which has hitherto supported the adaptive $CD4^+T$ effector cell responses (Mosmann and Coffman, 1989, Murphy and Reiner, 2002), has been recently revisited. Depending on the cytokine milieu, $CD4^+T$ helper (Th) precursor cells (Th0 or naïve $CD4^+T$ cells) differentiate into the three lineages of Th1, Th2 and the recently identified Th17 cells, all three of which produce different cytokines to facilitate the adaptive immune response. Th17 is the third lineage of $CD4^+T$ cells that has been recently identified (Bettelli et al., 2006) and is the only additional subset of effector $CD4^+T$ cells to be described since the original discovery of Th1 and Th2 cells. Th17 cells produce distinct effector cytokines such as IL-17 (or IL-17A), IL-17F, and IL-6, and promote clearance of pathogens not targeted by Th1 and Th2. Th17 cells are distinct from Th1 and Th2, but similar to TRegs they require TGF β for their development and action (Weaver et al., 2006).

Differentiation of Th1 cells, which are important for the clearance of intracellular pathogens, release IFN γ and IL-12 effector cytokines (Hsieh et al., 1993, Scharton and Scott, 1993), whereas Th2 cells that are responsible for clearing parasites, produce IL-4, IL-5, IL-10 and IL-13 (Mosmann and Coffman, 1989, Min et al., 2004, Shinkai et al., 2002). IFN- γ produced by Th1 cells promotes the differentiation of Th0 to Th1 cells, and inhibits the proliferation of Th2 cells. On the contrary, IL-4 produced by Th2 cells can drive Th2 cell proliferation, and IL-10 can indirectly inhibit the secretion of IFN γ by Th1 cells (Fitch et al., 1993).

1.2.2 Interferon-γ production influences the functional differentiation of CD4⁺ T cells and the commitment to Th1 lineage

As described above, interferon (IFN)- γ is a critical Th1 cytokine that induces the differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into Th1 effector cells that mediate cellular

immunity against infection. Mice deficient in IFN γ are highly susceptible to both intracellular bacterial infections, such as Listeria (Harty and Bevan, 1995), Salmonella (John et al., 2002), and viral or protozoan infections (i.e. Toxoplasma and Leishmania) (Dalton et al., 1993, Huang et al., 1993, Jouanguy et al., 1999). Decreased levels of IFN γ production resulting from gene deficiencies in IL-12, IL-23 and IFN γ pathways are associated with increased susceptibility to mycobacterial and Salmonella infections in humans (Filipe-Santos et al., 2006, Casanova and Abel, 2002, de Jong et al., 1998). IFN γ is also involved in protection of the host against tumour growth (Ikeda et al., 2002, Rosenzweig and Holland, 2005). Apart from the protective role of IFN γ in host defence, the aberrant up-regulation of IFN γ has been associated with the pathogenesis of chronic inflammatory and autoimmune diseases, such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), multiple sclerosis (MS), and diabetes Mellitus (Bouma and Strober, 2003, Neurath et al., 2002, Skurkovich and Skurkovich, 2003).

During immunological synapse, i.e. when an APC comes in contact with a lymphocyte, IFNy binds to its receptor on the surface of the cells and induces STAT signalling. In CD4⁺ T cells, phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of STAT-1, together with TCR and CD28 co-stimulatory signals, induces T-bet transcription factor expression (Lighvani et al., 2001), which is important in driving Th1 differentiation (Szabo et al., 2000). T-bet-deficient mice lack Th1 cells and exhibit a large Th2 compartment (Szabo et al., 2002). T-bet induces two transcription factors, Hlx (Mullen et al., 2002) and Runx3 (Djuretic et al., 2007) to regulate IFNy transcription. T-bet and Runx3 bind to IFNy promoter to induce IFNy transcription, but they also bind to the IL-4 silencer to facilitate commitment to Th1 lineage (Diuretic et al., 2007). Hlx promotes chromatin accessibility at the IFNy promoter (Mullen et al., 2002) and facilitates the expression of the IL-12R β 2 chain (Afkarian et al., 2002). Binding of IL-12 (p35 and p40) to IL-12RB1 and IL-12RB2, subsequently induces phosphorylation of Jak2/Tyk2 signalling and nuclear translocation of STAT4 (Trinchieri et al., 2003), which is able to induce IL-18R (Ahn et al., 1997, Nakahira et al., 2001), thereby conferring responsiveness to IL-18

by mature Th1 cells. IL-12 also signals through p38 MAPK, and loss of its activity in T cells by using a specific pharmacological inhibitor or p38 MAPK deficiency inhibits IFN γ production in response to IL-12, but not in response to T cell receptor (TCR) stimulation (Berenson et al., 2006). The IL-12-driven component of Th1 immune response results in effector cells that produce IFN γ through either TCR-dependent or TCR-independent (IL-12 and IL-18) pathways (Robinson et al., 1997, Yang et al., 1999). The combination of IFN γ , IL-12 and IL-18 signals can optimise activation and expansion of Th1 cells (Grogan and Locksley, 2002, Ho and Glimcher, 2002, Murphy and Reiner, 2002).

1.2.3 IFNy-inducing cytokine Interleukin-18

As described above, the production of IFNy is induced by IL-18 in synergy with other Th-1 pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-12, IL-2, IL-15 and IL-23 (Robinson et al., 1997, Okamoto et al., 2002, Nakahira et al., 2002, Okazawa et al., 2004). IL-18 is a member of the IL-1 superfamily (Dinarello, 1999), together with IL-1a, IL-1B, IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) and the recently described IL1F5 to IL-1F10 cytokines (Dinarello, 2004, Gracie et al., 2003). IL-18, previously known as IFNy-inducing factor (IGIF), was initially described as an unidentified soluble factor present in the serum of Mycobacterium bovis BCG-infected mice challenged with lipopolysaccharide (LPS). This cytokine was able to induce high levels of IFNy in cooperation with IL-2 in macrophage-depleted murine splenocytes (Nakamura et al., 1989). The cloning of IL-18 from a murine liver cell library generated from heatkilled Propionibacterium acnes and LPS challenged animals, has resulted in the sequencing of a 192 amino acid precursor polypeptide lacking a conventional signal peptide and a 157 amino acid mature protein that had the ability to induce IFNy production in T cells (Okamura et al., 1995b). Cloning of the human IL-18 from normal human liver cDNA libraries has revealed 65% homology with the murine IL-18 and subsequent expression of the cloned cDNA in E. coli has resulted in the purification of the rhIL-18 that also induced IFNy production in mitogen-activated PBMCs (Ushio et al., 1996).

1.2.3.1 Role of IL-18 in host defence and disease

Studies utilising IL-18 deficient mice (Takeda et al., 1998, Wei et al., 1999) have demonstrated the important role of IL-18 in host defence and chronic inflammation. IL-18 knock-out (ko) mice have demonstrated increased susceptibility to Leishmania major (Wei et al., 1999, Ohkusu et al., 2000), Streptococcus pneumoniae (Lauw et al., 2002) Mycobacterial (Sugawara et al., 1999), Plasmodium berghei (Singh et al., 2002) and Cryptococcus neoforms (Kawakami et al., 2000) infection. In the animal model of Collagen induced arthritis (CIA), the incidence and severity of disease was significantly decreased in IL-18 ko mice compared to the heterozygote or wild type (wt) counterparts (Wei et al., 2001). Similar result was obtained with the experimental model of MS of autoimmune encephalomyelitis (Shi et al., 2000). In these two studies protection has been attributed to the impaired capability of leukocytes to produce tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α and IFNy due to the IL-18 deficiency. Mice deficient in IL-18 have reduced NK cell response and lower levels of IFNy production (Takeda et al., 1998). Mice deficient in IL-18R also demonstrated defective NK cell activity, showed decreased levels of IFNy production and impaired Th1 development (Hoshino et al., 1999). Loss of IL-18 was also beneficial for animals with experimental autoimmune diabetes (Lukic et al., 2003) and with 2,4,6-trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid-induced colitis (Kanai et al., 2001).

1.2.3.2 Regulation of IL-18 expression and production

The transcriptional regulation of IL-18 gene expression has been reviewed by Gracie *et al.*, 2003. The first 2 of the 7 exons that comprise the IL-18 gene are non-coding. The promoter activity upstream of exon 2 acts constitutively, whereas that of exon 1 is up-regulated by LPS in activated macrophages and T cell lines (Tone et al., 1997). As opposed to all the other cytokines, the two promoters of IL-18 are TATA-less and G+C poor type, which could explain why IL-18 is expressed in various cell types, even non-immune cells. The 3'-untranslated region (UTR) of human IL-18 mRNA lacks the AUUUA destabilisation sequence, which could be responsible for the constitutive mRNA expression of IL-18 in PBMCs and mouse splenic macrophages

(Puren et al., 1999). The IFN-consensus sequence-binding protein (ICSBP) and PU.1 transcription factors have been identified upstream of exon 1 and 2, respectively and are important for the activation of IL-18 promoter, as they are found to be upregulated by IFN γ (Kim et al., 1999, Weisz et al., 1994, Sharf et al., 1997, Shackelford et al., 1995). Activator protein 1 (AP-1) and ICSBP elements are also induced by IFN γ stimulation of macrophages (Kim et al., 2000b).

IL-18 requires post-translational enzymatic processing in order to be biologically active. It is produced as a 24kDa inactive precursor (pro-IL-18) that lacks a signal peptide. Pro-IL-18 is cleaved by IL-1 β -converting enzyme (ICE; caspase-1) after Asp35 to generate the 18kDa biologically active mature form of IL-18 (Ghayur et al., 1997, Gu et al., 1997). The importance of IL-18 activation by ICE is demonstrated in splenocytes isolated from ICE knock-out mice which do not produce IFN γ production upon LPS stimulation (Fantuzzi et al., 1998). Additionally, mice deficient in ICE are protected from ischemic acute renal failure (Melnikov et al., 2001). Similar to IL-1 β , another mechanism of IL-18 secretion is through the ATP regulated P2X-7 receptor, as P2X-7R-deficient macrophages do not produce IL-18 upon ATP stimulation (Perregaux et al., 2000). DCs constitutively produce IL-18 upon T cell interaction via a CD40 signal, since an agonistic antibody against CD40 also stimulates IL-18 secretion (Gardella et al., 1999). Proteinase-3 release of active IL-18 has also been implicated in regulating IL-18 secretion in the presence of LPS in IFN γ primed oral epithelial cells (Sugawara et al., 2001).

1.2.3.3 IL-18 receptor and signalling

The IL-18 receptor consists of an IL-18Ra chain responsible for extracellular binding and an IL-18R^β chain responsible for signal transduction (Torigoe et al., 1997, Hoshino et al., 1999, Parnet et al., 1996). The IL-18Ra and IL-18RB chains both belong to the IL-1R super-family and have an extracellular domain consisting of Ig-folds (~340aa), a signal peptide (~15aa), an intracellular domain (~200aa) that is homologous to the cytosolic motif of the Drosophila Toll protein and a transmembrane domain (~220aa) (Parnet et al., 1996, Born et al., 1998, Debets et al., 2000). The presence of IL-18 activates its receptor through the heterodimerisation of the two structurally related but distinct Ig-like chains, to form a complex required for IL-18 signal transduction (Born et al., 1998, Debets et al., 2000). A study by (Kato et al., 2003) using NMR spectroscopy and mutants for the 50 surface-exposed residues of IL-18, has revealed two residues on IL-18 (sites I and II) that are important in binding of IL-18 to IL-18R α (Fig.1.1) and a third one that is involved in the cellular response and potentially binds to IL-18RB but not to IL-18/IL-18Ra. Another study looking at the carbohydrate recognition activities of IL-18 in KG-1 cells revealed the presence of a single GPI-anchored protein, CD48, that forms a complex with IL- $18/IL-18R\alpha$ and immediately binds to IL-18R β to induce IFNy production (Fukushima et al., 2005).

IL-18R α is expressed on Th1, NK cells, as well as macrophages, dendritic cells, neutrophils, basophils, endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, synovial fibroblasts, chondrocytes and epithelial cells (Yoshimoto et al., 1998, Nakamura et al., 2000, Gerdes et al., 2002, Leung et al., 2001, Möller et al., 2002, Sims, 2002, Gutzmer et al., 2003). Upon binding of IL-18 to IL-18R α , IL-18R β is recruited to form a higher affinity signalling complex (Fig. 1.2) (Kim et al., 2001b, Debets et al., 2000). The approximation of the cytoplasmic Toll-IL-1 receptor (TIR) domains of the receptors triggers signal transduction (O'Neill, 2000), via the recruitment of the myeloid differentiation (MyD)-88 adaptor molecule and auto-phosphorylation of the IL-1R-associated kinase (IRAK) (Wesche et al., 1997, Kanakaraj et al., 1999, Adachi et al.,

1998). IL-18, thus, shares common downstream signalling pathways with important regulatory molecules, such as Toll-like receptor (TLR) that are implicated in regulating IL-18 expression (Seki et al., 2001, Akira et al., 2001), providing feedback loops to control IL-18 function. IRAK then dissociates from the receptor complex to interact with the adaptor protein tumour necrosis factor receptor (TNFR)-associated factor 6 (TRAF) (Cao et al., 1996, Kojima et al., 1998). Phosphorylation of NF κ B-inducing kinase (NIK) and rapid degradation of I κ B, through activation of I κ B kinases 1 and 2 (IKK1/2), result in the release of the p50 and p65 components of NF κ B and its subsequent nuclear translocation (Robinson et al., 1997, Matsumoto et al., 1997) to regulate IFN γ expression, as shown in KG-1 cells (Kojima et al., 1999).

Additional signalling pathways have been described in IL-18 stimulated human NK92 cells through the activation of p38 MAPK and extracellular signal-related kinases p44 and p42 (ERK1/2) (Kalina et al., 2000, Yang et al., 2001, Wyman et al., 2002, Lee et al., 2004, Shapiro et al., 1998). IL-18 has also been shown to signal through MAPK-ERK kinase 4 (MEKK4) in Th1 cells (Yang et al., 2001). Additionally, Tyk2^{-/-} mice demonstrated decreased NK cell activity and IFN γ production in response to IL-18 implicating an alternative signalling pathway similar to IL-12 (Shimoda et al., 2002).



Figure 1.1: Modelled crystal structures of IL-18 and IL-18Ra.

Crystal structure of IL-18 (NMR derived from structure PDBj 1j0s) (**a**). Surface representation of IL-18 site I and II residues responsible for binding IL-18R α . IL-18R α model based on IL-1 β -IL-RI structure (EMBL-EBI entry 1itb) (**b**). Ribbon drawing of the NMR structure of IL-18R α showing the corresponding Ig-like domains that constitute its extracellular domain Distribution of the electrostatic potential of IL-18 (**a**, bottom) and IL-18R α (**b**, left), where blue corresponds to residues with positive potential and red to negative potential residues (figure provided by Dr. K. Beck).



Figure 1.2: Regulation of IL-18 signalling pathway
The expression of IL-18R α and IL-18R β chains is up-regulated by cytokine signals such as IL-2 and IL-12, but inhibited by IL-4 (Yoshimoto et al., 1998, Hoshino et al., 1999, Sareneva et al., 2000, Smeltz et al., 2001, Neumann and Martin, 2001, Nakahira et al., 2001, Smeltz et al., 2002). It has been extensively demonstrated that IL-12 regulates IL-18 via up-regulation of IL-18R β expression, and the synergistic effects between IL-18 and IL-2, IL-12, IL-15, IL-21 and IL-23 can be explained through the same mechanism (Neumann and Martin, 2001, Strengell et al., 2002, Strengell et al., 2003, Hoeve et al., 2003).

IL-18 shares sequence homology with IL-1F7, which is considered to be member the anti-inflammatory member of the IL-1 family, as it has recently been shown to reduce the levels of LPS-induced pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , IL-1 α and IL-6 by translocating to the nucleus after caspase-1 processing (Sharma et al., 2008). The function of IL-1F7 is currently poorly understood. *In vivo*, adenoviral-mediated gene transfer of IL-1F7 in murine tumours results in significant suppression of tumor growth, demosrating a role in anti-tumor immunity (Gao et al., 2003). This cytokine is also shown to interact with IL-18BP leading to the reduction of IL-18 activity measured by IFN γ production (Fig. 1.2). IL-1F7 can bind IL-18R α with low affinity, but it does not recruit IL-18R β chain to initiate signalling (Bufler et al., 2002, Kumar et al., 2002). Therefore, there is a possibility that IL-18R α binds to other ligands and recruits different co-receptors to induce signal transduction. This hypothesis is supported by evidence in a mouse model of inflammatory encephalitis that gene deletion of IL-18R α results in resistance to disease, whereas IL-18 gene deletion does not change susceptibility to disease in these mice (Gutcher et al., 2006).

1.2.3.4 Natural inhibitors of IL-18

There are several natural inhibitors for IL-18, such as soluble IL-18R α and IL-18 binding protein (BP). The levels of the sIL-18R α in the human serum are not known but *in vitro* assays have demonstrated that this soluble receptor binds IL-18 with low affinity and is only able to neutralise its function at an 80-fold molar excess of IL-18 and in the presence of IL-18R β (Reznikov et al., 2002). Conversely, IL-18BP can neutralise IL-18 activity down to 50% at equimolar concentrations, reaching complete inhibition at a 2-fold molar ratio *in vitro* (Kim et al., 2000a, Kim et al., 2002). In addition to IL-18BP, there are several viral proteins identified that are able to suppress IL-18 activity *in vitro*, such as p13 a homologous protein to IL-18BP that is encoded by *ectromelia poxvirus* (Born et al., 2000), and two *Molluscum contagiosum* viral proteins, MC53/54 (Xiang and Moss, 1999). However, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have demonstrated that IL-18BP inhibits IL-18- and LPSinduced IFN γ production respectively (Novick et al., 1999, Aizawa et al., 1999), indicating that it is a more potent antagonist for IL-18 and it will be discussed in detail below.

IL-18BP is a novel naturally occurring inhibitor that is constitutively expressed and secreted to bind IL-18 with high binding affinity (Kd~400pM) to suppress IL-18-induced IFN γ synthesis and regulate Th1 immune response (Kim et al., 2000a, Novick et al., 1999, Aizawa et al., 1999). IL-18BP binds only mature IL-18 and not pro-IL-18 according to ELISA and plasmon resonance binding studies (Novick et al., 2001, Kim et al., 2000a). Apart from IL-18 it can also bind IL-1F7 (Bufler et al., 2002). IL-18BP is not a soluble form of IL-18R α protein but it is distinct from IL-1 super-family member proteins, as it comprises of one rather than three Ig-like domains with only one amino acid identity found in the third Ig domain of IL-18R α (Colotta et al., 1994, Kim et al., 2002). Located on the human chromosome 11q13, the IL-18BP gene is highly expressed in immunologically active tissues such as spleen and intestine, and it encodes for at least four isoforms (IL-18BPa, b, c and d) derived from mRNA splice variants. There are two isotypes of the murine IL-18BP (Kim et al., 2000a). The isoforms that retain their Ig domain intact are the ones that

are able to bind and neutralise IL-18 function, such as human IL-18BPa and c, but not b and d, whereas both murine IL-18BP isoforms c and d can bind and neutralise IL-18 (Kim et al., 2000a). Using mutational studies, two (glutamic acid 35 and lysine 89) residues on IL-18 are identified that are important for binding both IL-18R α and IL-18BP and result in neutralisation of IL-18 function (Kim et al., 2002, Kim et al., 2001a).

IFN γ is implicated in the transcriptional regulation of IL-18BP transcript and protein release that is confirmed using histone deacetylase inhibitor sodium butyrate in a human colon carcinoma epithelial and a keratinocyte cell line, and in several intestinal cell lines (Paulukat et al., 2001). The promoter of IL-18BP has two IFN γ regulatory elements, indicating a negative feedback loop for the regulation of IL-18induced IFN γ through the activation of IL-18BP (Hurgin et al., 2002).

IL-18BP is found elevated in several chronic inflammatory and autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA), Crohn's disease, hepatitis C and in chronic liver diseases (Corbaz et al., 2002, Möller et al., 2002, Kawashima et al., 2001, Möller et al., 2001, Bresnihan et al., 2002, Kaser et al., 2002, Ludwiczek et al., 2002). The levels of IL-18BPa in healthy human serum are 2.15 \pm 0.15 ng/ml (range 0.5-7 ng/ml), whereas in patients with sepsis and acute liver failure they increase to 21.9 \pm 1.44 ng/ml (range 4-132 ng/ml) (Novick et al., 1999). The levels of IL-18 in healthy subjects is 64 \pm 17 pg/ml and ~85% was in free form, whereas in sepsis the levels of both IL-18 and IL-18BPa are elevated (1.5 \pm 0.4 ng/ml and 28.6 \pm 4.5 ng/ml respectively), but there is still some free IL-18 in the serum of the patients that is higher compared to the healthy individuals (Novick et al., 1999). This indicates that administration of an exogenous antagonist to inhibit IL-18 could be beneficial in reducing the circulating IL-18 activity.

1.2.4 Pro-inflammatory cytokine Tumour Necrosis Factor-a

Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α was initially identified in 1975 as an endotoxininduced glycoprotein in the serum that caused haemorrhagic necrosis of sarcomas transplanted into mice (Carswell et al., 1975) and the TNF α cDNA was cloned later in 1985 (Pennica et al., 1985). Physiological levels of TNF α play a fundamental role in the host defence to bacterial, viral and parasitical infections, but inappropriate or excessive production contributes to the pathogenesis of autoimmune disorders, such as RA. TNF α together with IL-6 and IL-8 are produced by human synovial cells stimulated with IL-17, implicating the importance of Th17 cells in regulating TNF α to promote inflammation in RA (Fossiez et al., 1996, Kotake et al., 1999).

IL-18 is also found in significant levels in RA synovium (Gracie et al., 1999), where it has the ability to sustain Th1 immune response and promote TNF α production leading to tissue injury. In particular, IL-18 induces CIA by activating and attracting neutrophils through the production of TNF α , which in turn induces the synthesis of leukotriene B4 (LTB4) (Canetti et al., 2003), a well known chemoattractant of neutrophils (Dahlén et al., 1981, Ford-Hutchinson, 1990). Thus, TNF α has been an attractive target for immunotherapy for RA. Monoclonal antibodies (i.e. infliximab and adalibumab) and soluble TNF receptor:Fc fusion protein (i.e. etanercept) have been used in clinical trials for effectively reducing the symptoms and signs of RA. Blockade of TNF α results in amelioration of cartilage or bone damage (Bathon et al., 2000, Lipsky et al., 2000). TNF α therapy is found to be safe for most patients although a higher risk of mycobacterial infection has been implicated (Keane et al., 2001).

TNF α is produced predominantly by activated macrophages and T lymphocytes as a 26kDa type II transmembrane precursor arranged in stable homotrimers. It is displayed on the plasma membrane and is proteolytically cleaved by the metalloprotease TNF α converting enzyme (TACE) between alanine -1 and valine +1, to produce a biologically active 17kDa mature form of TNF (Kriegler et al., 1988)

that exists as a 51kDa trimer in solution (Smith and Baglioni, 1987). Both membrane-bound and soluble form of TNF α can bind to TNF-R1 (TNF receptor type 1; CD120a; p55/60) and TNF-R2 (TNF receptor type 2; CD120b; p75/80) resulting in the release of SODD (Silencer of death domain protein) and the formation of a receptor proximal complex consisting of adaptor proteins TRADD (TNF receptor-associated death domain protein), TRAF2 (TNF receptor-associated factor 2), RIP (receptor-interacting protein) and FADD (Fas-associated death domain protein). These molecules then in turn recruit enzymes such as caspase-8 and IKK β to the complex where they are activated leading to the activation of NF κ B, p38 MAPK and JNK (Wajant et al., 2003).

A small amount of research has also been documented looking at the effect TNF α on IL-18 signalling and function. In T lymphocytes and NK cells, IL-18 directly stimulates the gene expression and synthesis of TNF α (Puren et al., 1998). IL-18 neutralisation during carrageenan-induced acute inflammation in vivo completely suppresses TNFa expression (Leung et al., 2001). Recent reports have indicated the role of these two cytokines in the pathogenesis of several inflammatory diseases. IL-18 is present in significant levels in RA synovium, where it promotes Th1 immune responses and TNFa production (Gracie et al., 1999). IL-18 knockout mice show reduced incidence and severity of CIA compared to wild type and are associated with suppressed TNF α production and Th1 immune responses ex vivo, which is completely reversed by the administration of rmIL-18 (Wei et al., 2001). In addition, this cytokine promotes the inflammatory response in CIA by activating neutrophils through the production of $TNF\alpha$, which in turn induces the synthesis of leukotriene B4 (LTB4), resulting in the recruitment of neutrophils at the site of inflammation (Canetti et al., 2003). It has also been shown that IL-18 induces human CD4⁺ T cell chemotaxis in vitro and mononuclear cell recruitment in vivo (Komai-Koma et al., 2003). The expression of CD54 on dendritic cells causes naïve T cells expressing LFA-1 (CD11a:CD18 heterodimeric $\alpha_L\beta_2$ integrin) to adhere strongly and cease migration at the site of inflammation. The up-regulation of CD54 induced by IL-18 has been detected on PBMCs (Yoshida et al., 2001). Specifically, monocyte-derived DCs (Mo-DCs) isolated from human PBMCs express IL-18R and are chemoattracted to IL-18. In these cells, IL-18R is up-regulated by IFN γ but not TNF α , and IL-18 induces CD54 (ICAM-1) expression pronounced by IFN γ stimulation (Gutzmer et al., 2003). In addition, KG-1 cells (Kohka et al., 1998) and RA synovial fibroblasts (Morel et al., 2001) also show increased CD54 expression in response to IL-18.

The biological importance of TNF α as a regulator of immunity has been validated by TNF or TNF receptor deficient studies. It can either contribute to or protect the host from tissue damage in chronic inflammatory conditions. This differential role of TNF α depends on the type of the tissue, the cellular context, the TNF-R expression and the timing and duration of TNF α action *in vivo*.

TNF, IL-1 and IL-10 are shown to increase expression of TNFR2, but down-regulate the expression of TNFR1 (Kalthoff et al., 1993, Winzen et al., 1992, Winzen et al., 1993). TNFR1 deficiency in mice leads to resistance to lethal doses of LPS or *Staphylococcus aureus* enterotoxin B. However, infection with *Listeria monocytogenes* in these mice results in lethality, as they are impaired to clear the pathogen (Pfeffer et al., 1993, Rothe et al., 1993). TNF-deficient mice are protected against cerebral malaria and display increased Th1 immune response, demonstrating the contribution of TNF α in the pathogenesis of parasitic infections through the ICAM-1 (CD54)-dependent recruitment of mononuclear cells (Rudin et al., 1997). On the contrary, local production of TNF α and IL-1 β is enhanced by IL-17 in the lungs and resulted in neutrophils recruitment and clearance of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* infection (Ye et al., 2001).

A two-edge role of TNF α *in vivo* is also demonstrated in mouse models of liver regeneration after partial hepatectomy (surgical removal of the 70% of the liver). TNF-R1 knock-out mice show decreased hepatocyte DNA synthesis, indicating that TNF α is involved in liver regeneration (Yamada et al., 1997). Conversely, TNF α through TNF-R1 contributes to liver destruction in models of acute hepatotoxicity (Bradham et al., 1998). Additionally, the differential role of TNF α in neuronal diseases is prominent as demonstrated in a murine model of retinal ischemia, where TNF-R1 exacerbated tissue damage, whereas TNF-R2 signalling protected the host through activation of PKB/Akt (Fontaine et al., 2002). The complex mechanism of action and pathophysiological responses of TNF α , demonstrated by *in vivo* and clinical studies, reveal the importance of this cytokine in regulating immunity.

1.2.5 Anti-inflammatory cytokine Transforming Growth Factor-β1

TGF β 1 exists as an inactive precursor form of 100kDa produced from the dimerisation of 50kDa monomers. This dimeric precursor is cleaved by furin proteases to yield the 25kDa active TGF β 1 dimer, which remains coupled to the remaining portion of its own pro-form, the so-called latency-associated peptide (LAP, 75kDa) forming the secreted latent form of TGF β 1 (Annes et al., 2003, Nunes et al., 1995). A large latent complex is formed by other proteins binding the latent form of TGF β , such as latent TGF β -binding protein (LTBP) or α 2 macroglobulin important in targeting TGF β to the ECM or associated with circulating TGF β (Annes et al., 2003). Intergrin-family members (Munger et al., 1999, Annes et al., 2004), oxygen or nitrogen free radicals (Vodovotz et al., 1999), and heat (Barcellos-Hoff and Dix, 1996) are involved in the process of dissociation and degradation of LAP proteins to activate latern TGF β 1 by mechanisms that are not fully understood (Massagué, 1990, Annes et al., 2003). Hydrophobic interactions and an inter-subunit disulphide bond stabilises the active form of TGF β 1 in a homodimer (Hinck et al., 1996).

Active TGF β 1 then binds TGF β -type II receptor (TGF- β RII), which then transphosphorylates the type I receptor (TGF- β RI) to phosphorylate receptor-regulated SMADs (R-SMADs), that is SMAD2 and SMAD3, at two serine residues within their C-terminus. The latter form heteromeric complexes with a common-partner SMAD (Co-SMAD), known as SMAD4 (Shi and Massagué, 2003, Wrana et al., 1994). Accumulation of the SMAD2/SMAD4 and SMAD3/SMAD4 complexes to the nucleus to control gene expression by binding to the promoter regions of

20

TGF β 1-responsive genes (Hata et al., 1997). The N-terminal regions of SMAD3 and SMAD4 are able to bind directly to the core sequences of GTCT or AGAC of DNA, but SMAD2 does not bind. SMADs bound to the promoter are responsible for maintaining a balance in gene expression by recruiting both transcriptional coactivators and co-repressors (Derynck et al., 1998, Liu et al., 2001a, Prunier et al., 2003, Takeda et al., 2004, Wotton and Massagué, 2001). The TGF β R remains activated for ~3-4 hours following initial phosphorylation and continuous activation of the receptor results in the accumulation of complexes within the nucleus that regulate gene expression (Inman et al., 2002). TGF β 1 signal transduction is also mediated through p38 MAPK activation in a SMAD-independent mechanism (Bhowmick et al., 2001, Yu et al., 2002). TGF β 1 suppresses IFN γ production (Bellone et al., 1995, Bright and Sriram, 1998, Espevik et al., 1987, Pardoux et al., 1999, Sudarshan et al., 2002, Lin et al., 2005, Neurath et al., 2002).

In contrast to pro-inflammatory cytokines, TGF β 1 is the most potent immunosuppressive cytokine that is produced by almost all leukocytes, especially NK cells (Horwitz et al., 1997, Letterio and Roberts, 1998) and it has been shown to play an important role in the regulation of T cell and DC functions (Rubtsov and Rudensky, 2007), as it is a negative regulator of IFN γ production by T and NK cells (Dennler et al., 2002, Letterio and Roberts, 1998). It has recently been documented that IL-18 in combination with IL-12 or IL-15 are able to antagonise the TGF β 1 signalling pathway in NK cells via the down-regulation of TGF β RII, SMAD2, and SMAD3 (Yu et al., 2006). The balance between pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines correlates with the level of inflammation in chronic inflammatory conditions such as RA, as demonstrated by the levels of TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and TGF β 1 in the joint of DBA/1 mice with CIA (Marinova-Mutafchieva et al., 2006). TGF β 1 is thus one of the dominant ant-inflammatory cytokines that ameliorates the inflammatory response induced by the pro-inflammatory cytokines by inhibiting the maturation of DCs and promoting the differentiation of CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ TRegs (Prud'homme and Piccirillo, 2000, Peng et al., 2004, Fantini et al., 2004, Li et al., 2006).

The anti-inflammatory effect of TGF β 1 has also been demonstrated by the group of A. Flavell, who has used dnTGF β RII-transgenic mice using a transgene expressing only the extracellular and transmembrane domains of TGF β RII to block TGF β 1 signalling in NK cells, resulting in the production of large amounts of IFN γ responsible for Th1 development and protection from *Leishmania major* infection (Laouar et al., 2005). TGF β 1 was also shown to inhibit the IL-18-induced IFN γ expression in a murine NK cell line (Hayashi et al., 2003). Additionally, TGF β 1 suppresses IFN γ responses in primary murine CD4⁺ T cells by inhibiting the phosphorylation of IFN γ -induced Jak-Stat signalling proteins and by inhibiting the induction of the T-bet and IRF-1 transcription factors (Park et al., 2005).

However, IFN γ has also been shown to inhibit TGF β 1 signalling via the upregulation of SMAD7, which competes for SMAD3-mediated downstream signalling that is induced by TGF β 1 (Ulloa et al., 1999). Another mechanism of inhibition of TGF β 1 signalling by IFN γ proposed is blocking SMAD transcriptional activity via the sequestration of the nuclear coactivator p300/CREB by Stat-1, which prevents it from associating with SMADs (Ghosh et al., 2001). Another study has provided evidence that endogenous IFN γ can negatively regulate TGF β 1 signalling during the wound healing process. IFN γ -deficient BALB/c mice exhibit increased levels of TGF β 1 expression and signalling at wound sites (Ishida et al., 2004).

1.3 Overall Aims of the Thesis

Findings from both in vivo and in vitro studies have supported the idea that the IL-18-induced IFNy derived from dendritic cells contributes to infection control through the activation of Th1 immunity. However, aberrant expression of IL-18 has been implicated in the pathology of many inflammatory and autoimmune diseases (Dinarello, 2007). Whereas the central role of IL-18 in immune regulation is clear. the detailed mechanism giving rise to the response is in many cases not understood. The complexity of cytokine and cellular interactions in the human body makes it difficult to decipher the role of cytokine action on individual cell populations. Therefore, simple single-cell model systems that allow the uncomplicated investigation of the synergistic or antagonistic interactions between cytokines in isolation must be employed that provide important mechanistic clues. In order to enhance the patient's immune response, the provision of IFNy and TNF α was highlighted as a potentially useful combination for cancer and HIV therapy in Phase I/II clinical trials (Demetri et al., 1989, Agosti et al., 1992). This combination implicates IL-18 signalling as a potential target for therapeutic intervention. This led to the hypothesis that the understanding of the regulation of IL-18 signalling by other cytokines could provide checkpoints that can be targeted to improve anti-cytokine therapy with the aim to control chronic inflammation and autoimmunity. These may be elucidated in *in vitro* model systems.

The aim of this project was primarily to understand the mechanisms of regulation of IL-18 function in order to devise novel strategies for the blockade of IL-18-driven inflammation. Work in the study has focused on investigating the IL-18 signalling and ways in which this can be regulated by stimulatory or inhibitory cytokines, such as TNF α and TGF β 1. Based on the concerns of lymphoid cell impurities in primary DCs, which could account for the IL-18-induced IFN γ production, the *in vitro* model of myeloid pre-dendritic KG-1 cells were utilised in studies within this project to establish the role of cytokine combinations on the myeloid-derived IFN γ production in response to IL-18.

IL-18, TNF α and TGF β 1 are important cytokines driving autoimmunity and inflammation that play important roles in regulating dendritic cell differentiation and action. The fundamental question that needs to be answered in order to study the role of IL-18 in the pathogenesis of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases is what makes this cytokine protective or harmful for the host. To investigate this, I studied the role of IL-18, TNF α and TGF β in pre-dendritic cells. I hypothesised that IL-18 drives dendritic cell responses by inducing IFN γ production, that is promoted by TNF α and inhibited by TGF β 1. Blockade of IL-18 using a soluble decoy receptor could be a potential strategy of reducing IL-18-induced inflammation.

To conclude, the overall aims of my thesis are:

- To investigate the mechanism of regulation of IL-18-induced IFNγ production in dendritic precursor cells by studying the role of the pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines TNFα or TGFβ1.
- To attempt the blockade of IL-18-induced inflammatory response in predendritic cells by generating a high affinity soluble decoy receptor.

Chapter 2

.

2 Materials and Methods

All materials were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Foundation UK, unless otherwise stated within the description of the methods.

2.1 Cell Culture and Maintenance

2.1.1 KG-1 cells

The human bone marrow derived acute myelogenous leukemia (AML) pre-dendritic cell line KG-1 was obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC-LGC Promochem, UK) and maintained in complete RPMI 1640 (stands for Rosewell Park Memorial Institute) growth medium containing L-Glutamine and 25mM HEPES (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) and supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS (fetal bovine serum, Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK), 50UI/mL penicillin (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) and 50µg/mL streptomycin (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) at 37°C with humidified air with 5% CO₂. Cells were grown in suspension and maintained in T-75 flasks (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK) at a density between 2 x 10⁵ and 1 x 10⁶ viable cells/mL. Cells were passaged by centrifugation at 300 x g for 5 minutes at room temperature for media renewal every 2 to 3 days and were split 1:2 to 1:4 for re-seeding.

2.1.2 Chinese Hamster Ovarian (CHO) Cells

The epithelial-like CHO (Chinese Hamster ovary) and the fibroblast-like African green monkey kidney COS-7 cell lines were maintained in D-MEM (Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium) containing 4500mg/L Glucose and L-Glutamine (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) supplemented with 10% FBS, 50UI/mL penicillin and 50µg/mL streptomycin (all Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) at 37°C with humidified air with 5% CO₂. Cells were passaged on attaining 70% to 90% confluency and split 1:3 to 1:5 for reseeding. Cells were detached with 1.5mL of 0.5% Tryspin-EDTA (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) per T-75 flask (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK). Trypsin activity

was stopped by addition of 15mL full growth media and cells were collected by centrifugation at 300 x g for 5 min at room temperature. Cells were re-suspended in growth medium and re-seeded at a density of $1 - 3 \times 10^4$ cells/cm².

2.1.3 COS-7 Cells

The fibroblast-like African green monkey kidney Cos-7 cell line was derived from CV-1, a simian cell line (*Cercopithecus aethiops*), by transformation with an origin-defective mutant of SV-40 (Gluzman, 1981). Cos-7 cells were cultured in the same conditions as the CHO cells (section 2.1.2).

2.1.4 Freezing, Storing and Thawing Cells

Freezing and storing cell line stocks

KG-1 suspension cells were harvested and Cos-7 or CHO adherent cells were trypsinised from a T75 flask (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK) and centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 minutes. Cells were then resuspend in 3 ml of full growth medium containing 10% DMSO and 1ml aliquots of the cell suspension (about 2.5 x 10⁶ cells/ml) were placed into freezing vials on ice. The samples were transferred to a pre-cooled freezing polycarbonate container Nalgene[®] Mr. Frosty (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) containing isopropyl alcohol and foam insert that provided repeatable 1 °C/min cooling rate required for successful cryopreservation of cells. After storing at -80°C overnight, the frozen cells were transferred to liquid nitrogen.

Thawing frozen cell line stocks

The vials containing the frozen cells were taken out of the liquid nitrogen and immediately kept at 37°C. The thawed cell suspension was then transferred into 10 ml of pre-warmed full growth medium and the cells were pelleted by centrifugation. The cell pellet was resuspended in 10ml fresh full growth medium and cultured in a T25 flask (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK).

2.2 Cell Stimulation with Cytokines and Growth Factors

2.2.1 KG-1 Cell Bioassay

To examine the amount of IFN γ produced from IL-18 stimulated KG-1 cells, the cells were cultured at a density of 2 x 10⁵ cells/well in a U-bottom 96 well plate, together with increased concentrations of recombinant human IL-18 (MBL International Corporation Ltd., Japan) for 24 or 48 hours. The supernatant was collected for IFN γ ELISA (section 2.6). In some tests, KG-1 cells were pre-treated with different concentrations of TNF- α and/or TGF β 1 for 24 hours. The pre-treated cells were washed with full medium to get rid of the residual TNF α and TGF β 1 before their stimulation with 50 or 100ng/ml of IL-18.

2.2.2 ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK Phosphorylation Assays

KG-1 cells were cultured at a concentration of 2×10^6 cells/ml and stimulated with 50 or 100 ng/ml of IL-18. 2×10^5 cells were harvested after stimulation with IL-18 for 5, 10, 15, 30 and 60 minutes; the cells without stimulation were used as time 0 control. In the experiment to study the role of ERK1/2 and p38 MARK in IFN γ production induced by IL-18, the cells were treated with increased concentrations of ERK1/2 specific inhibition (PD98059, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) and p38 MAPK specific inhibitor (SB203580, Invitrogen Ltd., UK) for 30 minutes and then stimulated with 50ng/ml IL-18 for 72 hours. The cell culture supernatants were collected and stored at -20°C to be used for IFN γ ELISA (see section 2.6). The cells were lysed with Cell Signalling Buffer I (refer to Table 2.4 for buffer constitution) to be used for Western Blotting as described in section 2.5.

2.2.3 T-bet Expression in KG-1 Cells

To investigate the regulation of T-bet expression in KG-1 cells by pro- and antiinflammatory cytokines, $1.5 - 3 \times 10^7$ cells/ml were added to each well of a 12 well plate containing stimulation with the appropriate concentrations of TNF- α or IL-18 and/or TGF β 1 for 24h. The cells were then harvested by centrifugation at 300 x g for 5min, washed once in PBS and resuspended in 50-100µl of Cell Signalling Extraction Buffer I (refer to Table 2.4 for buffer constitution).

2.2.4 IL-18Ra and IL-18RB Expression in KG-1

To examine the expression levels of human IL-18R α and IL-18R β mRNA and cell surface protein, the cells treated with TNF- α and/or TGF β 1 at a density of 5 x 10⁶ cells/ml for RNA analysis and 1 x 10⁷ cells/ml for FACS analysis in 6-well plates for 16 or 24 hours. The cells were collected by centrifugation at 300 x g for 5min and washed with PBS to be used for total RNA extraction (section 2.4) or FACS staining (section 2.7).

Cytokine	Cat. No.	Source	Stock Concentration
rhIL-18	PHC0186	BioSource, Germany, S.A.	100µg/ml
rhTNF-α	11343013	ImmunoTools, Germany	10µg/ml
rhTGFβ1	T1654	Sigma-Aldrich, Inc. UK	lµg/ml

Table 2.1: List of cytokines and growth factors used for KG-1 stimulation.

2.3 MTT KG-1 Cell Proliferation Assay

MTT [3-(4,5-Dimethyl-2-thiazolyl)-2,5-diphenyl-2H-tetrazolium bromide or Methylthiazolyldiphenyl-tetrazolium bromide] (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) is a water soluble tetrazolium salt yielding a yellowish solution. Dissolved MTT is converted to an insoluble purple formazan by cleavage of the tetrazolium ring by dehydrogenase enzymes (SLATER et al., 1963). This water insoluble formazan can be solubilized using isopropanol or other solvents and the dissolved material is measured spectrophotometrically yielding absorbance as a function of concentration of converted dye. The cleavage and conversion of the soluble yellow dye to the insoluble purple formazan has been used to develop an assay system for measurement of cell proliferation. Active mitochondrial dehydrogenases of living cells will cause this conversion. Dead cells do not cause this change. Modification has improved the sensitivity (Denizot and Lang, 1986).

In this experiment, MTT working solution was prepared in sterile PBS (5mg/ml), filtered through a 0.2 µm filter and stored at 4°C for frequent use or frozen for extended periods. Proliferation assays were carried out in triplicates and 100µl of cells were plated at 1 x 10⁵ cells/well in flat bottom 96 well plates and 50 µl of appropriate cytokine stimulation in complete medium was added to each of them. 150µl of complete growth medium alone (without cells) was used as a negative control. After stimulation, 38µl of MTT was added into 150µl cell suspension or complete growth medium as negative control and incubated for 4 hours. At the end of the incubation period the cells were checked microscopically; live cells metabolised MTT and converted it into a black substance intracellularly. 75µl of cell medium was carefully removed from each well without disturbing the cells. The converted dye was solubilised with 100µl of acidified cell lysis buffer (20% w/v SDS, 50% v/v NN Dimethylformamide, 2.5% acidic mix, pH 4.7 and water up to 50ml,) i.e. containing 2.5% of acidic mix (80% v/v acetic acid glacial, 0.025N HCl, distilled water to 100ml) and incubated overnight in the dark at 37°C with humidified air and 5% CO₂. Absorbance at the wavelength of 540nm was measured using a Microplate reader (EL311, BioTek Instruments, Winoosky, VT, USA).

2.4 RT-PCR and Real-time PCR for mRNA Detection

2.4.1 Isolation of Total RNA

Human KG-1 cells were cultured at a concentration of 5×10^6 cells/ml and stimulated as described in section 2.2.1 for 16 or 24 hours. After stimulation cells were pelleted by centrifugation for 5 min at 300 x g. The total RNA was isolated and purified from any contaminating reagents such as DNA, DNases and other cytoplasmic contaminants, using the RNeasy® Mini protocol for isolation of tRNA from animal cells (Qiagen, UK). The supernatant was carefully removed and cells were disrupted by the addition of 350 µl RLT buffer, a highly denaturating guanidine isothiocynate were added to 10μ l of each 1:20 diluted (in water) cDNA sample. Target sequencespecific oligonucleotide primer pairs were then added to a final concentration of 20ng/ml (usually 2.5µl of a 40µg/ml solution) and distilled water added to 49µl final volume. 1µl (5U/µl) of recombinant GoTaq[®] Flexi DNA polymerase from *Thermus aquaticus* was finally added (Promega, UK). The 50µl reaction mixture was subjected to thermal cycling under the following standard conditions: Denaturation at 95°C for 1 min, primer binding at 56°C for 2 min and sequence extension at 72°C for 3 min for 35 cycles; 1 cycle of 72°C for 10 min.

PCR was also performed on cDNA and genomic DNA samples without the requirement for reverse transcription. In these experiments, 0.1ng - 50ng of target cDNA or genomic DNA were mixed with 2µl 50mM MgCl₂, 10µl 10x concentrated PCR buffer (200mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.3; 500mM KCl), 2µl of dNTP (10mM each dATP, dCTP, dGTP, dTTP), 20ng/ml of each specific primer, 1µl (5U/µl) of GoTaq[®] Flexi DNA polymerase and distilled water to 50µl. The same cycling conditions described above were used.

2.4.4 TaqMan Quantitative Real Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (qRT-PCR)

Total RNA was extracted using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, UK) (see section 2.4.1), genomic DNA was digested with RNase free/DNase I and reverse transcribed to cDNA using SuperscriptTM II RNase H⁻ reverse transcriptase (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) as described in section 2.4.3. Negative control samples (no first strand synthesis) were prepared by performing reverse transcription reactions in the absence of reverse transcriptase. Real-time PCR amplification of IL-18R α , IL-18R β and human acidic ribosomal phosphoprotein P0 (h36B4) was performed using AmpliTaq Gold[®] PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, UK).

The mastermix was prepared on ice containing 1.25U AmpliTaq Gold[®] DNA Polymerase, 0.2mM dNTP mix, 2mM MgCl₂, 1 x TaqMan buffer, 1 μ l of diluted cDNA (0.5 - 10ng per reaction) and the appropriate concentrations of gene-specific

primers and probes listed in Table 2.2 in a total volume of 25µl made up with nuclease-free double distilled water. The reactions were carried out using an ABI Prism[®] 7700 sequence detection system (Perkin Elmer Applied Biosystems, Fostor City, CA). The amplification conditions were the same for all the different genes (94°C for 7 min; 40 cycles of 94°C for 30sec, 55°C for 45 sec and 72°C for 45 sec; 72°C for 7 min). cDNA levels during the linear phase of amplification were normalised against h36B4 endogenous controls.

Absolute quantitation using a standard curve with known concentration for each set of reactions was used. Plasmids containing the full length hIL-18R α and hIL-18R β were used for the generation of the standard curve starting from 6.43 and 23.6ng per reaction respectively. Determination was carried out in triplicates and expressed as a mean copy number per total RNA ± SD. The primers (f, forward; r, reverse; Sigma Genosys Co., UK) and dual-labelled TaqMan[®] probes (Applied Biosystems, UK) that were used to detect expression of the corresponding human genes are listed in Table 2.2. Different combinations of primer-pair and probe concentration matrices (Table 2.1) were used to optimise the annealing temperatures, extension times and cycle numbers.

Oligonucleotide Name	Oligonucleotide Sequence
IL-18Ra forward	⁵ 'CAA CAG CAC ATC ATT GTA TAA GAA CTG ³ '
IL-18Ra reverse	⁵ 'CAA GAA GAA CCG GAA CTA TAT TAC TGC ³ '
IL-18Rβ forward	⁵ 'CCG CAT CAC ATA AGC AAG ACC ³ '
IL-18Rβ reverse	⁵ 'GAT TCG GTT GCT CCT TTC CAC ³ '
IL-18Ra Probe	⁵ '6 - FAM - CCG AGT TTG AAG ATC AGG GGT ATT ACT CCT GCG TG - TAMRA ³ '
IL-18Rβ Probe	^{5°} 6 - FAM - CTC AGC TGC CAA AGT GAT GTA CAA AGT CCA G - TAMRA ^{3°}

Table 2.2: Primer and probe sequences used for real time PCR of hIL-18R α and R β .

Gene	Primer f/r [nM]	Probe [nM]
Human 36B4	300/300 nM	100 nM
Human IL-18Rα	600/600 nM	150 nM
Human IL-18Rβ	300/150 nM	150 nM

Table 2.3: Optimised concentrations of primers and probes used for real-time PCR.

2.5 Pull down Assay and Western Blotting for Detection of Protein Expression in Cell and Cell Culture Media

Protein G Pull Down Assay

Protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow (GE Healthcare; Amersham Biosciences, UK) is recombinant Streptococcal protein G lacking albumin-binding region, produced in *E. coli* and coupled using the Cyanogen Bromide Activation (CNBr) method to Sepharose 4 fast Flow, which is a highly cross-linked 4% agarose derivative with unique chemical and physical stability. The molecular weight of the ligand is about 17,000 Da and has two binding sites for IgG. The binding capacity of the Protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow for IgG depends on the source species of the particular Immunoglobulin (refer to Appendix 8.3 for a Table with the relative binding strengths of antibodies from various species to Protein G as measured in a competitive ELISA test). Protein G binds specifically to the Fc portion of IgG from most mammalian species. In this experiment, Protein G Sepharose 4 Fast Flow was used for the isolation and precipitation of shIL-18R α , shIL-18R β and shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc for their subsequent detection with Immunoblotting.

1 ml of stably transfected CHO cell culture media containing shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc was centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 min to get rid of cell debri and mixed with 30 μ l of already balanced Protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow beads incubated rotating overnight at 4°C. In order to balance the Protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow, 500 μ l of beads were washed 3 times with 1ml sterile PBS, pH 7.4 at 3,300 x g for 1 min and resuspended in the appropriate volume of PBS. The following day, the samples containing the beads were washed 3 times with 500 μ l PBS by centrifugation at 3,300 x g for 1 min in order to discard the non-bound material. After the final wash, the pellet comprising of the beads bound to the protein of interest was resuspended in 25 μ l PBS plus 25 μ l of 2x Laemmli buffer (0.2M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8; 4% w/v SDS; 1mM EDTA; 30% glycerol; 0.3% w/v bromoethanol blue; 5% β -mercaptoethanol). The beads with the reducing sample buffer were incubated

at 90°C for 5 min so that the protein is released from the beads. After spinning at 16,100 x g for 10 min, the 50µl supernatant containing the protein precipitated with the beads was carefully removed to be used for SDS-PAGE (section 2.11) and subsequently Immunoblotting using antibodies against IL-18Receptor α or β chain or IgG-Fc (see Table 2.5 for a list of antibodies). The pelleted beads were discarded.

To test the efficiency of the purified shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc to bind rhIL-18, the same procedure was followed after different concentrations of the receptors were incubated with 50ng/ml rhIL-18 for 1 h at 37°C, prior to the addition of Protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow beads. Then a monoclonal specific antibody against IL-18 (refer to Table 2.5) was used to detect the amount of IL-18 precipitated with the shIL-18R-Fc using the pull down assay.

Western blotting

The cells were lysed with the appropriate lysis buffer (Table 2.4) and the protein concentration was determined by BCA assay (section 2.4.1). Following SDS-PAGE (section 2.11), gels were placed onto Protran[®] nitrocellulose membrane (Schleicher and Schuell, Germany) and proteins were transferred to the membrane in 1x transfer buffer (192mM Glycine, 20% methanol, 25mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.3) for 2h at 25mV, 160mA using X-Cell II blot module in Novex XCell SureLock[™] Mini-Cell system, power supply Novex PowerEase[®] 500 (Invitrogen, UK). The membrane was removed and blocked overnight at 4°C in 5% non-fat dried milk (NFDM, Marvel dried milk powder) in TBS (137mM NaCl, 20mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4) containing 0.05% Tween[®] 20, unless otherwise indicated. The membrane was washed three times between incubations with TBS/0.05% Tween[®] 20 for 5 min. Primary antibody incubations were performed overnight at 4°C (Table 2.5) and all the secondary horseradish perosidase (HRP) - conjugated antibody incubations were performed for 90 minutes at room temperature. When the primary antibody was Biotin-conjugated, 2µg/ml Extravidin-Peroxidase was for detection. Proteins were visualised by chemiluminescence using ECL Plus[™] Western blotting reagents (GE Healthcare, Amersham Biosciences). It consists of a lumigen PS-3 acridan substrate, which is

converted to an acridinium ester intermediate when catalyzed by HRP. The ester intermediate reacts with peroxide in alkaline conditions and emits light, which was detected by autoradiography (Hyperfilm ECL, Amersham Biosciences). Solution A (substrate solution containing Tris buffer) and solution B (acridan substrate solution in dioxane and ethanol) of the kit were mixed in 40:1 ratio.

Antibody stripping and re-probing of membranes

In order to re-probe an already probed membrane with a different set of antibodies, the stripping procedure was followed. The membrane was washed in TBS / 0.05% Tween[®] 20 to get rid of the ECL detection reagents and was rolled into a 50 ml falcon tube with 20ml Stripping Buffer [4ml 10% SDS; 1.25 ml 1M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8; 140µl β -ME; 14.6ml distilled water] rotating for 30 min at 50°C. After the 30 min incubation, the membrane was washed in TBS / 0.05% Tween[®] 20 a few times and was blocked to be used for Immunoblotting as described above.

Cell Lysis Buffer	Buffer Constitution
Cell Signalling Buffer I	20mM HEPES, 150mM NaCl, 1% NP-40, 1mM Na ₃ VO ₄ , 20mM β -glycerophosphate, 20mM P-nitrophenol phosphate, 2mM NaF, 0.25% Na-deoxycholate, 1mM EGTA, 1mM PMSF, 10 μ g/ml leucipeptin, 10 μ g/ml aprotinin, and 10ml glycerol and 1 tablet of Complete Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche Applied Science, UK)
1 x RIPA Buffer	5ml of the 2 x RIPA stock, 0.5M NaF, 0.5M EDTA, 0.2M NaH ₂ PO ₄ ·2H ₂ O, 5% v/v ethylene glycol and 1 tablet of Complete Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche Applied Science, UK)
	1 x RIPA buffer was made fresh for each experiment from the 2 x RIPA stock (100mM HEPES; pH 7.4, 300mM NaCl, 2% TritonX-100, 1% Na-deoxycholate and 2% SDS)
Cell Lysis Buffer II	50mM Tris-HCl; pH 8.0, 150mM NaCl, 1% NP-40 (Roche Applied Science, UK), 0.5% Deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS and 1 tablet of Complete Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche Applied Science, UK) (Fukushima et al., 2005)

 Table 2.4: List of different cell lysis buffers used in experiments.

1° Antibody [final conc.]	Ig Type	Cat. No.	Source
PhosphoDetect [™] Anti-human p38 MAP Kinase (pThr ¹⁸⁰ , pTyr ¹⁸²) [1/1000]	Rabbit IgG	506119	Calbiochem [®] , UK
Anti-human p38 MAP Kinase (341-360 amino acids) [1/1000]	Rabbit IgG	506123	Calbiochem [®] , UK
Anti-mouse, rat and human Tbet (Th1-specific T box transcription factor) [2µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	14-5824	eBioscience, Inc.
Anti-human β-tubulin [1/500]	Mouse IgG1	T4026	Sigma-Aldrich, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rα [0.2μg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF840	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rβ [0.2μg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF118	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IgG-Fc (Fc specific)-Biotin [1/1000]	Mouse IgG2a	B3773	Sigma-Aldrich, UK
Anti-human IL-18 [1/500]	Mouse IgG	D3D4	In-home (Dr. Wei)
2° Antibody [final conc.]	Ід Туре	Cat. No.	Source
Anti-Rabbit IgG-HRP [0.2µg/ml]	Swine IgG	P0399	DakoCytomation, UK
Anti-goat IgG-HRP [0.25µg/ml]	Rabbit IgG	P0449	DakoCytomation, UK
Anti-mouse IgG-HRP [1/1000]	Rabbit IgG	P0260	DakoCytomation, UK

 Table 2.5: List of antibodies used for the Immunoblotting experiments.

2.5.1 Protein Concentration Determination

Cell lysates were sonicated if required and centrifuged at 15,000g for 10min. The protein concentration in the supernatants was determined using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein based assay (Smith et al., 1985), where BCA is mixed with cupric sulfate pentahydrate (CuSO₄ 5H₂O) solution (Pierce International). In the presence of protein, Cu²⁺ is reduced to Cu⁺ in an alkaline environment. One monovalent cuprous cation is chelated by two molecules of BCA, forming a purple-coloured reaction product (Fig. 2.1). This reaction is mediated by cysteine, tryptophan and tyrosine residues, by peptide bonds and additionally by overall protein structure (Wiechelman et al., 1988). 10µl of protein of unknown concentration were mixed with 190µl of protein assay reagent containing 4% CuSO₄ in a 96-well microtitre plate (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK). Samples were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and the plate was read at 540nm on a 96-well microplate reader (EL311, BioTek Instruments, Winoosky, VT, USA). Protein concentration was calculated using known concentrations of BSA at 31.25, 62.5, 125, 250, 500, 1000, 2000 µg/ml on the same plate to generate a standard curve.

Protein +
$$Cu^{2+} \xrightarrow{OH?} Cu^{1+}$$

 $Cu^{1+} + 2BCA \longrightarrow$ purple-coloured BCA - Cu^+ chelate

Figure 2.1: Reactions taking place in BCA assays.

2.5.2 Densitometric Analysis

Where required, quantitative analysis of Western blots was performed using Image Quant software (Amersham Biosciences). Densitometric values represent the ratio of the value of each sample normalised against appropriate housekeeping controls for each sample, in order to measure the relative increases or decreases obtained for samples in the presence and absence of stimulation.

2.6 Sandwich ELISA for the Detection of Soluble Protein in Cell Culture Media

The cell supernatants were placed into in U-bottom 96 well plates and stored at - 20° C to be used for ELISA. In this study, the levels of cytokines in culture supernatants were measured by ELISA, using paired antibodies listed in Table 2.6. The cytokine levels [pg/ml] were determined according to the standard curve. Briefly, anti-cytokine monoclonal antibodies were diluted from 2µg/ml to 10µg/ml in coating buffer (0.1M NaHCO₃, pH 8.2) and 50µl/well applied to high protein binding (600ng of IgG per cm²) flat bottom 96 well ELISA microplate (Greiner Bio-one Ltd., UK) at 4°C overnight.

The plates were washed three times with PBS / 0.05% Tween[®] 20 as washing buffer, and blocked with 100µl/well of 10% FCS in PBS for 2 hours at 37°C, then washed three times with washing buffer. 50µl of the supernatant from the cell culture and diluted standard cytokine were added to the plate at 37°C for 2 hours or at 4°C overnight. After washing five times with washing buffer, 50µl of biotinylated anticytokine detecting antibody (1µg/ml) was added and incubated for 1-2 hours at 37°C. The plates were washed six times with washing buffer before adding 50µl of the extravidin-peroxidase (2µg/ml) and incubated for 1 hour at 37°C.

The plates were washed six times and the blue colour was developed by adding 50µl of SureBlue[™] TMB microwell peroxidase substrate (KPL, USA) for 10-30 minutes and changed to yellow with 50µl of TMB stop solution (KPL, USA). The absorbance of the stopped reaction was read at a wavelength of 450nm using a FLUOstar OPTIMA microplate based multi-detection reader (BMG Labtech, Germany) and protein concentration was calculated by the OPTIMA BMG Labtech software based on the standard curve.

Antibody [final conc.]	IgG Type	Cat. No.	Source
Anti-human IFNγ [2μg/ml]	Mouse IgG1ĸ	MD-1	eBioscience, Inc.
Anti-human IFNγ-Biotinylated [0.5μg/ml]	Mouse IgG1ĸ	13-7319	eBioscience, Inc.
Anti-human IL-18Rα [1µg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF840	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rβ [1µg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF118	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IgG-Fc (Fc specific) - Biotinylated [1/1000]	Mouse IgG2a	B3773	Sigma-Aldrich, UK
Anti-human IgG-Fc [0.8µg/ml]	Goat IgG	G-102-C	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rα [1µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	MAB840	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rα [1µg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF840	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-human IL-18Rβ [1µg/ml]	Goat IgG	AF118	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-goat IgG-HRP [0.5µg/ml]	Rabbit IgG	P0449	DakoCytomation, UK
Anti-human IL-18 mAb [0.5µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	125-2H	MBL International Corporation
Anti-human IL-18 mAb - Biotinylated [0.5µg/ml]	Rat IgG2a	159-12B	MBL International Corporation
Protein Standards	Sensitivity	Cat. No.	Source
rhIFNγ	10-0.16ng/ml	11343536	ImmunoTools, Germany
rhIgG1-Fc	20-0.6ng/ml	110-HG	R&D Systems, UK
rhIL-18	2000-31pg/ml	PHC0186	BioSource, Germany

Table 2.6: List of antibodies and standards used for the ELISA experiments

2.7 Flow Cytometry for Detection of Cell Surface Protein Expression

KG-1 cells with or without stimulation were counted using a haemocytometer to adjust the cell density to 1×10^7 cells/ml in FACS buffer ($1 \times PBS$, pH 7.4, 2.5% FCS, 5mM EDTA); 50 µl of the cell suspension was mixed with 1 µl of the fluorochrome-conjugated antibody for 30min at 4°C in the dark. Subclass controls were used at the same concentration to adjust for non-specific antibody binding and in the case of multiple colour staining, compensation controls (combination of a single positive fluorochrome and subclass control reagents) were used to adjust for spectral overlap (refer to Table 2.7 for a list of antibodies used for staining). The cells were topped up with 1ml of FACS buffer and centrifuged at 300 x g at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was resuspended by gentle vortexing. The cells were washed again for two more times and resuspended in 300µl of FACSFix buffer (FACS buffer containing 2% paraformaldehyde). The samples were analyzed the within 24 hours by collecting 10,000-25,000 events using a BD FACSCaliburTM flow cytometer (BD biosciences).

Antibody [final conc.]	IgG Type	Cat./clone No	Source
Anti-human IL-18Rα-PE [0.5µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	FAB840P	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-mouse IgG1-PE (isotype- matched control for IL-18Rα) [0.5µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	PPV-06	Euro BioSciences, Germany
Anti-human IL-18Rβ [0.5µg/ml]	Mouse IgG1	MAB1181	R&D Systems, UK
Anti-mouse IgG1-FITC (as secondary for IL-18Rβ) [14μg/ml]	Rabbit IgG1	672321	ICN
Anti-human CD80-FITC	Mouse IgG1	MEM-233	ImmunoTools, Germany
Anti-human CD14-FITC	Mouse IgG1	MEM-18	ImmunoTools, Germany
Anti-human CD58-FITC	Mouse IgG1	MEM-63	ImmunoTools, Germany
Anti-human CD50-FITC	Mouse IgG1	MEM-171	ImmunoTools, Germany
Anti-human CD54-FITC	Mouse IgG2b	1H4	ImmunoTools, Germany
Mouse IgG1-FITC isotype- matched control	Mouse IgG1	PPV-06	ImmunoTools, Germany
Mouse IgG2b-FITC isotype- matched control	Mouse IgG2b	PFR-02	ImmunoTools, Germany

 Table 2.7: List of antibodies used for FACS analysis.

2.8 Construction of Expression Plasmids for shIL18Receptor

2.8.1 Amplification of Target DNA and TA Cloning into pCR[®]II

The soluble forms of human IL18R α and IL18R β were cloned into expression vectors obtained from Invitrogen. The cDNA sequence of shIL18R α -Fc and shIL18R β -Fc was amplified by using standard PCR with the proofreading *Pfu* DNA polymerase (Promega, UK) for higher fidelity of DNA amplification and lower error rate. The pcDNA3.1A and pBlaCrepA backbone vectors containing the full length human IL18R α and IL18R β sequences respectively (constructed by Dr. Wei XQ) were used as templates for amplification.

The amplification primers (Sigma-Genosys Ltd, UK see Table 2.8) were designed to incorporate restriction enzyme sites to both the 5' and 3'-ends of the cDNA sequences in order to assist in the sub-cloning of the insert. Kozak consensus sequence was also added to the 5'-end of the primers after the restriction sites and prior to the start codon (ATG) in order to improve the mammalian protein expression of the cloned cDNA fragments. Four additional nucleotides were incorporated at the beginning of the 5'-end of both primers for efficient cleavage, as restriction enzymes may not cleave DNA if the recognition site is less than 3 nucleotides from the start of the DNA fragment. The amplified products were run on a 1% agarose gel to confirm the correct product size as described in section 2.8.4.

The *Pfu* DNA polymerase-generated blunt-end shIL18R α and shIL18R β fragments were purified as described in section 2.8.5 using the QIAquick[®] PCR purification kit and amplified using a standard PCR reaction with *Taq* DNA Polymerase, which added a single 3'-A overhang residue to the each end of the PCR products. The A-tailed PCR products were then TA cloned into the pCR[®]II vector (Invitrogen Corp., UK; Appendix 8.2.1) to confirm sequence identity and in frame expression of the insert. After ligation (section 2.8.6) the products were transformed into DH5 α *E. coli* competent cells and the recombinant plasmids with the inserts were selected with blue-white screening as described in section 2.8.8. Glycerol stocks were prepared

from the colonies grown and the DNA purified using the QIAprep[®] Miniprep DNA purification kit according to the manufacturer's protocol (see section 2.8.9). Purified DNA was tested with *EcoR* I, *Bgl* II and *Hind* III for shIL18R α and *EcoR* I, *Bgl* II and *BamH* I for shIL-18R β restriction enzyme digests as described in section 2.8.2. The concentration of the resulting plasmid was measured as described in section 2.4.2, before sequencing to confirm identity of the sequence using the T7 and SP6 promoter sequencing primers (see section 2.8.10).

Primer Name	Primer Sequence
shIL18Rα- <i>BgIII-EcoRI</i> -Kozak forward	⁵ 'ATC TAG ATC TGA ATT CCA CAA CCA TGA ATT GTA GAG AAT TAC ³ '
shIL18Ra-Bgll1 reverse	⁵ 'TGA TAG ATC TTC TTG TGA AGA CGT GGC CTG GGA TA ³ '
shIL18Rβ- <i>BglII-EcoRI</i> -Kozak forward	^{5'} GAT GAG ATC TGA ATT CCA CAA CCA TGC TCT GTT TGG GCT GGA T ^{3'}
shIL18Rβ-BglII reverse	⁵ 'GCA CAG ATC TTC TCT TTT CTT TCA GTT GGA CG ³ '

Table 2.8: List of primer sequences encoding the soluble form of IL18R α and R β with the appropriate restriction endonuclease sequences at the 5'-end (the start codons are indicated in bold red).

2.8.2 Restriction Endonuclease Digestion of DNA

Restriction enzymes, also referred to as restriction endonucleases, are enzymes that recognize short, specific (often palindromic) DNA sequences. They cleave doublestranded DNA (dsDNA) at specific sites within or adjacent to their recognition sequences. Several restriction endonucleases with their supplied buffers (Promega, UK) were used to digest DNA into required fragments. For a list of the enzymes used and their buffers refer to Table 2.9. All the restriction endonuclease reactions of dsDNA were carried out for 2 hours at 37°C. In general, up to 1µg of the cloned and

Restriction Endonuclease	10x Buffer	Recognition Sequence
BamH I	Е	5'- G / GATCC -3'
Bgl II	D	5'- A / GATCT -3'
EcoR I	Н	5'- G / AATTC -3'
EcoR V	D	5'- G / ATATC -3'
Hind III	E	5'- A / AGCTT -3'
Kpn I	J	5'- GGTAC / C -3'
Xba I	D	5'- T / CTAGA -3'
Xho I	D	5'- C / TCGAG -3'

purified DNA was digested in the presence of $2\mu l$ of 10 x supplied Buffer, 1- $2\mu l$ of the enzymes (10U/ μl) and water to a volume of $20\mu l$.

Table 2.9: List of restriction endonucleases used and their buffers and restriction sequences. 10 x Buffer E was used for all the digestions with restriction enzyme combinations used in this project [i.e. *BamH* I and *EcoR* I; *BamH* I and *Hind* III; *EcoR* I and *Hind* III].

2.8.3 Dephosphorylation of DNA

The dephosphorylation reaction was performed directly after the restriction endonuclease digestion and purification of the vector and before ligation with the insert. During ligation, DNA ligase will catalyze the formation of a phosphodiester bond between adjacent nucleotides only if one nucleotide contains a 5'-phosphate group and the other a 3'-hydroxyl group. Recircularization of plasmid DNA can therefore be minimized by removing the 5' phosphates from both ends of the linear DNA with calf intestinal phosphatase (Seeburg et al., 1977, Ullrich et al., 1977, Ullrich et al., 1992). As a result, neither strand of the duplex can form a phosphodiester bond. However, a foreign DNA segment with 5'-terminal phosphates can be ligated efficiently to the dephosphorylated plasmid DNA to give an open circular molecule containing two nicks. Because circular DNA (even nicked circular DNA) transform much more efficiently than linear plasmid DNA, most of the transformants will contain recombinant plasmids. So, 40 μ l of purified eluted vector DNA (1 - 3 μ g) (see section 2.8.5 for DNA purification) were mixed with 2 μ l (1U/ μ l) of CIAP, 5 μ l of 10 x reaction buffer [50mM Tris-HCl (pH 9.3 at 25°C), 1mM MgCl₂, 0.1mM ZnCl₂ and 1mM spermidine] (Promega, UK) and water to 50 μ l. The reaction was incubated for 2 hours at 37°C and purification of the dephosphorylated plasmid DNA followed prior to ligation.

2.8.4 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis

Nucleic acids were routinely analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis. Agarose gels were prepared at a concentration range from 1% to 1.5% depending on the size of the fragment and amount of DNA. For the digestion of plasmid DNA during sub-cloning and analysis of PCR products 1% agarose gels were used. For the process of optimisation of qPCR primers 1.5% agarose gels were used. Gels were made up by dissolving the required amount of agarose dry powder (Invitrogen, UK) in 0.5 x TBE buffer from the 5 x TBE stock [450mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.4; 450mM Boric acid; 10mM Ethylenediamine tetra-acetic acid (EDTA)] by heating in a microwave oven. The melted gels were allowed to cool to 45°C and 500ng/ml final concentration of ethidium bromide was added. The gels were cast in tanks with combs where they were allowed to set for 30 min. The gels were then submerged in TBE buffer and the well-forming combs were removed. The DNA samples were mixed with 6 x loading buffer (0.75% bromophenol blue; 150mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0; 6mM EDTA; 30% glycerol) and loaded into the relevant wells on the gel. 250µl of 1kb DNA ladder (1µg/µl) (Invitrogen, UK, Appendix 8.1.1) was mixed with 250µl of 6 x loading buffer and 1000µl of TE (25mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0; 1mM EDTA) and 6µl of that was loaded on the gel. The gels were run at a constant current of 10mA/cm gel-length or a constant voltage of 1-5V/cm of gel-length until the bromophenol blue had migrated the required distance. The gels were then analysed and photographed under ultraviolet light (254nm wavelength).

2.8.5 Agarose Gel DNA Extraction and Simple DNA Purification

The QIAquick[®] Gel Extraction Kit protocol (Qiagen, UK) using a microcentrifuge was followed to extract and purify DNA from standard agarose gels in TBE [450mM Tris-HCl pH 8.4, 450mM Boric acid, 10mM Ethylenediamine tetra-acetic acid (EDTA)] buffer (section 2.8.4). All centrifugation steps were carried out at 15,700 x g in a conventional table-top microcentrifuge. DNA bands were visualised with Ethidium Bromide by short-wave UV illumination. The relevant DNA band was excised with a clean, sharp scalpel and placed in an already weighed eppendorf tube. The eppendorf tube containing the gel slice was weighed again and the weight of the gel slice was estimated. Three volumes of QG buffer were added to one volume of gel (100µl ~ 100mg) and incubated at 50°C for 10 min. After the gel slice was dissolved completely, the colour of the mixture was turned into yellow, as QG buffer contains a pH indicator which yellow at pH < or = 7.5 and orange or violet at higher pH, allowing optimal pH for DNA binding. The same method was used for purifying cDNA after digestion, vector dephosphorylation or Klenow blunt-ending of DNA without having to incubate the samples 50°C for 10 min, as there is no gel to dissolve.

One volume of isopropanol was then added to increase the yield of DNA fragments <500bp and >4kb. The sample was applied to the QIAquick[®] column already placed into a 2ml collection tube and centrifuged for 1 min. The flow-through was discarded and 500µl of QG buffer were added to remove all the traces of agarose. If the DNA was to be used for salt sensitive applications, such as blunt-end ligation, 750µl of PE buffer was added for 2 - 5 min to the column before centrifuging for 1 min to wash. The flow-through was discarded and an additional centrifugation step was performed to remove the residual ethanol containing PE buffer. The QIAquick[®] column was placed into a clean microcentrifuge tube and 40µl of water was added to the centre of the membrane for 1 min, which was then centrifuged for 1 min for the elution of bound DNA.

2.8.6 DNA Ligation

Following restriction digestion and purification, T4 DNA Ligase (Invitrogen, UK) was used to join DNA fragments with staggered or blunt ends and to repair nicks in double-stranded DNA having 3'-hydroxyl and 5'-phosphate ends. The enzyme is isolated from *E. coli* lambda lysogen NM989. A molar ratio of 3:1 insert to vector was used for the rapid ligation of DNA inserts to the appropriately digested and purified plasmid DNA to produce circular recombinant molecules. Approximately 75ng insert and 25ng vector were mixed and incubated with 1µl of T4 ligase (5 U/µl) and 4µl of 5X DNA Ligase Reaction Buffer [250 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.6), 50 mM MgCl₂, 5 mM ATP, 5 mM DTT and 25% (w/v) polyethylene glycol-8000] to a total volume of 20µl with water. Control ligations, replacing the cDNA fragments with water but retaining the plasmid DNA were also set up to calculate the degree of self-ligation. Reactions without T4 DNA ligase and insert were used as negative controls to check for partial digestion of the plasmid. Ligations were incubated either overnight at 14°C or at room temperature for 1 hour. The resulted circular DNA plasmids were immediately used for bacterial transformation.

2.8.7 Cloning of shIL18Rα and shIL18Rβ into the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc Vector

For the purpose of Protein A purification of the shIL-18R α , R β and R $\alpha\beta$, they had to be Fc-tagged and expressed in CHO cells. To do that the shIL18R α and shIL18R β were inserted into a pcDNA4/TO/myc-HisA vector (Invitrogen Ltd., UK; Appendix 8.2.2) manipulated to contain an IgG1-Fc sequence (provided by Wei XQ). Construction of this vector for transfection required multiple steps which have been illustrated in Fig 2.2.




Summary of the procedure carried out for the generation of constructs encoding inserts for shIL-18R α -Fc (a) and shIL-18R β -Fc (b) to be expressed in CHO cells for the expression and purification of shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc.

Sub-cloning the insert shIL18R α into the pcDNA4/TO-hIgG1Fc plasmid

The pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector was digested with *BamH* I to be linearised (see section 2.8.2) and purified as described in section 2.8.5. After dephosphorylation (section 2.8.3) and subsequent purification, the plasmid was ready for the ligation reaction with the shIL-18R α insert. The shIL-18R α insert was digested with *Bgl* II restriction enzyme (section 2.8.2) to be released from the pCR[®]II plasmid (Invitrogen, UK) and following Agarose Gel DNA extraction (section 2.8.5), the purified 1kb insert was ready for the ligation reaction with pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc plasmid above.

Sub-cloning the insert shIL18R β into the pcDNA4/TO-hIgG1Fc plasmid

The pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector was digested with Hind III to be linearised (see section 2.8.2) and after purification using the OIAquick[®] kit (section 2.8.5) it was blunt-ended using Klenow enzyme (DNA Polymerase I Large Fragment; Roche, Germany). Klenow enzyme consists of a single 75,000 Da polypeptide chain purified from a recombinant strain of E. coli. It carries the 5' \rightarrow 3' polymerase activity and the 3' \rightarrow 5' exonuclease activity of the intact *E. coli* DNA Polymerase I but lacks the 5' \rightarrow 3' exonuclease activity of the native enzyme (Joyce and Grindley, 1983). The $5' \rightarrow 3'$ exonuclease activity can be used to generate blunt ends from a 3'-overhang. The fill-in reaction mix was prepared on ice, mixed gently and centrifuged briefly to bring the contents to the bottom of the tube before incubation for 30 min 37°C. The reaction was terminated by the addition of 1µl of 0.6M EDTA (20mM final concentration). The blunt-ended plasmid was purified and subsequently digested with BamH I to create one sticky end. After gel purification (described in section 2.8.5) the one sticky- and one blunt-ended plasmid was ready for the ligation reaction with the shIL-18R β insert. The shIL-18R β insert was digested with Bgl II together with EcoR V (as described in section 2.8.2) (Invitrogen, UK). Agarose Gel DNA extraction followed (section 2.8.5) for the purification of the 1kb insert, which was ready for the ligation reaction as described in section 2.8.6.

2.8.8 Transformation of DH5a E. Coli Competent Cells

Subcloning EfficiencyTM DH5 α^{TM} Competent *E. coli* Cells (Invitrogen, UK) were used for routine subcloning into plasmid vectors. Initially, a heat shock method was used whereby 5µl (approximately 500ng of DNA) of the ligation mixture was mixed with 50µl competent bacterial cells and incubated on ice for 30 min in an eppendorf tube. The DNA-cell mixture was then incubated at 37°C for 40 seconds before a second incubation for 2 min on ice. 1ml of 2 x YT broth (Invitrogen, UK) was added to the transformation mix and this was then incubated at 37°C with vigorous shaking for 1-2 hour. The bacteria were pelleted by centrifugation at 13,000 x g for 10 seconds at room temperature and resuspended in 100µl of 2 x YT broth. The bacterial cells were then plated onto 85mm petri dishes (Sterilin) containing Luria-Bertani (LB) agar (10g/L bacterial peptone 140, 5g/L yeast extract autolysed low sodium, 5g/L NaCl and 12g/L agar, pH 7.5) and 100µg/ml Ampicillin. Plates were incubated overnight at 37°C and the following day was examined for the growth of colonies of transformed bacteria. The bacterial cells that contained the plasmid with the ampicillin resistant gene will survive in the LB-agar containing ampicillin.

For the TA-cloning experiments using the pCR[®]II plasmids that carry the X-gal gene, the LB-agar contained 50µg/ml isopropyl thio- β -D-galactoside (IPTG) (Invitrogen, UK) and 40µg/ml 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -D galactoside (X-gal) (Invitrogen, UK). This allowed the selection of bacteria carrying the recombinant plasmids by the appearance of white colonies. Those not carrying an inserted DNA fragment retained the ability to metabolise galactose analogues and therefore produced blue colonies due to the presence of IPTG and X-gal.

2.8.9 Plasmid DNA purification

Plasmid DNA was isolated using the QIAprep[®] Spin Miniprep kit protocol (Qiagen) using a microcentrifuge. The procedure is based on alkaline lysis of bacterial cells followed by adsorption of DNA onto the QIAprep[®] silica membrane in the presence of high salt (Vogelstein and Gillespie, 1979) and the efficient washing and elution of purified plasmid DNA. Colonies carrying a putative plasmid of interest were inoculated into 3ml of 2 x YT broth containing $100\mu g/ml$ ampicillin and grown with vigorous shaking for 16 hours at 37°C.

a). Harvesting and resuspension: At the end of the growth period, 2ml of the bacterial culture were harvested into an eppendorf tube and centrifuged at $16,100 \times g$ for 2 minutes at room temperature. The bacterial cell pellet was resuspended in $250\mu l$ of P1 buffer with RNase A added to it.

b). Bacterial cell lysis: The resuspended bacterial pellets were then lysed in 250µl of NaOH/SDS containing P2 buffer in the presence of RNase A (Birnboim and Doly, 1979, Birnboim, 1983). SDS caused solubilisation of the phospholipids and protein components of the membrane leading to cell lysis and release of cell contents. The alkaline environment was suitable for the denaturation of the chromosomal and plasmid DNA and proteins. Optimised lysis time was important for the maximum release of plasmid and not chromosomal DNA.

c). Lysate neutralisation and adjustment to high-salt binding conditions: 350μ l of the high-salt N3 buffer was added to the lysate and mixed thoroughly and gently to ensure complete precipitation and avoid contamination of the plasmid DNA with the chromosomal DNA. This step resulted in the neutralisation of the lysate and the adjustment in high-salt binding conditions, which caused precipitation of denatured proteins, Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate (SDS), cell-wall bound chromosomal DNA and cellular debris. The smaller plasmid DNA renatured correctly and stayed in solution. The lysates were then cleared by centrifugation for 10 min at 15,700 x g.

d). DNA adsorption to the QIAprep[®] membrane: The supernatants were then applied to QIAprep[®] columns with silica-gel membrane for selective-adsorption of plasmid DNA in high-salt buffer and elution in low-salt buffer. Binding of DNA was thus ensured, while centrifugation for 1 min at 15,700 x g resulted in the release of RNA, cellular proteins and metabolites in the flow-through, which was discarded.

e). Washing of plasmid DNA: To efficiently remove all endonucleases the column was washed with 500μ l PB buffer for 1 min at $15,700 \times g$ and another wash with 750μ l of ethanol-containing PE buffer ensured efficient salt removal. To remove the residual ethanol from the wash buffer that may inhibit subsequent enzymatic reactions, the flow-through was discarded with an additional 1 min centrifugation step.

f). Elution of plasmid DNA: The purified plasmid DNA was then eluted in 50μ l TE buffer (25mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0; 1mM EDTA) to the centre of the membrane, let stand for 1 min and centrifuged for 1 min to be eluted into a clean 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube. These so-called 'mini-prep' generated DNA samples were stored at -20°C and were suitable for subsequent restriction enzyme digestion. 5 to 20µg of plasmid DNA was obtained from the 2 ml overnight culture, depending on plasmid copy number per cell, the individual insert in a plasmid, growth medium used for the bacterial culture, the elution volume and the elution incubation time.

2.8.10 DNA Sequencing

All sequencing was performed by the Wellcome Trust Central Biotechnology Services support facility (Henry Wellcome Building, Cardiff University, UK) using the ABI Prism[®] 3100 Genetic Analyser (Applied Biosystems, UK). Sequencing reactions were prepared according to the ABI Prism BigDye[®] Terminator v3.1 Cycle sequencing kit protocol (Applied Biosystems, UK). This involves the use of a ready reaction mix containing dNTPs, AmpliTaq DNA Polymerase, MgCl₂ and dye terminators. The concentration of the purified plasmid DNA was measured as described in section 2.4.2. The reaction mix consisted of 4µl of 5 x BigDye[®] Terminator ready reaction mix, 2μ l of 5 x BD3.1 sequencing buffer, 0.5 - 1μ g of plasmid DNA, 20pmol of forward or reverse primer (for sequencing primers see Table 2.10) and DNase-free water to make the reaction up to 20 μ l. Samples were briefly vortexed and spun before being subjected to 94°C for 1 min and 30 cycles of 94°C for 15 sec, 50°C for 30 sec, 60°C for 5 min.

DNA extension products from the PCR were precipitated to remove any unincorporated BigDye[®] Terminators by adding 1µl of 3M sodium acetate and 1µl 0.5M EDTA. The samples were briefly vortexed and washed with 80µl of 95-100% chilled ethanol to remove any remaining residual salts prior to centrifugation at 16,000 x g for 15 min. The supernatant was decanted and 200µl of 70% chilled ethanol was added. Another centrifugation step followed and the supernatant was decanted to add 100µl of 70% chilled ethanol to the samples.

Samples were sent to the Wellcome Trust Central Biotechnology Services support facility, where they were spun in a Fisher AccuSpin Micro bench top centrifuge at 15,700 x g for 2 min. The samples were then placed in a Thermo Savant DNA110 SpeedVac on a medium setting and run until dry. For denaturation, the samples were resuspended in 10µl of ABI HiDi[®] Formamide (Applied Biosystems, UK), briefly vortex-mixed and then spun in bench top centrifuge as before. The samples were subsequently pipetted into ABI MicroAmp 96-well reaction plate (Applied Biosystems, UK) and Sequencing Analysis was carried out on an ABI 3130xl Genetic Analyzer using ABI Foundation Data Collection Version 3.0 (Applied Biosystems, UK). Resulting sequencing chromatograms were analysed using the computer software program, ABI Sequence Analysis Version 5.2 (Applied Biosystems, UK). The data were examined for sequence identity for the detection of mutations on the National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) database using the search engine BLAST (<u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/blast/Blast.cgi</u>).

Primer Name	Primer Sequence
T7	⁵ 'TAA TAC GAC TCA CTA TAG GG ³ '
SP6	⁵ 'ATT TAG GTG ACA CTA TAG ³ '
CMV forward	⁵ CGC AAA TGG GCG GTA GGC ³
BGH reverse	⁵ 'TAG AAG GCA CAG TCG AGG ³ '

 Table 2.10: List of primer sequences used for sequencing.

2.9 Cell Transfection and Cloning

2.9.1 Generation of transiently transfected Cos-7 cells and stably transfected CHO cells expressing shIL-18Rα-F, shIL-18Rβ-Fc and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc

The GeneJuice[®] transfection reagent (MERCK Biosciences, Novagen, UK), composed of a non-toxic cellular protein and a small amount of a novel polyamine, was used for the efficient DNA transfer in both stable and transient transfection of Cos-7 and CHO cells respectively with plasmids containing shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc.

The day before transfection, 2×10^5 cells in mid-log phase were plated per well in a 6-well plate and in 5 ml of complete growth D-MEM media. Cells were incubated overnight at 37°C (5% CO₂) to reach 50 - 80% confluence before transfection. GeneJuice[®] alone was used as a negative control. For each well to be transfected, 3µl of GeneJuice[®] was added into 100µl of serum-free media in a sterile tube, mixed thoroughly by vortexing and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. The DNA to be transfected was at a concentration of $0.5 - 1 \mu g/\mu l$, so that $1\mu g$ DNA was added to GeneJuice[®]/serum-free medium mixture, mixed by gentle pipetting and incubated at room temperature for 15 min. The entire volume of GeneJuice[®]/DNA mixture was added drop-wise to the cells in 3ml of complete growth medium for Cos-7 cells and serum-free medium for CHO cells. The plate was gently rocked to ensure even

distribution of the drops. The transfection mixture was removed after 6 h incubation to be replaced with 5 ml of full growth medium.

Transient transfection of Cos-7 cells

After 48 h incubation of Cos-7 cells at $37^{\circ}C$ (5% CO₂) following transfection, the supernatant was harvested and centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 min to get rid of any cell debri. The supernatant was used for characterisation assays to confirm expression and secretion of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc and shIL-18R α -Fc.

Stable transfection of CHO cells

For stable CHO cell line selection, 24 h after transfection the cells were transferred in 75mm Petri-dishes and sub-cultured in complete growth medium plus $700\mu g/ml$ Zeocin for about 3 weeks, allowing for growth and selection of the desired cells. 48 single Zeocin resistant colonies were picked up using a tip with 40µl PBS and transferred into 24-microwell plates containing full growth medium. Cells were expanded for 10 more days and half of these were used for functional analysis in order to determine the highest expression colonies. The highest expression colonies were then expanded in a T75 flask (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK) and half of the cells were frozen *in situ* (section 2.1.4) and the rest were expanded for protein purification using HiTrapTM Protein A Affinity Chromatography (section 2.10).

2.10 Single Step Affinity Purification of the Soluble Human IL-18 Receptor

Chinese hamster ovarian (CHO) cells transfected with either shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc (desribed in section 2.9.1) were expanded in five T75 flasks (Greiner Bio-One Ltd., UK) in complete growth media, before they were cultured in 1L of D-MEM media containing 4500mg/L Glucose and L-Glutamine and supplemented with 10% Ultra low IgG fetal bovine serum, 50UI/mL penicillin and 50µg/mL streptomycin (all Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., UK). Conditioned media

were collected after 7 to 10 days of culture and centrifuged at $4,000 \times g$ for 20 minutes at room temperature to pellet cell debris.

The supernatant was filtered using 0.2μ m pore size polyethersulfone (PES) membrane filter units (Fisher Scientific, VivaScience AG, Germany) and 1 litre of media was immediately used for purification by single step affinity chromatography using 1mL HiTrapTM Protein A HP column (Amersham Biosciences, GE Healthcare, UK) coupled to an ÄKTAprimeTM plus chromatography system. Purification was carried out at 4°C and the column was equilibrated in buffer A (20mM Sodium Phosphate Buffer, pH 7.4) at flow rate 1mL/min. The shIL-18R-Fc culture media was applied overnight at a flow rate 0.7mL/min. After loading, the column was washed with buffer A (20mM Sodium Phosphate Buffer, pH 7.4) at flow rate 0.7mL/min. After loading, the column was washed with buffer A (20mM Sodium Phosphate Buffer, pH 7.4) at a flow rate of 1mL/min until stable conductivity was reached. Buffer B (0.1M Glycine-HCl, pH 3.0) was applied at a flow rate of 1mL/min to elute the bound material in 1mL fractions that were neutralised in 50 - 200µl buffer C (2M Tris-HCl, pH 9.0). After elution was complete, the HiTrapTM Protein A matrix was regenarated with 20% ethanol in buffer A.

Forty fractions were collected and analysed for the amount of protein present using BCA assay as described in section 2.5.1. The fractions containing the purified protein were pooled and buffer exchanged by dialysis (changed 4-5 times every 4h) into sterile PBS, pH 7.4 (phosphate buffered saline, Dulbecco A tablets, Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK) using Spectra/Por[®] Biotech regenerated cellulose dialysis membrane with MWCO of 15,000Da (Spectrum Laboratories Inc. SDS-PAGE analysis and Coomassie staining (Bio-Safe[™] Coomassie stain, Bio-Rad Laboratories, UK) were used to confirm the presence of shIL-18R and estimate the purity of the protein purified. The purified protein (0.5 - 2.0mg/mL) was aliquoted and stored at - 80°C to avoid loss of activity due to repeated freeze-thaw.

2.11 Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate-Polyacrilamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) Analysis and Coomassie Blue Staining

Protein concentration was determined as described in section 2.5.1 by BCA assay. Samples of 15µl or 20 - 50µg cell lysates were added with the appropriate amount of 2x Laemmli sample buffer (0.2M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8; 4% w/v SDS; 1mM EDTA; 30% glycerol; 0.3% w/v bromoethanol blue; 5% β -mercaptoethanol) and denatured at 95°C for 5 minutes. Proteins were separated on a pre-cast 4-20% Tris-Glycine polyacrilamide gel (1.5mm x 15well Novex[®], Invitrogen, UK) in 1 x running buffer (25mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.3; 190mM glycine; 0.1% SDS) and at 125V (limit 40mA) for 90 minutes or until proteins had sufficiently separated, using a Novex X-Cell SureLock Mini-Cell system, power supply NovexEase 500 (both Invitrogen, UK). 6µl of a pre-stained molecular weight marker (SeeBlue Plus2 prestained standard, Invitrogen, UK; Appendix 8.1.2) was also loaded to visualise protein separation. Proteins were visualised by Coomassie staining using Bio-SafeTM Coomassie stain (Bio-rad Laboratories, UK) or were transferred to nitrocellulose for Western blotting (section 2.5 *Western Blotting*).

2.12 Statistical Analysis

The standard deviation of the mean was calculated for each group of samples done in triplicates. Statistical significance was calculated using one-way ANOVA with Tukey-Kramer or Bonferroni multiple comparisons post-tests. One-way ANOVA compares the means of three or more groups, assuming that the data are sampled from Gaussian population. If the overall one-way ANOVA P value is small then it is likely that the differences observed are not due to random sampling. This means that at least one but not necessarily all the means differ from the rest. Post tests were performed to identify where these differences lied. Probability values of P > 0.05 were not considered significant (ns), whereas P values of * P < 0.05 were considered significant, ** P < 0.01 very significant and *** P < 0.001 highly significant compared to the unstimulated control unless otherwise stated.

Chapter 3

.

3 Regulation of IL-18 signalling by $TNF\alpha$

3.1 Background

In chronic inflammatory conditions, host immune responses are orchestrated by networks of cytokines that determine the outcome of the disease. The important role of IL-18 in regulating chronic inflammation has been demonstrated in several disease models (Gracie et al., 2003, Dinarello and Fantuzzi, 2003, Dinarello, 2007). Investigating the mechanisms of interplay between IL-18 and other cytokines is important in identifying critical interactions that could provide novel therapeutic approaches for the treatment of chronic inflammatory diseases.

Studies carried out to date have paid special attention to the combinational effect of IL-18 and IL-12, due to their remarkable synergy. This synergy results in the induction of IFN γ by B and T lymphocytes, NK cells, macrophages and DCs (Takeda et al., 1998, Yoshimoto et al., 1997, Munder et al., 1998, Okamura et al., 1995b, Fukao et al., 2000, Stober et al., 2001). The synergy of IL-18 and IL-12 occurs mainly through the up-regulation of IL-18R expression on T cells, Th1 cells and B cells after IL-12 stimulation (Yoshimoto et al., 1998). Mice treated with IL-18 together with IL-12 show significantly higher incidence and severity of CIA compared to each cytokine alone. However, the mechanism of action of IL-18 to promote CIA differs from that of IL-12 (Leung et al., 2000). Thus, in order to examine IL-18 signalling, without synergistic effects from IL-12, we used human monocyte-like dendritic precursor KG-1 cells that do not respond to IL-12 (Konishi et al., 1997).

As described in the general introduction, IL-18 was initially characterised by its ability to induce IFN γ production in mice with endotoxin shock (Nakamura et al., 1989, Okamura et al., 1995a, Okamura et al., 1995b). Based on this characteristic of IL-18, the human myelomonocytic cell line, KG-1 has been used to establish a simple, accurate and sensitive bioassay to study the role of IL-18 in regulating the immune response in both humans and mice (Konishi et al., 1997, Taniguchi et al.,

1998). This simplified model system of pre-dendritic KG-1 cells that respond to IL-18 for the production of IFN γ is an important tool for studying the role of other cytokines on the function of IL-18 to induce the maturation of DCs.

KG-1 was isolated from the bone marrow of a 59-year old Caucasian male patient with erythroleukemia (FAB M7) undergoing myeloblastic relapse, which eventually developed into myelogenous leukaemia (Koeffler and Golde, 1978). A subline, KG-1a, was established by serial passage of KG-1 (Koeffler et al., 1980), which is arrested at a less differentiated stage than KG-1 based on criteria such as surface phenotype, gene expression and growth factor unresponsiveness (Fukuda et al., 1981, Furley et al., 1986). Like the committed CD34⁺ myeloid DC/macrophage progenitors of DC (Ryncarz and Anasetti, 1998), KG-1 cells are MHC II⁺CD34⁺CD86⁺, whereas KG-1a are MHC II⁻CD34⁺CD86⁻ (St Louis et al., 1999).

The level of bioactive IL-18 in culture supernatants, cellular extracts and body fluids can be determined by measuring the amount of IFN γ produced in the culture supernatant of KG-1 cells using ELISA. In this model system, IL-18 has been shown to dose-dependently induce IFN γ production. Another sensitive and useful IL-18 assay using human mitogen-stimulated PBMCs has also been established (Ushio et al., 1996), but apart from the difficulty of isolating PBMCs, the variability between PBMC donors may present difficulties in the establishment of a standard range for the bioassay. Moreover, PBMCs have also been shown to produce IFN γ in response to human IL-12 stimulation (Kobayashi et al., 1989), as opposed to KG-1 cells (Konishi et al., 1997), making the KG-1 assay a simpler model to study IL-18 function.

The important role of IFN γ in the control of intracellular pathogens has been demonstrated in IFN $\gamma^{-/-}$ and IFN γ receptor^{-/-} mice, and in studies using anti-IFN γ antibodies (Schroder et al., 2004). Initially, it was believed that only lymphoid derived cells such as CD4⁺ T helper type I (Th1) lymphocytes, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells and NK cells produced IFN γ . However, it has recently been demonstrated that

myeloid derived cells such as mature DCs also produce IFNγ (Fukao et al., 2000, Pashenkov et al., 2000, Rescigno et al., 2000).

Mature dendritic cells (DCs) are professional antigen-presenting cells and the key players that drive the immune response in chronic inflammatory conditions. These cells activate adaptive immunity by taking up bacterial antigens and presenting them to naïve T cells; thereby inducing their clonal expansion and differentiation into antigen-specific effector T cells. The process of DC maturation is regulated by various co-stimulatory factors and cytokines including IL-18 and TNFa. KG-1 cells are known to express CD54, which is up-regulated by IL-18 (Kohka et al., 1998). As previously mentioned, the up-regulation of CD54 by IL-18 has been described on other human cell lines, such as PBMCs (Yoshida et al., 2001), PBMC-derived dendritic cells (Gutzmer et al., 2003) and RA synovial fibroblasts and endothelial cells (Morel et al., 2001). Both IL-18 and TNF α induce the maturation of dendritic precursor KG-1 cells by up-regulating the expression of the co-stimulatory molecules CD83, B7.1 (CD80), B7.2 (CD86), CD40, CD54 and the major histocompatibity complex class II (MHC II) (Li et al., 2004b). Due to the difficulty of isolating homogenous monocyte or DC populations from PBMCs, we chose KG-1 cells that have similar multipotent properties to PBMCs and the capacity to mature into both macrophages (Koeffler, 1983) and dendritic-like cells (St Louis et al., 1999, Ackerman and Cresswell, 2003). KG-1 cells are therefore considered to be a good model for studying human DC-specific processes (Berges et al., 2005).

The interplay between IL-18 and TNF α has been reported in inflammatory synovitis, where IL-18 promotes the release of TNF α , which in turn up-regulates the expression of IL-18 in fibroblast-like synoviocytes (Gracie et al., 2003). It has also been reported that IL-18 induces the synthesis of TNF α from non-CD14⁺ isolated PBMCs (Puren et al., 1998). Moreover, TNF α has been shown to up-regulate the expression of IL-18R on KG-1 cells (Nakamura et al., 2000, Wu et al., 2003).

Groups studying the role of TNF α in regulating IL-18 signalling have focussed on the regulation of IL-18 receptor expression. TNF α has been shown to up-regulate the

expression of IL-18R on KG-1 cells (Nakamura et al., 2000, Wu et al., 2003). However, it is not clear whether the induction of the IL-18 receptor complex is a direct or indirect consequence of TNF α . Recent studies have shown that TNF α regulates both IL-18 and IL-18R mRNA expression in a time dependent manner in fully differentiated human SGBS (Simpson-Golabi-Behmel syndrome) adiposities (Wood et al., 2005) and in lung and renal epithelial cells (Krásná et al., 2005). Work by (Nakamura et al., 2000) has investigated the expression of IL-18R using a large panel of hematopoietic cell lines and has shown that 24 out of 39 cell lines tested express IL-18R but only KG-1 showed the ability to produce IFN γ , GM-CSF and IL-6 upon IL-18 stimulation. This cell line responds to IL-18 and produces IFN γ in the absence of IL-12 (Konishi et al., 1997), which makes it a less complicating bioassay to characterise IL-18R and study the signal transduction mechanisms of IL-18. Nakamura *et al.*, 2000, were also the first group that presented evidence that TNF α has modulating effects on IL-18R expression. Thus, in this study KG-1 cells were used as a model system to study the role of TNF α in regulating IL-18 signalling.

Recent studies on the molecular mechanisms regulating INF γ gene expression in T cells have shown the importance of the p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway. Several phase II-III clinical trials are underway to evaluate selective inhibitors of p38 MAPK, particularly for the treatment of RA (Kumar et al., 2003, Palladino et al., 2003, Miwatashi et al., 2005). IFN γ expression in Th1 cells depends upon the p38 MAPK signalling pathway (Rincón et al., 1998) and is induced by IL-18 and IL-12 (Berenson et al., 2006). Another group showed that IL-12 activates p38 MAPK but not ERK1/2 that is required for normal IFN γ expression in activated T cells (Zhang and Kaplan, 2000).

In mature DCs, IL-12 induces a basal level of p38 MAPK activity that is enhanced by IL-18 and is required for IFN γ production (Fukao et al., 2000). More importantly, a recent study done in KG-1 cells has demonstrated that IL-18 activates p38 MAPK and NF κ B to induce T-bet (T-box expressed in T cells) expression and function (Bachmann et al., 2007). T-bet is a Th1-specific transcription factor required for the generation of Th1 cells through IFN γ expression, as it was established by Glimcher *et al.*, 2007, through the generation of T-bet deficient and overexpressing mice (Szabo et al., 2000, Szabo et al., 2002, Glimcher, 2007). T-bet is potently induced by IFN γ in human monocytes and myeloid dendritic cells (Lighvani et al., 2001). DCs from mice deficient in T-bet show significantly impaired capabilities to produce IFN γ (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003b).

The objective of this study was to examine the role of TNF α in the expression of IL-18R in the KG-1 cell-based model system in correlation with IL-18-induced signalling and DC maturation. Understanding the mechanism by which IL-18 mediates its effects and is regulated by other cytokines will be of importance in considering therapeutic approaches to prevent the maturation of dendritic cells by targeting IL-18 signalling.

3.1.1 Aims and Objectives

- In order to study IL-18 signalling, the initial objective of this project was to confirm that our KG-1 cell bioassay model system is functional and the cells respond to IL-18 stimulation to secrete IFNγ.
- To investigate the role of the pro-inflammatory mediator, TNFα, in regulating IL-18 signalling by studying its effects on IL-18R expression in KG-1 cells.
- 3. To investigate the consequences of TNF α regulation of IL-18R on IL-18 downstream signalling in KG-1 cells. Specifically, to determine whether IL-18 induced p38 MAPK or ERK1/2 phosphorylation and whether the activation of these kinases would be required for the subsequent IFN γ production in the KG-1 cell bioassay.
- 4. Also, to define the role of TNFα in regulating T-bet transcription factor expression in KG-1 cells.
- 5. To better understand the mechanism of DC maturation induced by TNF α and IL-18 stimulation.

3.2 Results and Discussion

3.2.1 IL-18-induced secretion of IFNy in the KG-1 cell model system

The simple and sensitive KG-1 bioassay was used for the detection of IFN γ secreted in the culture media of the cells after stimulation with IL-18 (Konishi et al., 1997). In order to confirm the functionality of our assay, KG-1 cells were stimulated with increasing doses of IL-18 for 48 hours and the amount of IFN γ secreted in the cell supernatant was quantified using ELISA. The result in figure 3.1 confirmed that IL-18 induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells in a dose dependent manner, reaching a significant increase of 2ng/ml IFN γ in response to 100ng/ml IL-18 stimulation compared to unstimulated.

3.2.2 Role of IL-18 in pre-dendritic KG-1 cell maturation

Following the confirmation that the cells respond to IL-18, we examined the effect of this cytokine on the maturation of the pre-dendritic KG-1 cells by investigating the expression of co-stimulatory molecules. Human dendritic cells are a heterogeneous population derived from the differentiation of two distinct subpopulations of haematopoietic progenitor cells (HPC); the CD14⁺ monocytes (Zhou and Tedder, 1996, Pickl et al., 1996, Kiertscher and Roth, 1996) and the CD34⁺ bone marrow cells. Lymphoid DCs derive from CD34⁺CD10⁺ HPC (Galy et al., 1995), whereas myeloid DCs from CD34⁺CD86⁺ HPC (Ryncarz and Anasetti, 1998). Mature DCs are typically characterised by the expression of MHC class I and II, the B7 family co-stimulatory molecules CD80 (B7.1) and CD86 (B7.2), and the DC lineage marker CD83 (Hart, 1997).



Figure 3.1: IL-18 induced the production of IFN_γ in KG-1 cells in a dose-dependent manner.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with different concentrations of IL-18 for 48h. IFN γ produced in the culture media was determined by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean \pm SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. ****** P < 0.01 by Tukey-Kramer post-test compared to unstimulated cells.

It is known that IL-18 stimulation facilitates the maturation of the CD34⁺ predendritic KG-1 cells by up-regulating CD83, HLA-DR (MHC II) and CD54 by day 3. Marked increase of the co-stimulatory molecules CD83, CD80, CD86, CD40, CD54 and HLA-DR upon IL-18 or TNF α stimulation for 9 days has been reported. This effect was likely not due to endogenous TNF α production as it was not prevented in the presence of an antibody against TNF α (Infliximab) (Li et al., 2004b).

Flow cytometry was used to examine the effect of IL-18 on the expression of costimulatory molecules on KG-1 cells one day after their stimulation. CD80 is a costimulatory molecule expressed on professional APCs that belongs to the B7-CD28 family and is crucial for the regulation of activation and tolerance of T cell immunity. IL-18 only slightly up-regulated CD80 expression on KG-1 cells after one day of stimulation (Fig. 3.2a). It was also confirmed that KG-1 cells do not express the monocyte marker CD14 and thus they belong to the CD34⁺ bone marrow lineage pre-dendritic cells (Fig. 3.2b).

To investigate the ability of KG-1 cells to express adhesion molecules, we used FITC-conjugated antibodies against human CD54, CD50 and CD58 and performed FACS. CD58 was expressed on KG-1 cells but IL-18 did not have any effect on the up-regulation of this molecule (Fig. 3.2c). Interestingly, the staining with CD50 revealed two sub-populations of KG-1 cells with opposite expression levels before and after stimulation with IL-18 (Fig. 3.2d). This could be due to the differential characteristics of the cells as a result of the differentiation and maturation of precursor DCs induced by IL-18. As expected, IL-18 up-regulated the expression of CD54 on KG-1 cells (Fig. 3.2e). As shown in figure 3.2e, the priming of the cells with TNF α prior to IL-18 stimulation further induced the up-regulation of CD54 expression on these cells indicating that the interaction between IL-18 and TNF α may contribute to the inflammatory response.





Chapter 3 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by TNF α



KG-1 cells were primed with or without 20ng/ml TNF α for 24h and further stimulated with or without 100ng/ml IL-18 for another 24 h. Flow cytometry was used to detect the expression of CD80 (a), CD14 (b), CD58 (c), CD50 (d) and CD54 (e) on unstimulated and TNF α and/or IL-18 stimulated cells. The appropriate isotype-matched antibodies were used as a control in each case (Table 2.7).

3.2.3 TNFa increased the sensitivity of KG-1 cells to IL-18 stimulation

As demonstrated in figure 3.2e, TNF α and IL-18 work in synergy to promote the IL-18-induced up-regulation of the expression of CD54 on KG-1 cells. However, the role of TNF α in regulating IL-18-induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells has never been investigated.To study the role of TNF α in IL-18 signalling, KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24 hours and further stimulated with different doses of IL-18 for 48h. These results demonstrated a significant increase in IFN γ production in an IL-18 dose dependent manner (Fig. 3.3). One-way ANOVA indicated that the difference between the mean concentration of secreted IFN γ in the KG-1 cell supernatant after stimulation with different concentrations of IL-18 was highly significant (P < 0.001), compared to unstimulated (see Fig. 3.3). Tukey-Kramer multiple comparisons post-test showed that 25, 50 and 100ng/ml IL-18 produced significantly higher amounts of IFN γ compared to the negative control without any IL-18 (P < 0.001, Fig. 3.3). Thus, either 50 or 100ng/ml IL-18 were used to stimulate KG-1 cells in future experiment using this model system depending on the experimental parameters.

To examine the effect of TNF α on modulating the responses of KG-1 cells to IL-18 stimulation, the cells were cultured with increasing concentrations of TNF α for 24 hours followed by stimulation with 50ng/ml of IL-18 for 24h. Increased amounts of TNF α resulted in a 6-fold increase of IFN γ production in response to 50ng/ml of IL-18 stimulation compared to IL-18 alone (Fig. 3.4). These results demonstrated that TNF α sensitised KG-1 cells to IL-18 stimulation via a mechanism that is currently unknown.



Figure 3.3: IL-18 stimulated IFN γ production in TNF α primed cells in a dosedependent manner.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24h followed by stimulation with different concentrations of IL-18 for 48h. IFN γ produced in the culture media was determined by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. * P < 0.05; *** P < 0.001 by Tukey-Kramer post-test compared to unstimulated cells.





KG-1 cells were stimulated with increasing amounts of TNF α for 24h followed by stimulation with 50ng/ml of IL-18 for 24h. IFN γ produced in the culture media was determined by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment.

3.2.4 Mechanism of regulation of IL-18 signalling by TNFa

3.2.4.1 TNFα significantly up-regulated IL-18Rα and IL-18Rβ mRNA expression

It has been reported that TNF α up-regulates IL-18R expression on the surface of KG-1 cells (Wu et al., 2003). Thus, we wanted to investigate whether this effect was due to gene expression or presentation of the receptor. Therefore, in order to study the mechanism of sensitisation of KG-1 cells by TNF α , we examined the expression of IL-18R α and IL-18R β in KG-1 cells after stimulation with TNF α . The level of expression of IL-18R α and IL-18R β transcripts were measured by semi-quantitative PCR and quantified by real time PCR. We also assessed the effect of IL-18/TNF α on endogenous expression of IL-18.

Total RNA was extracted from KG-1 cells primed with or without 20ng/ml TNF α for 24h and then stimulated with different doses of IL-18 for 24h or 48h. Using primers specific for human IL-18, we showed that IL-18 transcript was not upregulated in TNF α -primed cells (Fig. 3.5). We showed that the stimulation of TNF α -primed KG-1 cells with IL-18 up-regulated the gene expression of IL-18R α , indicating that IL-18 has an effect on the transcriptional regulation of IL-18R α . Conversely, IL-18 did not have any major effect on the gene expression of IL-18R β (Fig. 3.5), which was already expressed at very high levels.

Chapter 3 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by $TNF\alpha$



Figure 3.5: Regulation of hIL-18, hIL-18R α , hIL-18R β and shIL-18R α gene expression in TNF α primed KG-1 cells stimulated with IL-18.

Cells were stimulated with or without TNF α (20ng/ml) for 24h and then with IL-18 (0, 0.1, 1, 10, 100 ng/ml) for 24h or 48h. Gene expression was detected by PCR. Samples derived from RT-PCR of total RNA without reverse transcriptase were used as a cDNA negative control. Lanes: 0 [1kb DNA Ladder]; 1 [cells only (24h)]; 2-6 [20ng/ml TNF α (24h) + 0, 0.1, 1, 10, 100 ng/ml IL-18 (24h)]; 7 [cells only (48h)]; 8-12 [20ng/ml TNF α (24h) + 0, 0.1, 1, 10, 100 ng/ml IL-18 (48h)].

The levels of IL-18R α and IL-18R β gene expression did not seem to be affected before and after TNF α priming in the absence of IL-18 stimulation (Fig. 3.5). However, there is evidence that TNF α up-regulates the protein expression of both IL-18R α and IL-18R β on KG-1 cells (Wu et al., 2003). In order to better assess the effect of TNF α on the gene expression of the receptor, KG-1 cells were stimulated with TNF α alone for 16 hours and expression of IL-18R was measured using realtime PCR (Fig. 3.6). IL-18R α was increased significantly in response to 10ng/ml, but not 1ng/ml TNF α stimulation, apparently reaching the maximal increase in expression at approximately 15 to 20-fold at 10ng/ml. However, the expression of IL-18R β transcript showed a modest increase of 2-fold only at 100ng/ml TNF α stimulation (Fig. 3.6).

3.2.4.2 TNF a up-regulated IL-18R a protein surface expression

To confirm expression of IL-18R α at the protein level, FACS analysis was performed by using specific anti-IL-18R α antibodies. A significant increase in the membrane form of IL-18R α (Fig. 3.7a), but not IL-18R β (Fig. 3.7), was detected on the cells after stimulation with TNF α . As mentioned above, a study by Wu *et al.*, 2003 has shown that TNF α induces the expression of both IL-18R α and IL-18R β on KG-1 cells. These results together with our gene expression studies indicated that TNF α sensitised KG-1 cells to IL-18 stimulation via the up-regulation of IL-18R.







KG-1 cells were stimulated with increasing doses of TNF α for 16h. hIL-18R α (a) and hIL-18R β (b) mRNA expression was quantified by qPCR using TaqMan assay. Data shown are expressed as means of duplicates of a representative experiment.



Figure 3.7: IL-18R α , but not IL-18R β , protein surface expression was induced by TNF α in KG-1 cells.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with 10ng/ml TNF α for 24h. hIL-18R α (**a**) and hIL-18R β (**b**) protein expression was quantified by FACS analysis. For the detection of IL-18R α chain, a directly conjugated anti-IL-18R α -PE mAb was used and compared to an isotype-matched Ab control. For IL-18R β chain, a mAb against IL-18R β was used and detected with a secondary (2°) anti-mouse IgG-FITC Ab. In this case, the 2° Ab alone was used as a control.

3.2.4.3 IL-18-induced p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 activation

To further investigate the mechanism of DC maturation by TNF α and IL-18 we looked at the downstream signalling of the IL-18R and its regulation by TNF α . It is known that the IL-18R induces a signalling cascade of sequential recruitment of myeloid differentiation 88 (MyD88) and IL-1R-associated kinase (IRAK), followed by activation of NF κ B and the regulation of IFN γ gene expression. Recent studies on the molecular mechanism regulating IFN γ gene expression in DCs, T and NK cells have demonstrated the importance of mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs). Specifically, p38 MAPK is required for IL-18- and IL-12-induced IFN γ production in these cells (Fukao et al., 2000, Zhang and Kaplan, 2000, Berenson et al., 2006, Yu et al., 2003, Mavropoulos et al., 2005). IL-18 has also been shown to induce MEK/ERK1/2 activation for the production of monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) in macrophages (Yoo et al., 2005). More importantly, TNF α has been shown to promote the maturation of DCs through the activation of p38 MAPK but not ERK1/2 (Arrighi et al., 2001, Boislève et al., 2005), underlying the importance of the cytokine-induced MAPK activation for the regulation of DC maturation.

Thus, we investigated the downstream signalling induced by IL-18 in KG-1 cells and looked at the effect of TNF α . Whole cell lysates were run on SDS-PAGE under reducing conditions and immunoblotting was used to detect p38 and ERK1/2 MAPKs. A rabbit polyclonal antibody against a conserved sequence of human p38 α , β , γ MAPK phosphorylated at Thr¹⁸⁰/Tyr¹⁸² was used to detect the activated form of p38 MAPK. A rabbit polyclonal antibody against the total human p38 MAPK (341-360) was used as a loading control. For the detection of the activated form of ERK1/2 (p44/p42) phosphorylated at Thr²⁰²/Tyr²⁰⁴ rabbit anti-human antibody was used and the rabbit anti-human antibody for the total ERK1/2 was used as a loading control.

We found that IL-18 induced ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK phosphorylation within 10 minutes. The peak phosphorylation of ERK1/2 was seen at 15 minutes and p38

MAPK at 30 minutes after IL-18 stimulation (Fig. 3.8). As expected, the priming of the cells with TNF α resulted in the earlier 15 minute peak activation and more pronounced phosphorylation of p38 MAPK, possibly not only through the direct induction of p38 MAPK activation by TNF α , but also through the mechanism of upregulation of IL-18R expression described above. TNF α priming did not seem to have an effect on ERK1/2 phosphorylation.

3.2.4.4 IL-18-induced activation of p38 MAPK but not ERK1/2 was necessary for IFNy expression

The use of a specific p38 MAPK inhibitor *in vitro* profoundly inhibited the phenotypic and functional maturation of immature DCs obtained from peripheral blood, whereas an ERK1/2 inhibitor had no effect (Nakahara et al., 2004). Using these specific inhibitors for p38 MAPK (SB203580) (Cuenda et al., 1995) or for ERK1/2 (PD98059) (Alessi et al., 1995), we determined whether these signalling molecules are required for IL-18-induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells and examined the effect of TNF α priming in this process. IL-18-induced IFN γ production was only blocked by a specific p38 MAPK inhibitor (SB203580) (Fig. 3.9), but not ERK1/2 inhibitor (PD98059) (Fig. 3.10), both in the TNF α -primed (Fig. 3.9a; Fig. 3.10a) KG-1 cells. The results demonstrated that p38 MAPK is a key cell signalling molecule for IL-18-induced IFN γ production in human pre-dendritic KG-1 cells.



Chapter 3 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by TNF α

a

b

Figure 3.8: IL-18 induced rapid activation of p38 MAPK and ERK1/2.

KG-1 cells were stimulated without or with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24h followed by stimulation with 100ng/ml of IL-18 for 5, 10, 15, 30 and 60 minutes or without IL-18 (0 min). In the case of TNF α priming, 0 min represented the level of p38 or ERK1/2 after TNF α stimulation and before the addition of IL-18. Whole cell lysates were prepared and Western blotting was performed using phospho- and non-phospho-specific anti-human p38 MAPK (a) and anti-human ERK1/2 (b) rabbit polyclonal antibodies (designated as p and np respectively). The non-phosphorylated MAPK antibodies were used as loading controls. Densitometric analysis is shown in (a).

3.2.4.5 IL-18 induced T-bet expression that was up-regulated by TNF α

To better understand the downstream signalling events involved in the regulation of IFN γ expression by IL-18 and TNF α for the induction of DC maturation we examined the expression of the T-bet transcription factor in KG-1 cells. T-bet is a recently discovered member of the evolutionary conserved T-box transcription factor family that controls Th1 lineage commitment (Szabo et al., 2000).

T-bet also prominently determines the function of dendritic cells and is a crucial gene transcription factor for IFN γ production. IFN γ is potently induced by T-bet in human monocytes and myeloid DCs (Lighvani et al., 2001), and DCs isolated from T-bet gene knockout mice failed to produce IFN γ (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003b). A recent study by Bachmann *et al.* using KG-1 cells, demonstrated that IL-18 directly activates the expression and function of T-bet via the activation of p38 MAPK (Bachmann et al., 2007). However, ERK1/2 did not phosphorylate T-bet protein *in vitro* (Hwang et al., 2005).

In order to confirm that the expression of T-bet in KG-1 cells is induced by IL-18 and to look at the effect of TNF α priming, cells were stimulated with different doses of TNF α for 24 hours and/or IL-18 for another 24 hours. T-bet expression was detected by Western blotting using an affinity purified anti-human T-bet antibody on whole KG-1 cell extracts after stimulation with increasing doses of IL-18. A basal level of T-bet expression was detected. IL-18 alone, at a concentration of 100ng/ml, induced higher expression of T-bet (Fig. 3.11). TNF α alone did not have any major effect on T-bet expression, whereas, as expected, TNF α priming of IL-18 stimulated KG-1 cells further induced the expression of T-bet (Fig. 3.11). From these results we could conclude that IL-18 could induce IFN γ production in KG-1 cells via activation of p38 MAPK and T-bet expression, but not ERK1/2, and this signalling cascade could be further promoted by TNF α priming.







Figure 3.11: IL-18 induced T-bet expression in KG-1 cells that was up-regulated by TNFα priming.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with or without TNF α for 24h followed by stimulation with different concentrations of IL-18 for another 24h. Whole cell lysates were run under reducing conditions and a specific anti-human T-bet antibody was used for Western blotting. Antibody for β -tubulin was used as a loading control. Densitometric analysis is shown below the Western blot.

3.3 Conclusions

A normal inflammatory response due to injury or infection results in protective immunity that is beneficial to the body. However, recurrent bacterial infection in chronic inflammatory conditions can lead to uncontrolled inflammation and severe tissue damage that is promoted by pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-18 and TNF α . Understanding the mechanisms of interplay between cytokines is important in providing therapeutic approaches that could regulate immune responses and control inflammation and infection.

The significance of IL-18 has been demonstrated in the model of collagen induced arthritis (CIA), where the deficiency of this cytokine results in significantly less inflammation present in the joints of mice due to their inability to induce T cell activation. These mice, however, are more susceptible to bacterial infection (Wei et al., 2001, Wei et al., 2004, Wei et al., 1999). IL-18 is one of earliest cytokines produced as a result of infection and tissue injury and is critical for inducing the maturation of dendritic cells (Li et al., 2004b).

This chapter aimed to further investigate IL-18 signalling using the pre-dendritic KG-1 cell model system, as well as to address the effects of TNF α in regulating IL-18 signalling and thus promoting the maturation process of DCs. This work has demonstrated the ability of KG-1 cells to respond to IL-18 for the production of IFN γ and the ability of TNF α to sensitise these cells to produce more IFN γ in response to IL-18.

Data obtained from the flow cytometry experiments demonstrated some upregulation of CD80 expression on KG-1 cells after stimulation with IL-18 for only 24 hours, suggesting that IL-18 has the ability to potentially initiate the maturation process of the pre-dendritic KG-1 cells. Similarly, it has been demonstrated by Gutzmer *et al.* that Mo-DCs derived from PBMCs, after stimulation with GM-CSF and IL-4 do not show any up-regulation in the expression of CD80 or CD40 after 2 days of stimulation with IL-18. These cells also show little up-regulation of CD83, CD86, HLA-DR expression (Gutzmer et al., 2003). Thus, it could be speculated that IL-18 does not have an effect on the maturation of DCs during acute inflammatory responses, whereas in conditions of chronic inflammation, where it is constantly present, it promotes immunity by inducing the maturation of DCs.

IL-18 might play a potential role in immunoregulation by inducing maturation of dendritic precursor cells infiltrated into the tissues, and it may also mediate the infiltration of these inflammatory cells. This cytokine has been shown to act as a chemoattractant of CD4⁺ T cells in polarized morphology *in vitro* and of synovial CD4⁺ T cells from patients with RA *ex vivo*. Injection of rhIL-18 in the foot pad of DBA/1 mice resulted in an increase of mononuclear cell infiltrate *in vivo* (Komai-Koma et al., 2003). IL-18 also has a direct migratory effect on Mo-DCs derived from PBMCs in Boyden chamber experiments and induces the up-regulation of the intercellular adhesion molecule CD54 (Gutzmer et al., 2003). In this study, levels of CD54 were found to be significantly up-regulated in the presence of IL-18 in KG-1 cells, with an even greater increase after priming with TNF α . Since the FACS results above suggested the capacity of IL-18 to induce DC maturation and immune cell infiltration at sites of inflammation, we further investigated IL-18 signalling and regulation by TNF α .

PCR experiments using primers against both IL-18R α and R β demonstrated that TNF α regulated the mRNA expression of IL-18R α , but not IL-18R β . However, this technique is non-quantitative and therefore experimentation using quantitative PCR was required to confirm such an effect. IL-18R α mRNA expression appeared to be up-regulated in the presence of 10ng/ml TNF α , whereas IL-18R β mRNA expression was only significantly up-regulated at a much higher concentration of 100ng/ml TNF α compared to the physiologically relevant one, suggesting a mechanism of post-transcriptional or post-translational modification of IL-18R β by TNF α in the body. This could be due to the fact that the IL-18R β transcript is so much more abundant than IL-18R α that high doses of TNF α are required to induce its
expression. Flow cytometry experiments confirmed the up-regulation of protein expression of IL-18R α on KG-1 cells, demonstrating a mechanism of IL-18 regulation by TNF α through the direct up-regulation of the receptor gene and protein expression.

Experiments using phosho-specific antibodies against p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 demonstrated that IL-18 signalled through the activation of both of these two distinct kinases. Priming of the cells with TNF α prior to IL-18 stimulation induced only p38 MAPK and not ERK1/2, possibly through up-regulation of the IL-18 receptor, suggesting the importance of p38 MAPK signalling in the IL-18 induced inflammatory response. Additionally, the use of specific inhibitors in the KG-1 bioassay that block the phosphorylation of these molecules demonstrated that only p38 MAPK activation and not ERK1/2 was important for mediating IL-18-induced IFN γ production. Moreover, antibodies against T-bet, a transcription factor important for IFN γ gene expression, revealed that this IL-18-induced expression of IFN γ was promoted by TNF α priming of KG-1 cells, possibly through the mechanism demonstrated in figure 3.12.

IL-18 is a critical player in chronic inflammation, since it can promote both Th1 and Th2 cell responses depending on the presence or absence of IL-12 in the microenvironment and on the genetic background (Wei et al., 2004). As shown in this study and illustrated in figure 3.12, IL-18 plays a central role in the control of inflammation through p38 MAPK- and T-bet-activated IFN γ production, a signalling cascade enhanced by TNF α via a mechanism of up-regulation of IL-18R expression. Blocking TNF α by using a soluble TNF α receptor (Etanercept) or neutralising antibodies results in reduction of inflammation, especially in RA. TNF α blockers have been widely used in clinical trials to suppress the activity of TNF α , which could then inhibit the IL-18-induced maturation of DCs via the mechanism demonstrated in this study (Fig. 3.13).



Chapter 3 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by $TNF\alpha$

Figure 3.12: Mechanism by which TNF α enhances the IL-18-induced inflammatory response.

IL-18 signals through p38 MAPK and T-bet to activate IFN γ production. This signalling is enhanced by TNF α , via a mechanism of up-regulation of IL-18R α expression.



Figure 3.13: TNF α promotes the IL-18-induced maturation of dendritic precursor cells into professional antigen-presenting cells that promote both Th1 and Th2 cell responses.

3.3.1 In summary

- The KG-1 bioassay was used to demonstrate that the cells respond to the stimulation with IL-18 by production of IFNγ.
- Even the short stimulation of KG-1 cells with IL-18 alone was enough to induce some up-regulation of the co-stimulatory molecule CD80, which is found to be expressed on APCs, suggesting a role for this cytokine in the maturation of dendritic precursor cells into professional APC.
- TNFα promoted the IL-18-induced up-regulation of CD54 expression; an adhesion molecule important for mediating immune cell infiltration at sites of inflammation.
- TNFα promoted the IL-18-induced inflammatory response via a mechanism of up-regulation of IL-18Rα mRNA and protein expression. IL-18Rβ mRNA expression was only significantly up-regulated by higher doses of TNFα, whereas protein expression was increased by 20ng/ml TNFα stimulation (Wu et al., 2003), suggesting a post-translational mechanism of regulation.
- IL-18 induced the expression of T-bet and the production of IFNγ in KG-1 cells. TNFα priming promoted this signaling cascade presumably by sensitizing cells to IL-18.
- Activation of p38 MAPK, but not ERK1/2, was necessary for IFNγ production induced by IL-18. The phosphorylation of p38 MAPK by IL-18 was promoted by TNFα.
- In conclusion, this study demonstrates that IL-18 plays a central role in the control of inflammation through p38 MAPK- and T-bet-activated IFNγ production. This signalling is enhanced by TNFα via a mechanism of up-regulation of IL-18R expression.

Chapter 4

-

4 Regulation of IL-18 Signalling by TGFβ1

4.1 Background

The antagonistic interaction between pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokine signalling pathways operating in human DCs and the outcome of which one will prevail determines the prognosis of chronic inflammatory diseases and cancer. The prevalence of signalling of an active anti-inflammatory cytokine such as TGF β 1 that results in the suppression of pro-inflammatory immune activation by IL-18 and TNF α would be important in maintaining a balance to prevent the aberrant activation of DCs that leads to chronic inflammation. In the previous chapter, we investigated the role of the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF α in regulating IL-18 signalling and function. In this chapter, we aim to study the effect of the anti-inflammatory cytokine TGF β 1 in controlling IL-18 signalling in the presence of TNF α .

Several studies have shown that TGF^{β1} inhibits the activation and maturation of DCs by suppressing the up-regulation of T cell co-stimulatory molecules on the surface of DCs and reducing their capacity for antigen presentation. Other contrasting in vitro and in vivo TGFB1 knock-out studies have shown that TGFB1 is required for the function and differentiation of the immature epithelial-associated DCs (Langerhans cells) from their progenitor cells (Strobl and Knapp, 1999, Borkowski et al., 1996). Epithelial Langerhans cells (LCs) were the first population of immature DCs to be characterised for their maturation process occurring during migration from peripheral tissues to lymphoid organs (Steinman, 2007, Randolph et al., 2008). TNFa has been demonstrated to induce maturation of immature DCs generated in vitro from CD34⁺ progenitors (Szabolcs et al., 1996, Caux et al., 1996, Ryncarz and Anasetti, 1998, Canque et al., 1998, Luft et al., 1998), but this maturation of DCs is suppressed by TGF β 1 even in the presence of TNF α (Yamaguchi et al., 1997, Strobl et al., 1997, Zhang et al., 1999, Geissmann et al., 1999). An analysis of the global gene expression profile of LPS-treated bone marrow-derived DCs, when their maturation process is inhibited by TGF β 1, has

demonstrated that IL-18 mRNA expression is up-regulated by TGF β 1 (Fainaru et al., 2007). This suggests a link between TGF β 1 and IL-18 signalling in DCs.

The importance of TGF β 1 in regulating IFN γ production was established by TGF β deficiency studies. BALB/c TGF β 1^{-/-} mice develop spontaneous CD4⁺ T cellmediated necroinflammatory liver disease and show increased levels of IFN γ in the liver (Rudner et al., 2003). IFN γ plays a critical role for the development of this disease as TGF β 1-IFN γ -double deficiency results in the protection of BALB/c mice (Gorham et al., 2001). Constitutive IFN γ signalling in tissues isolated from TGF β ^{-/-} mice indicates the importance of TGF β 1 in inhibiting IFN γ production (McCartney-Francis and Wahl, 2002).

In a recent study by Yu *et al.*, the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-12 and IL-18 or IL-15 were able to antagonise the immunosuppressive response of TGF β 1 to inhibit IFN γ production through the down-regulation of TGF β RII, SMAD2 and SMAD3 in both NK-92 and primary human NK cells. IL-18 alone did not affect SMAD2 and SMAD3 expression in these cells. They also showed that TGF β 1 suppresses IL-18/IL-12-induced IFN γ production by inhibiting pro-inflammatory cytokine-induced T-bet expression through SMAD signalling (Yu et al., 2006). It appears therefore that the respective signalling pathways are coupled through negative feedback.

Besides canonical SMAD-mediated transcription, TGFβ1 activates other SMADindependent signalling pathways such as p38 MAPK pathways. This MAPK activation can be independent of SMAD signalling as indicated by SMAD4^{-/-} studies or expression of dominant negative SMADs. A study performed by the group of YE Zhang in 2002 demonstrated that cells carrying mutated TGFβRI that are defective in SMAD activation are able to induce p38 MAPK phosphorylation in response to TGFβ1 (Yu et al., 2002). However, TGFβ-induced activation of MAPK can also result in SMAD activation allowing convergence of TGFβ-induced SMAD and MAPK pathways (Derynck and Zhang, 2003). TGF β 1 is known to suppress the expression of IFN γ (Espevik et al., 1987, Bellone et al., 1995, Bright and Sriram, 1998, Pardoux et al., 1999, Sudarshan et al., 1999, Yu et al., 2006) in part through the inhibition of the T-bet transcription factor (Gorelik et al., 2002, Neurath et al., 2002, Lin et al., 2005, Park et al., 2007). T-bet deficient DCs are impaired in their capacity to produce IFN γ in response to stimulation with IL-18 and IL-12. These mice are also incapable of activating Th1 immune response of adoptively transferred T cells *in vivo* (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003a). However, the expression of T-bet is in turn controlled by IFN γ in both DCs (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003a) and CD4⁺ T cells (Park et al., 2005), providing a positive feedback loop to maximise Th1 immunity. The study by Park *et al.*, also showed that TGF β 1 inhibits the induction of T-bet expression via IFN γ in these cells.

It has only recently been established that IFN γ is produced by antigen presenting cells (Frucht et al., 2001). The role of TGF β 1 in the regulation of IL-18-induced signalling pathway resulting in IFN γ production by pre-dendritic cells has never been investigated. Studying the molecular mechanisms that form the basis of the antagonistic relationship between pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines is important for understanding the delicate balance between tolerance and autoimmunity.

4.1.1 Aims and Objectives

- 1. To understand the mechanism by which combinations of pro- and antiinflammatory cytokines can act synergistically or competitively to modulate pre-dendritic KG-1 cell function.
- To examine the role of the anti-inflammatory cytokine TGFβ1 in regulating IL-18-induced IFNγ production in the KG-1 cell bioassay model system.
- 3. To investigate the effect of TGF β 1 stimulation in regulating the protein and gene expression of IL-18 receptor induced by TNF α .
- 4. To study the antagonistic relationship between the pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines, TNF α and TGF β 1, in regulating the IL-18-induced p38 MAPK activation and T-bet expression.

4.2 Results and Discussion

4.2.1 TGFβ1 suppresses IL-18-induced IFNγ production in KG-1 cells

4.2.1.1 TGF β 1 inhibited the stimulatory effect of TNF α in IL-18 signalling

From the results described in chapter 3, it is apparent that the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-18, especially when combined with TNF α , is a strong inducer of IFN γ production in pre-dendritic KG-1 cells. To examine the effect of TGF β 1 in the regulation of IL-18 signalling in the presence of TNF α , two experiments were performed using the human pre-dendritic KG-1 cell line (Fig. 4.1). Initially, TGF β 1 was added together with TNF α in the priming phase of the experiment for 24 hours prior to the stimulation with IL-18 for another 24 hours and IFN γ production was measured by ELISA. In the second experiment, TGF β 1 was added together with IL-18 to stimulate the TNF α -primed KG-1 cells to produce IFN γ . By adding TGF β 1 either with TNF α in the priming-phase or with IL-18 in the subsequent stimulation phase, we aimed to dissect the effect of this anti-inflammatory cytokine in different aspects of the regulation of IL-18 signalling.

TGF β 1 significantly suppressed the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in a dose dependent manner both when given prior to IL-18R induction and also when given simultaneously with IL-18 (Fig. 4.1). A concentration of 300pg/ml of this cytokine was sufficient to induce a significant reduction of IFN γ in both cases. Interestingly, TGF β 1 showed a stronger suppressive effect on the response to IL-18 when it was added at same time with TNF α . These results demonstrated that TGF β 1 inhibited the IL-18-induced upregulation of IFN γ to nearly 100% at 10ng/ml, despite the presence of the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF α . However, as shown in figures 3.1 and 3.3, KG-1 cells did not produce any IFN γ in the absence of IL-18, indicating that although TGF β 1 can very potently suppress IFN γ production, it did not reach full inhibition.



Figure 4.1: TGF β 1 inhibited the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in TNF α -primed KG-1 cells in a dose dependent manner.

KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α in the presence or absence of different concentrations of TGF β 1 for 24 hours and further stimulated with IL-18 in the presence or absence of different doses of TGF β 1 for 24 or 48 hours as indicated. TGF β 1 inhibited IFN γ production both when added with TNF α in the priming phase (•) and with IL-18 in the subsequent stimulation phase (•). The amount of IFN γ produced in the culture media was analyzed by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment (P<0.0001, one-way ANOVA). * P < 0.05; *** P < 0.001; by Bonferroni post-test compared to cells without TGF β 1.

4.2.1.2 TGF β 1 suppressed the IL-18 response less potently in the absence of TNF α

To examine whether TGF β 1 was able to inhibit the strong pro-inflammatory capacity of IL-18 and suppress IFN γ production in the absence of cell activation with TNF α , KG-1 cells were stimulated with increasing doses of TGF β 1 in the presence of 50ng/ml IL-18 without preceding TNF α priming (Fig. 4.2). ELISA was used to determine the levels of IFN γ secreted in the supernatant. As demonstrated in figure 4.2 when TNF α was not present, TGF β 1 inhibited IL-18-induced IFN γ production less potently compared to the effect shown in figure 4.1. Without TNF α priming, a higher concentration of TGF β 1 (2.5ng/ml) was required to induce an inhibitory effect (Fig. 4.2). This observation indicated that TGF β 1 could affect the TNF α induced regulation of IL-18 receptor expression. This is also consistent with the strong suppressive effect when added during cell priming as compared to addition of TGF β 1 during induction of IL-18 signalling (see Fig. 4.1).

However, before undertaking the investigation into IL-18R, we firstly examined whether the addition of IL-18 subsequent to TGF β 1 treatment had the ability to abrogate the inhibitory effect of TGF β 1. To investigate this, KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24 hours. The following day the cells were washed and stimulated with 10ng/ml TGF β 1 for 0 (0 min represents the addition of TGF β 1 and IL-18 at the same time), 15, 60, 120, 240 minutes prior to the subsequent addition of 20 or 50ng/ml IL-18 for another 24 hours. TNF α (20ng/ml) cells primed for 24 hours were stimulated with 20 or 50ng/ml IL-18 for another 24 hours. TNF α (20ng/ml) cells primed for 24 hours (Fig. 4.3).





Figure 4.2: TGF β 1 less potently inhibited the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in non-TNF α -primed KG-1 cells.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with 50ng/ml IL-18 and different concentrations of TGF β 1 for 48 hours (**•**). Cells primed with 20ng/ml TNF α (24h) and stimulated with 50ng/ml IL-18 (48h) was used as a control (**•**). The amount of IFN γ produced in the culture media was analyzed by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. ** P < 0.01; *** P < 0.001; by Bonferroni post-test compared to control.



Figure 4.3: The addition of IL-18 was not sufficient to abrogate the suppressive effect of TGF β 1 in TNF α -primed KG-1 cells.

KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24 hours. Next day, the cells were washed and stimulated with 10ng/ml TGF β 1 for 0 [0 min represents the addition of TGF β 1 and IL-18 at the same time], 15, 60, 120, 240 minutes and then the subsequent addition of 20 (**■**) or 50 (**●**) ng/ml IL-18 for another 24 hours. TNF α (20ng/ml) primed cells for 24 hours stimulated with 20 (**●**) or 50 (**●**) ng/ml IL-18 for another 24 hours were used as controls. The amount of IFN γ produced in the culture media was analyzed by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment (P<0.0001, one-way ANOVA vs. control). * P < 0.05; *** P < 0.001 by Bonferroni post-test compared to control.

It was a necessary control to use and to confirm again that the addition of TGF β 1 resulted in an extremely significant down-regulation of the IL-18 response to induce IFN γ production even in the presence of TNF α (refer to the black and dark grey bars corresponding to two different concentrations of 20 or 50ng/ml IL-18 respectively in figure 4.3). However, it was interestingly unexpected to observe that the addition of IL-18 at different time-points (0, 15, 60, 120, and 240 minutes) after TGF β 1 stimulation was not able to overcome its suppressive effect even when added 240 minutes later. Taking into account that activated TGF β 1 has a half-life of only 2-3 minutes (Wakefield et al., 1990), it is even more surprising that IL-18 with a much longer half-life of 16-24h (Hosohara et al., 2002) was not capable of reversing the phenotype. Hence, it is clear that TGF β 1 stimulation has long-term effects on cells. The inability of IL-18 to overcome the inhibitory effect of TGF β 1 in this assay may be linked to the down-regulation of IL-18 receptor.

4.2.2 TGFβ1 suppressed the IL-18-induced IFNγ production via downregulation of the surface IL-18Rα expression

4.2.2.1 TGFβ1 did not have any effect on the regulation of the IL-18R transcript induced by TNFα

To further investigate the mechanism of TGF β 1-induced down-regulation of IL-18 response in KG-1 cells, the mRNA levels of both IL-18R α and β chains were examined by PCR. Standard PCR showed that 10ng/ml TGF β 1 has decreased IL-18R α mRNA expression but did not seem to have any effect on the gene expression of IL-18R β in the presence of 20ng/ml TNF α (Fig. 4.4a).



Chapter 4 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by TGF \$1

Figure 4.4: TGF β 1 did not regulate either IL-18R α or R β mRNA.

KG-1 cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α and increasing doses of TGF β 1 for 24h. hIL-18R α and hIL-18R β mRNA expression was examined initially by PCR (a) and quantified by real time PCR using TaqMan assay (b). Data shown are expressed as means of duplicates of a representative experiment.

To substantiate the down-regulation of IL-18R α we used quantitative PCR. However, increased TGF β 1 did not result in significant down-regulation of either IL-18R α or IL-18R β gene transcription induced by TNF α (Fig 4.4b). Nevertheless, the tendency to down-regulate IL-18R α mRNA levels observed in figure 4.4a by TGF β 1 in the presence of TNF α using semi-quantitative PCR was confirmed by QPCR (Fig. 4.4b), but according to one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni post-tests these differences did not reach significance. These results demonstrated that TGF β 1 did not regulate the transcription of either the IL-18R α or IL-18R β gene previously shown to be induced by TNF α .

4.2.2.2 TGF β 1 reduced the surface IL-18R α protein levels even in the presence of TNF α

Having determined that TGF β 1 did not regulate the mRNA levels of IL-18R, the effect of this cytokine on the regulation of the protein levels of the receptor was examined. I have shown in chapter 3 that TNF α was a strong inducer of IL-18R α protein expression on the surface of KG-1 cells. Flow cytometry was performed to investigate the effect of TGF β 1 on the amount of IL-18R α detected on the surface of KG-1 cells stimulated with TNF α . KG-1 cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α and increasing doses of TGF β 1 for 24h (Fig. 4.5).

The amount of IL-18R α induced by TNF α on the cell surface was reduced in response to 10ng/ml TGF β 1 stimulation even in the presence of TNF α (Fig. 4.5a). FACS data were represented as a percentage of the relative cell number in a gated area (R1) in relation to different doses of TGF β 1 in figure 4.5b. TGF β 1 dose dependently reduced the TNF α -induced expression of IL-18R α on the surface of the cells. The levels of the TNF α -induced surface expression of IL-18R α were reduced to approximately 50% by TGF β 1 (Fig. 4.5b).





Cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α and different doses of TGF β 1 for 24h. The detection of IL-18R α protein levels was determined by flow cytometry using an anti-human IL-18R α -PE antibody. TGF β 1 (10ng/ml) reduced expression of IL-18R α compared to the isotype-matched control (a). FACS results were represented as a percentage of the relative cell number in a gated area (R1) in relation to different doses of TGF β 1 (b).

These results did not completely explain the almost 100% inhibition of the IFN γ production induced by TGF β 1 in response to IL-18 stimulation in TNF α -primed KG-1 cells (Fig. 4.1). The mechanism of the anti-inflammatory regulation of the IL-18 response by TGF β 1 was only partly explained through down-regulation of the IL-18R α levels. To further investigate the mechanism of TGF β 1 suppression of IL-18induced IFN γ production, different intracellular signalling pathways induced by TGF β 1 were considered and we decided to further examine the expression of the Tbet transcription factor.

4.2.3 TGFβ1 suppressed IFNγ production in response to IL-18 stimulation via the down-regulation of T-bet expression in KG-1 cells

Having shown previously in chapter 3 that KG-1 cells express T-bet in response to TNF α and IL-18 stimulation, we examined whether TGF β 1 regulated the expression of this transcription factor in these cells. This evidence would provide an additional mechanism, potentially explaining the almost complete suppression of IL-18-induced IFN γ production by TGF β 1, described earlier in figure 4.1. KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α in the presence or absence of increasing doses of TGF β 1 for 24 hours and subsequently stimulated with 100ng/ml IL-18 again in the presence or absence of increasing doses of TGF β 1 for another 24 hours. The level of T-bet expression was detected by Western blot (Fig. 4.6).

T-bet protein expression was down-regulated by TGF β 1 stimulation, and more effectively so when TGF β 1 was added during the priming phase together with TNF α (Fig. 4.6). These results suggested that TGF β 1 inhibited IL-18-induced IFN γ production via a dual mechanism of down-regulation of both IL-18R and T-bet expression.

4.2.4 The inhibitory effect of TGFβ1 on IL-18 signalling was not due to decreased viability of KG-1 cells

At this point, it was necessary to confirm that all the suppressive effects observed in the presence of TGF β 1 were not due to any toxicity of the employed cytokine dosages on KG-1 cells. MTT *in vitro* toxicity assay was performed using increasing concentrations of TGF β 1 for 24 hours (Fig. 4.7c). TNF α did not affect the viability of the cells (Fig. 4.7b) and neither did IL-18, which was used as a negative control (Fig. 4.7a). Increasing densities of cells without any stimulation were also used to verify the functionality of the assay (Fig. 4.7d). This experiment confirmed that the anti-inflammatory effect of TGF β 1 to suppress IL-18 function via the downregulation of IL-18R and T-bet expression was not a result of toxicity.





Cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α in the presence or absence of increasing doses of TGF β 1 for 24 hours. The following day, the cells were washed and further stimulated with 100ng/ml IL-18 in the presence or absence of different concentrations of TGF β 1 for another 24 hours. Whole cell extracts were subjected to SDS-PAGE under reducing conditions and a specific anti-human T-bet antibody was used for Western blotting. Antibody for β -tubulin was used as a loading control. Densitometric analysis was performed and shown below the Western blot.



Figure 4.7: TGF^β1 stimulation did not affect KG-1 cell viability.

MTT proliferation assay was performed using 1×10^5 KG1 cells for stimulation with increasing doses of IL-18 (a), TNF α (b) or TGF β 1 (c) for 24 hours. Increasing number of KG-1 cells without any stimulation was used as a control (P<0.0001, one-way ANOVA) (d). Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. * P < 0.05; *** P < 0.001 by Bonferroni post-test. P values refer to comparisons with unstimulated cells (a-c), or when no cells were present (d).

4.2.5 TGFβ1 antagonised the IL-18-induced p38 activation even in the presence of the pro-inflammatoty cytokine TNFα

Based on the idea that TGF β 1 can activate downstream signalling mechanisms independent of SMADs but through the MAPK signalling pathways (Derynck and Zhang, 2003), we addressed the effect of this cytokine on the activation of the IL-18induced p38 MAPK pathway. To better characterise the function of TGF β 1 in the regulation of the TNF α -primed IL-18 signalling in the pre-dendritic KG-1 cells, we looked at the effect of TGF β 1 in the IL-18-induced p38 MAPK phoshorylation by Western blotting. TGF^{β1} was either added at the priming phase of KG-1 cells together with TNF α or together with IL-18 at the subsequent stimulation phase. In detail, in the first experiment KG-1 cells were stimulated with or without 20ng/ml TNF α in the presence or absence of 5ng/ml TGF β 1 for 24 hours. The next day, the cells were washed and further stimulated with 50ng/ml IL-18 for 5, 10, 15, 30 and 60 minutes. The 0 minute time-point represents the p38 MAPK activation without any IL-18 stimulation (Fig. 4.8). Cells were harvested at the indicated time-points, resuspended in lysis buffer and snap frozen in dry ice. Whole cell extracts were separated by SDS-PAGE and Western blotting was performed using phospho- and non-phosho- specific p38 MAPK antibodies as described in section 3.2.4.3 of the previous chapter.

The Western blot in figure 4.8a and the densitometry analysis of this result representing the ratio of phosphorylated over non-phosphorylated p38 MAPK (Fig 4.8b) has demonstrated that the addition of TGF β 1 in the priming phase of stimulation of KG-1 cells reduced the activation of p38 MAPK for the first 10 minutes of stimulation with 50ng/ml IL-18. The levels of p38 MAPK activation reached similar levels after 15 minutes and up to 60 minutes of IL-18 stimulation (Fig. 4.8). This result could indicate that the delayed activation of p38MAPK by TGF β 1 stimulation could be the outcome of the down-regulation of the IL-18R α expression by TGF β 1 described earlier (Fig. 4.5).

To further address the suppressive function of TGF β 1 in the regulation of IL-18 signalling, a similar experiment was performed where TGF β 1 was added together with IL-18 to stimulate p38 MAPK activation in TNF α -primed KG-1 cells. Specifically, KG-1 cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α for 24 hours. The following day, the cells were washed and stimulated with or without 5ng/ml TGF β 1 followed by immediate simulation of 50ng/ml IL-18 (Fig. 4.9). The levels of p38 MAPK activation were determined using Western blotting as described above. As a control, TGF β 1 or IL-18 alone was used to stimulate the cells for 30 minutes in the presence of absence of TNF α priming (last three lanes in Fig. 4.9).

This result showed that stimulation of pre-dendritic KG-1 cells with TGF β 1 alone for 30 minutes did not activate p38 MAPK (Fig. 4.9). Moreover, the same figure demonstrated that the presence of TGF β 1 delayed the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK induced by IL-18 in the first 15 minutes in TNF α -primed KG-1 cells. The results in figures 4.8 and 4.9 collectively indicate that TGF β 1 suppressed the activation of the p38 MAPK signalling pathway either by interfering directly or indirectly as a result of the down-regulation of IL-18R expression.



Chapter 4 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by $TGF\beta I$



KG-1 cells were stimulated with 20ng/ml TNF α in the presence or absence of 5ng/ml TGF β 1 for 24h. The next day stimulation with or without 50ng/ml of IL-18 followed for 0, (before the addition of IL-18) 5, 10, 15, 30 and 60 minutes. Whole cell lysates were prepared and Western blotting was performed using phospho- and non-phospho-specific anti-human p38 MAPK rabbit polyclonal antibody (designated as p and np, respectively). The non-phosphorylated p38 MAPK antibody was used as a loading control (a). The degree of p38 phosphorylation (normalised to np-p38) was quantified by densitometry (b).





Cells were stimulated with or without 20ng/ml TNF α for 24h, followed by stimulation with or without 5ng/ml TGF β 1 in the presence of 50ng/ml IL-18 for 5, 10, 15, 30 and 60 minutes. TGF β 1 or IL-18 stimulation alone for 30 minutes, in TNF α -primed or non-primed cells were used as controls. Whole cell lysates were prepared and Western blotting was performed using phospho- and non-phospho-specific anti-human p38 MAPK rabbit polyclonal antibody (designated as p and np respectively). The non-phosphorylated p38 MAPK antibody was used as a loading control. Densitometric analysis was performed and shown below the Western blotting.

4.3 Conclusions

TGF β 1 has emerged as a signal that controls DC development and maturation (Strobl and Knapp, 1999). Our central finding here is that TGF β 1 controls DC function through the regulation of IL-18-induced IFN γ production in the presence of the strong pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF α . I have shown that TGF β 1 suppressed the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in the human pre-dendritic KG-1 cell line and that it could antagonise the pro-inflammatory cytokines by inhibiting the effect of TNF α to increase the cell surface expression of IL-18R α . A chief pursuit in the field of DC differentiation is to delineate the factors that regulate the function of DC to drive Th1 and Th2 immune response. Here, evidence is provided that TGF β 1 could participate in this process through the down-regulation of the DC-derived IFN γ production induced by IL-18 and promoted by TNF α (Fig. 4.11).

This chapter aimed to address the outcome of the interaction between pro- and antiinflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and TGF β 1, and their ability to regulate IL-18 signalling in the pre-dendritic KG-1 cell model system. This work has demonstrated that TGF β 1 suppresses the ability of TNF α to sensitise the cells to produce more IFNy in response to IL-18 and inhibits IFNy production to almost 100%. To investigate the mechanism of the antagonistic action of TGF β 1 against TNF α , we studied the effect of these two cytokines in the regulation of the IL-18R expression. The expression of the IL-18R transcript induced by TNF α was not altered by TGF β 1, suggesting a mechanism of post-transcriptional or post-translational modification of IL-18R by TGF β 1. Flow cytometry experiments demonstrated that TGF β 1 induced a dose-dependent down-regulation of the protein expression of IL-18Ra on KG-1 cells, suggesting a mechanism of antagonistic interaction between TNF α and TGF β 1 to control IL-18 signalling through the regulation of IL-18R α expression (Fig. 4.10). Western blotting analysis has also been attempted during the course of this study to investigate the total protein expression levels of IL-18R in KG-1 cells, but technical problems related to antibody specificity or sensitivity of the assay were encountered. Moreover, antibodies against T-bet, a transcription factor important for IFNy gene

expression, revealed that TGF β 1 suppressed the IL-18-induced expression even in the presence of TNF α possibly through the mechanism described above and schematically demonstrated in figure 4.10.

Using Western blotting and a phosho-specific antibody to detect p38 MAPK we showed that TGF β 1 delayed the activation of p38 MAPK induced by IL-18. Priming of the cells with TNF α in the presence of TGF β 1 prior to IL-18 stimulation suppressed the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK possibly through the down-regulation of the receptor. However, IL-18-induced p38 activation was not completely inhibited upon TGF β 1 treatment. The use of specific inhibitors and Western blotting would be an appropriate experiment to test whether TGF β 1 also utilised the p38 MAPK signalling pathway to inhibit the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells. The inhibitory effect of TGF β 1 was not due to decreased proliferation of KG-1 cells.

To conclude, TGF β 1 was able to almost completely inhibit IL-18-induced IFN γ production in KG-1 cells. However, the mechanism of almost full inhibition of IL-18 signalling was only partially explained from the results obtained in this chapter. In view of the results obtained in this chapter, neither the down-regulation of IL-18R α expression, nor the reduction in T-bet expression or p38 phosphorylation would be enough to explain the almost complete inhibition of IFN γ production in KG-1 cells. Further experiments are required to elucidate the mechanism behind the strong immunosuppressive effect of TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling in KG-1 cells.



Figure 4.10: Mechanism by which TGF β 1 suppresses the IL-18-induced inflammatory response.

IL-18 signals through p38 MAPK and T-bet to activate IFN γ production. This signalling is enhanced by TNF α and suppressed by TGF β 1 via a mechanism of counter-regulation of IL-18R and T-bet expression.



Figure 4.11: TGF β 1 inhibits the IL-18-induced maturation of dendritic precursor cells into professional antigen-presenting cells that are able to promote both Th1 and Th2 cell responses.

4.3.1 In summary

- TGFβ1 suppressed the IL-18-induced IFNγ production in KG-1 cells by inhibiting the stimulatory effect of TNFα in IL-18 signalling. However, TGFβ1 suppressed the IL-18 response less potently in the absence of TNFα.
- TGFβ1 suppressed the IL-18-induced IFNγ production via the downregulation of the surface IL-18Rα expression even in the presence of the strong pro-inflammatory cytokine TNFα.
- TGFβ1 did not have any effect on the regulation of the IL-18R transcript induced by TNFα, but reduced the surface expression of IL-18Rα in a dosedependent manner.
- TGFβ1 suppressed IFNγ production in response to IL-18 stimulation via the down-regulation of T-bet expression in KG-1 cells.
- **•** TGFβ1 antagonised the IL-18-induced p38 MAPK activation.
- The inhibitory effect of TGFβ1 on IL-18 signalling was not due to decreased viability of KG-1 cells.

Chapter 5

5 Generation of a Human Soluble Heterodimeric Decoy Receptor for IL-18

5.1 Background

5.1.1 IL-18 is a potential therapeutic target in many inflammatory diseases

This chapter addresses the possibility of inhibiting the IL-18 pro-inflammatory response by directly neutralising IL-18 function in the KG-1 *in vitro* cell model system (Konishi et al., 1997) through the generation of a soluble decoy heterodimeric receptor with high affinity to IL-18. Several *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies of different disease models established the contribution of IL-18 to the pathogenesis of many clinical conditions such as rheumatoid arthritis, type I diabetes, multiple sclerosis, systemic lupus erythematosus, Crohn's disease, psoriasis, graft-versus-host disease, ischemia, atherosclerosis, and chronic hepatitis (Dinarello and Fantuzzi, 2003, Dinarello, 2007, Boraschi and Dinarello, 2006, Gracie et al., 2003).

There are several anti-cytokine therapies available in clinical trials targeting different cytokines in different inflammatory and autoimmune conditions, such as anti-TNF α monoclonal antibodies (infliximab, adalimumab, nerelimomab, golimumab), chimeric soluble type I or II TNF α receptors (etanercept, PEG-rhsTNF-RI, lenercept), soluble TNF α binding protein, anti-IFN γ antibodies, IFN γ /IgG-Fc fusion protein; anti-IL-12p40 monoclonal antibody, IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1ra; anakinra), anti-IL-1 β monoclonal antibody (ACZ885), IL-1Trap; IL-1RI/IgG-Fc fusion protein; anti-IL-6R antibody (MRA, tocilizumab), anti-IL-15 monoclonal IgG1 antibody (AMG 714, Amgen), TGF- β RII/IgG-Fc fusion protein, and many others. However, patients with no or only partial responses are not uncommon, and they can experience a recurrence of the inflammatory disease upon discontinuation of treatment. This exemplifies the clinical necessity for the further generation of novel and pathogenesis-led therapeutic approaches.

IL-18 has been demonstrated to be a potential therapeutic target in several studies of IL-18 gene-targeting using animal disease model, as described in chapter 1. Different approaches have been developed to inhibit IL-18 in experimental models and in clinical trials for inflammatory and autoimmune diseases that include the use of neutralising antibodies against IL-18, IL-18 receptor blocking antibodies, IL-18 binding protein (IL-18BP), and caspase-1 inhibitors.

5.1.2 Neutralising antibodies to IL-18

With the aim to target IL-18 inflammatory response, a rabbit polyclonal anti-mouse IL-18 IgG has been generated and used in the model of Collagen Induced Arthritis (CIA) to demonstrate a significant decrease in the disease progression of established synovitis in wild type DBA/1 mice (Plater-Zyberk et al., 2001). A study using the model of streptococcal cell wall (SCW)-induced arthritis in C57BL/6 or BALB/c mice shows that the i.p. injection of a rabbit anti-mouse IL-18 antibody results in significant suppression of joint inflammation and decreased concentrations of endogenous IL-18 and synovial TNF α and IL-1 β (Joosten et al., 2000). IL-18 is highly associated with intestinal inflammation in patients with Crohn's disease and an anti-mouse IL-18 antibody i.p. treatment in the model of dextran sulphate sodium (DSS)-induced colitis of C57BL/6 or BALB/c mice has resulted in a dose-dependent reduction in the severity of the disease (Siegmund et al., 2001). The generation of the first anti-IL-18 complete human antibody that blocks IL-18 signalling by binding to the potential association site with IL-18R β has recently been reported. This antibody inhibits the production of IFNy in KG-1 cells, providing a potential therapeutic approach for IL-18-induced chronic inflammatory diseases (Hamasaki et al., 2005). Treatment of BALB/c mice inoculated with Propionibacterium acnes and challenged with LPS with anti-IL-18 mouse antibodies results in prevention of hepatic toxicity and endotoxemia (Okamura et al., 1995b). Neutralisation of IL-18 using mouse anti-IL-18 antibody treatment protects against LPS-induced myocardial dysfunction in C57BL/6 mice (Raeburn et al., 2002).

5.1.3 IL-18 binding protein

IL-18BP is in clinical trials for rheumatoid arthritis and other autoimmune diseases. A recent study by Faggioni et al. has demonstrated that a fusion protein of human IL-18BP linked to human IgG1 Fc (IL-18BP:Fc) has the ability to bind human, mouse and rat IL-18 with a Kd of 0.3-5nM and neutralise its function. Mortality is significantly reduced in mice treated with IL-18BP:Fc ten minutes before the administration of an E. coli-derived LPS with a lethal dose of 90% and decreased levels of IFNy were detected in these mice. Treatment with IL-18BP:Fc even six days before LPS challenge is able to abrogate the LPS-induced IFNy production, due to the long half life of the Fc fusion proteins in plasma (Faggioni et al., 2001). The same study has also demonstrated that IL-18BP:Fc reduces expression of Fas -ligand and hepatic injury in these mice. IL-18BP:Fc also prevents P-acnes-induced granuloma formation and reduces the production of the chemokines macrophageinflammatory protein (MIP)-1a and MIP-2 in the liver. IL-18 mediates the hepatic damage caused by intravenous injection. IL-18BP:Fc protects against the Concanavalin A, Pseudomonas aeruginosa exotoxin A or anti-Fas agonistic antibody-induced liver damage and results in the reduction of Fas-ligand mRNA expression (Faggioni et al., 2001). IL-18BP:Fc has also been demonstrated to reduce the severity of CIA, (Banda et al., 2003), which is consistent with studies using neutralising anti-IL-18 antibodies. Other experimental autoimmune disease models have demonstrated the ability of sIL-18BP:Fc to ameliorate disease progression, by inhibiting IL-18 (Sivakumar et al., 2002, Zaccone et al., 2005).

5.1.4 Caspase-1 inhibitors to block IL-18 maturation

Recent therapeutic developments that may indirectly interfere with IL-18 activity include the inhibition of caspase-1 or caspase-1-activating multiprotein complexes known as inflammasomes (Randle et al., 2001, Siegmund, 2002, Faubel and Edelstein, 2005, Linton, 2005, Cornelis et al., 2007). Orally active caspase-1 inhibitors such as VX-740, or pralnacasan, and VX765 have gone into clinical trials for their efficacy as anti-inflammatory drugs (Clinical trial databases:

<u>www.centerwatch.com</u> and <u>www.biospace.com</u>) (Stack et al., 2005, Wannamaker et al., 2007). Pralnacasan, a masked aldehyde, was the first ICE (IL-1 β converting enzyme) inhibitor to enter phase II clinical trial as an anti-inflammatory agent for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, but it was suspended after the detection of long-term liver abnormalities in treated animals. VX-765 is a reversible covalent caspase-1 inhibitor that has been in trials for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, osteoarthritis and psoriasis (World Intellectual Property Organisation website: <u>http://www.wipo.int/about-wipo/en/what_is_wipo.html</u>). This drug has been reported to be effective in blocking the hyper-reactivity of monocytes to inflammatory stimulation in patients with familial cold auto-inflammatory syndrome (FCAS), in which there is excessive caspase-1 activation due to a mutation in the cryopyrin (NALP3), gene a member of the nucleotide-binding oligomerisation domain (NOD)-like receptor family (NLR) (Stack et al., 2005).

5.1.5 Generation of a soluble human IL-18/IgGFc decoy receptor to block IL-18

The generation of a soluble fragment of murine IL-15R α has been demonstrated to successfully inhibit the onset of CIA in susceptible DBA/1 mice (Ruchatz et al., 1998). Moreover, the chimeric soluble TNFR fusion protein, etanercept, is currently in Phase III clinical trials for the treatment of RA. However, the generation of a decoy soluble heterodimeric receptor to bind IL-18 with high affinity and neutralise its function has never been attempted. According to plasmon resonance studies, IL-18R β cannot bind on its own to either IL-18 or IL-18R α , whereas, when IL-18 is present, IL-18R β is capable of binding to IL-18R α , forming a ternary complex (Kato et al., 2003). This ternary complex shows higher affinity binding of IL-18 compared to binding of IL-18 to IL-18R α alone (Kato et al., 2003). The main aim of this study was to develop a soluble heterodimeric IL-18R α β-Fc (shIL-18R α β-Fc) decoy protein that can bind IL-18 with higher affinity compared to either shIL-18R α -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc (Fig. 5.1). Thus, this new decoy protein would block IL-18 function, providing a potential therapeutic approach for targeting IL-18 mediated inflammatory responses that normally result in disease pathogenesis.




A mixture of shIL-18R $\alpha\alpha$ -Fc, shIL-18R $\beta\beta$ -Fc homodimers and shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc heterodimers will be formed through binding of the disulphide bonds present in the hinge region of the Fc fragment (**a**). The heterodimeric shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc is expected to bind IL-18 with higher capacity compared to the homodimers (**b**).

5.2 Aims and Objectives

- To develop constructs of the soluble human IL-18 receptor, tagged with human IgG1k Fc fragment, and transiently transfect them into COS-7 cells to confirm protein expression in frame with IgG1-Fc.
- To generate CHO cell lines stably expressing shIL-18Rα, shIL-18Rβ, or shIL-18Rαβ-Fc and confirm protein expression and secretion in each cell line.
- To purify the shIL-18Rα, β and αβ-Fc using affinity purification and demonstrate specific binding to IL-18.
- To test the therapeutic potential of the shIL-18Rαβ-Fc by determining whether it can attenuate the function of IL-18 to induce p38MAPK phosphorylation and subsequent IFNγ production in the KG-1 cell bioassay described in Chapter 3 and 4.

5.3 Results and Discussion

5.3.1 Design and Preparation of pCR[®]II-shIL-18Rα and pCR[®]II-shIL-18Rβ Expression Constructs

5.3.1.1 Isolation of Soluble Human IL-18R α and IL-18R β cDNA

In order to amplify the shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β cDNA for cloning, primers flanking the extracellular immunoglobulin domains of the human full length IL-18R α and IL-18R β (Fig. 5.2a and b) were designed to encode the soluble IL-18R α and R β , respectively. In order to assist sub-cloning and control the orientations of the inserts, the forward primers for both receptors were designed to encode *Bgl* II and *Eco*R I sites and the reverse primers a *Bgl* II site. To facilitate the initial binding of the mRNA to the small subunit of the ribosome during the initiation of translation and improve expression levels of the inserts, the Kozak consensus sequence (CACAACC) was also added directly upstream of the start codon of each of the forward primers (refer to Table 2.8 for primer sequences).

Plasmid DNAs previously confirmed to contain the correct inserts encoding the full length human IL-18R α and β (pcDNA3.1/hIL-18R α and pBla/hIL-18R β plasmids provided by Wei XQ) were used as a template in the ensuing PCR reaction in order to generate PCR products with the restriction sites and Kozak sequences added to them. The cDNA used for the initial amplification of the full length hIL-18R α and R β in these plasmids was generated from KG-1 cells, as these cells are shown to express both receptors (Nakamura et al., 2000, Wu et al., 2003, Zhang et al., 2003). A proofreading DNA polymerase was used to ensure that no mutations were introduced within the sequence. Clear bands observed at 1020bp and 1089bp on a 1% agarose gel (Fig. 5.3a and b) correspond to the mRNA sequence encoding the soluble part of the full length IL-18R α and IL-18R β , respectively (see Fig. 5.2a and b).



Figure 5.2: Diagram showing the genomic and protein representation of the full length human IL-18R α and IL-18R β .

The hIL-18R α (top) and hIL-18R β (bottom) gene is represented with the exons numbered E1-9 and indicated by solid boxes (**a**). The primers flanking the soluble region of each receptor are also indicated. The full length preceptors are also demonstrated in (**b**), indicating the conserved fragments and the part that constitutes the soluble part of the receptor encoded from the corresponding genes in (**a**). Derived from Genbank core nucleotide entry NM003855 and NM003853, for IL-18R α and β respectively (SP, signal peptide; E1-9, exon; P1, forward primer; P2, reverse primer; Ig CAM, immunoglobulin cell adhesion molecules; TM, transmembrane domain; TIR, Toll-Interleukin 1 receptor).



Figure 5.3: Amplification of human soluble IL-18R mRNA with *Pfu* DNA polymerase from plasmid DNA containing the full length receptor.

The PCR products for shIL-18R α (a) and shIL-18R β (b) were run on 1% agarose gel. Lanes indicate 1kb DNA ladder (1), PCR fragment (2, 3) and water as negative control (4).

5.3.1.2 Restriction Digestion Analysis of the TA-cloned DNA Encoding the shIL-18Rα and Rβ Fragments

TA cloning technology was implemented to confirm the sequence identity and homology of the inserts, to identify the inserted restriction sites designed in the primers and to assist further sub-cloning of shIL-18R α and R β into the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc expression vector.

Amplified DNA for shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc were separately inserted into pCR[®]II vectors. The resulting bacterial DNA plasmids were tested with restriction digestion analysis in order to confirm the insertion of the correctly sized DNA and identify the clones to be used for sequencing. Plasmid DNA from six different clones containing the pCR[®]II-shIL-18Ra plasmid and only one clone containing the pCR[®]II-shIL-18Rβ were digested with *Eco*R I and *Bgl* II restriction enzymes (Fig. 5.4a and b). The expected DNA fragment sizes were the same for both orientations of fragment insertion and are listed in Table 5.1. EcoR I restriction sites are located in the MCS (Multiple Cloning Site) of the pCR®II vector, upstream and downstream of the PCR product insertion site, and were used to demonstrate the presence of the insert in all the clones (Fig. 5.4a). According to the Bgl II digestions, clones 3 and 6 contained the shIL-18R α insert and thus clone 3 was selected for sequencing (Fig. 5.4b). In the case of the only pCR[®]II-shIL-18R β clone, a ~2000bp fragment was released after Bgl II digestion that led to the hypothesis that one of the two Bgl II restriction sites designed in the primers was missing and thus the plasmid DNA of clone 8 was used for sequencing (Fig. 5.4b).

Restriction Enzyme	Expected Band Sizes for pCR [®] II-shIL-18Rα (4991bp)	Expected Band Sizes for pCR [®] II-shIL-18Rβ (5060bp)
EcoR I	21, 1015 and 3955 bp	21, 1084 and 3955 bp
Bgl II	997, 1006 and 2988 bp	983, 1089 and 2988 bp

Table 5.1: Restriction digestion products of pCR®II-shIL-18R α and pCR®II-shIL-18R β plasmids.



Figure 5.4: Restriction digests of pCR®II-shIL18R α and pCR®II-shIL18R β plasmid DNA.

The restriction enzymes EcoR I (a) and Bgl II (b) were used to demonstrate the expected fragments, as listed in Table 4.1. Lanes indicate 1kb DNA ladder (1), pCR®II-shIL18R α (2-7) and pCR®II-shIL18R β (8).

5.3.1.3 Confirmation of Sequence Identity

The reading frames of pCR[®]II-shIL-18R α and pCR[®]II-shIL-18R β were sequenced to confirm that no mutations had occurred during the amplification. SP6 and T7 primers that sit outside of the MCS were used to amplify sequences within it. The sequencing data were analysed and the identity of shIL-18R α and R β cDNA was confirmed with homology to the known corresponding *Homo sapiens* sequences (Fig. 8.1-8.4, Appendix).

The sequencing results obtained from the amplification of the 3'-end of both shIL-18R α (Fig. 8.2, Appendix) and R β (Fig. 8.4, Appendix) using the SP6 primer revealed 100% identity. The T7 primer amplification of the 5'-end sequence of shIL-18R α (Fig. 8.1, Appendix) and R β (Fig. 8.3, Appendix) revealed the absence of EcoR I restriction enzyme sites designed within the shIL-18R α and R β forward primers, but showed 100% homology to the downstream coding sequences. It was also apparent that the Bgl II restriction enzyme site designed within the forward primer sequence of shIL-18RB was lost (Fig. 8.3, Appendix), confirming the Bgl II restriction analysis shown in Figure 5.4b. Moreover, two point mutations one more common transition (C to T) and one transversion (i.e. substitution of a purine for a pyrimidine or vice versa) resulted from the primer design (A to C) occurred within the Kozak sequence upstream of the start codon of shIL-18Rβ (Fig. 8.3, Appendix). These single base substitutions lie within the Kozak short recognition sequence in the non-coding region of the gene and are not expected to have any major consequences on gene expression. One possibility is that they can result in a slight reduction in the expression levels of the construct and could be a reason of the lower expression levels of shIL-18R β compared to shIL-18R α that was later shown in figure 5.7a.

5.3.2 Design and Preparation of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Rα-IgG₁Fc and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Rβ-IgG1Fc Expression Constructs

5.3.2.1 Sub-cloning of Sequences Encoding the Fragments of hIL-18Rα and hIL-18Rβ into pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc Expression Vectors

The sub-cloning of shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β into the pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc expression plasmid (provided by Wei XQ) was implemented for eukaryotic expression i.e. to generate stably transfected CHO cell lines expressing high levels of soluble human IL-18R α , R β and R $\alpha\beta$, under the CMV promoter. Expressed proteins would be in frame with the Fc fragment of IgG₁ and could be purified using Protein A affinity purification (Andersson et al., 1989, Nelson et al., 1987, Boshart et al., 1985).

As demonstrated in figure 2.2, the pCR[®]II-shIL-18R α DNA plasmid was digested with *Bgl* II (Fig. 5.5a) and the pCR[®]II-shIL-18R β plasmid was digested with *Bgl* II and *Eco*R V (Fig. 5.5c) to release the inserts, which were gel extracted (Fig. 5.5b and d) for ligation into the expression vector pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc. The pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc plasmid was linearised with *Bam*H I digestion (Fig. 5.5a) and purified (Fig. 5.5b) to be used for ligation with shIL-18R α . For ligation with shIL-18R β , the pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc plasmid was digested with *Hind* III, followed by *Klenow* DNA polymerase treatment to fill in the recessed 3' ends of the linearised vector and finally *Bam*H I digestion generating one blunt and one sticky end (see Fig. 2.2), with subsequent gel purification (Fig. 5.5d). The fragments were inserted downstream of the CMV promoter and upstream of the IgG1-Fc fragment. Once within the expression vectors, the resulting constructs pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG₁Fc and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R β -IgG₁Fc were transformed into DH5 α bacterial cells to produce the required plasmid DNAs, which were purified and test digested before sequencing.



Figure 5.5: Transferring shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β inserts from pCR®II plasmids into pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc.

shIL-18R α was released from pCR®II-shIL-18R α with *Bgl* II (a) and gel extracted (b) to be inserted into the purified pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc. In the same way, shIL-18R β was released from pCR®II-shIL-18R β with *Eco*R V and *Bgl* II (c) and gel extracted (d) to be inserted into the purified pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc. The top of the two bands around 1100bp in part (c) corresponds to the shIL-18R β fragment.

5.3.2.2 Restriction Analysis of the shIL-18R α and R β containing pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc Expression Vector

For the identification of the plasmid containing the correct insert, restriction analysis was performed before sequencing. Restriction digests of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG₁Fc and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R β -IgG₁Fc with the appropriate restriction enzymes (Fig. 5.6a and b) demonstrated the colonies containing the correct inserts in the right orientation based on the expected band sizes (see Table 5.2). Based on this, plasmid DNA of colony #3 expressing pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG₁Fc were used for sequencing.

Restriction Enzyme	Expected Band Sizes for pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Rα- IgG1Fc (6842bp)	Restriction Enzyme	Expected Band Sizes for pcDNA4/TO- shIL-18Rβ-IgG1Fc (6920bp)
Hind III	5-3': 266, 697, 5879 bp	EcoR I	1798, 5122 bp
	3-3 : 79, 266, 6497 bp		(0 0 01
Xho I	<i>5-3</i> : 1510, 5332 bp	BamH I	6920 bp
	<i>3-5</i> ': 978, 5864 bp		(linearised)
Hind III /	<i>5-3</i> ': 266, 697, 769, 5110 bp	Bgl II	824, 6096 bp
<i>Eco</i> R I	<i>3-5':</i> 79, 266, 1387, 5110 bp	-	-
Hind III /	<i>5-3</i> ': 110, 156, 697, 5879 bp	BamHI/	783, 1015, 5122 bp
BamH I	<i>3-5':</i> 79, 110, 156, 6497 bp	EcoR I	_

Table 5.2: Restriction digestion products of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG₁Fc (both potential orientations are shown) and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R β -IgG₁Fc plasmids.

shIL-18Rβ-Fc were detected in the culture media compared to the negative control of non-transfected cells, with shIL-18R β -Fc being expressed at about 8 times lower levels (0.248ng/ml) compared to shIL-18Ra-Fc (2.071ng/ml). The difference in the expression levels between the two receptors could be due to the difference in the sensitivity of the assay or due to mutations detected within the Kozak sequence of the shIL-18R^β plasmid described above in section 5.6.3. Significantly increased levels of shIL-18Raβ-Fc were also detected compared to shIL-18Ra-Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc alone. The expression of shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β in frame with hFc in the protein G concentrated culture media of Cos-7 transfected cells was also evaluated using an ELISA assay employing capturing with polyclonal antibodies against hIL-18Ra and hIL-18RB, respectively, and detecting with an antibody against Fc. The results demonstrated 40-50 fold increased levels of shIL-18Rα-Fc (Fig. 5.7b) and 5-8 fold increase in the level of shIL-18R β -Fc (Fig. 5.7c) in single or double transfected cells compared to the IgG-Fc vector and non-transfected control groups, which were similar to the numbers obtained from the IgG-Fc ELISA in figure 5.7a, where shIL-18Ra-Fc indicated 30-fold and shIL-18RB-Fc 3.6-fold increase compared to Cos-7 alone.





Cos-7 cells were transiently transfected with either shIL-18R α -Fc alone, shIL-18R β -Fc alone, shIL-18R α -Fc together with shIL-18R β -Fc or a control vector (pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc). Cos-7 cells with Genejuice® alone were used as a negative control group. Cell culture media were harvested after transfection and concentrated using Protein G pull down assay. ELISA detecting human IgG-Fc was used to confirm the in-frame expression of the plasmids with the Fc fragment (a). ELISA capturing with polyclonal anti-hIL-18R α (b) and hIL-18R β (c) antibodies and detecting with an antibody against Fc were also used to confirm shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β expression and in frame with Fc. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01 by student's t-test.

5.3.4 Generation of CHO Cell Lines Expressing Soluble IL-18 Receptors

5.3.4.1 Generation of CHO Cell lines Expressing shIL-18Rα-Fc and shIL-18Rβ-Fc

CHO cells were stably transfected with shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc constructs to allow the permanent expression of the receptors for purification and testing in functional assays. Genejuice[®] alone was used as a control group. After selection with ZeocinTM, the culture media were tested for hIgG₁Fc expression by ELISA, to identify colonies with the highest level of transgene expressing colonies. Two colonies expressing 720 and 955pg/ml of conditioned medium shIL-18R α -Fc and another two colonies expressing 98.55 and 107pg/ml shIL-18R β -Fc were identified, selected and cultured for 3 days in media supplemented with the ultra-low IgG serum media to be tested for shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc expression by Protein G pull down assay and Western blotting.

5.3.4.2 Confirmation of shIL-18Rα-Fc and shIL-18Rβ-Fc Expression in CHO Cells

Protein-G pull down assay and Immunoblotting using polyclonal antibodies against hIL-18R α (Fig. 5.8a), hIL-18R β (Fig. 5.8b) and hIgGFc (Fig. 5.8c) demonstrated expression of shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc in CHO cells. The expected molecular weight (calculated from amino acid sequence) of shIL-18R α -Fc was about 81kDa and of shIL-18R β -Fc about 85kDa. However, due to post-translational modification by glycosylation, the chains migrated in SDS-PAGE with an apparent molecular mass of about 95kDa (Fig. 5.8).





CHO cells were stably transfected with shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc to allow permanent expression of the receptors. Proteins were isolated by Protein G pull down assay, separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to immunoblotting using goat polyclonal antibodies against hIL-18R α (a), hIL-18R β (b) and mouse monoclonal anti-hIgGFc (Fc-specific) (c). This demonstrated the expression of shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc in CHO cells.

5.3.4.3 Generation of Double Transfected CHO Cells Expressing ShIL-18Raβ-Fc

After confirmation of the expression of shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc in CHO cells, the generation of a CHO cell line expressing the heterodimeric shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc was attempted. To achieve this, the cell line expressing the highest levels of shIL-18R α -Fc was further transfected with a pcDNA3.1B-shIL-18R β -Fc (provided by Wei X-Q) and selected with G418. However, this approach yielded very low expression of the shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc detected with both Western blotting and Protein G pull down assay of the culture supernatant of CHO cells (Fig. 5.9). Thus, an alternative approach was used which is outlined in figure 5.10. A pcDNA3.1A-shIL-18R α -Fc expression vector was thus generated by releasing the shIL-18R α -Fc insert from the pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG₁Fc and ligating it into a pcDNA3.1MycHisA (see Appendix 8.2.3) vector. The resulting plasmid was transfected into pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -Fc cells were selected with G418 to generate the shIL-18R α -Fc expressing cell line.

5.3.4.4 Confirmation of shIL-18Raß-Fc Expression in CHO Cells

The colonies with the highest expression were identified and tested for heterodimeric shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc expression in the culture media by capture ELISA, where the target was captured using a monoclonal antibody against hIL-18R α and subsequently detected with a monoclonal antibody against hIL-18R β , as shown in figure 5.11a. Decreasing dilutions of culture media demonstrated an increase in shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc compared to the negative control expressing shIL-18R α -Fc only (Fig. 5.11b).



Figure 5.9: Low expression of shIL-18R β -Fc transfected in shIL-18R α -Fc CHO cells.

CHO cells expressing shIL-18R α -Fc were stably transfected with shIL-18R β -Fc. Western blotting of culture supernatant of a colony expressing shIL-18R α -Fc (α), β -Fc (β), and $\alpha\beta$ -Fc ($\alpha\beta$) (**a**). Protein-G pull down assay of the culture media of three of the colonies (each corresponding to each of the three lanes on the Western blot) expressing the highest shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc levels (**b**). Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and analysed by immunoblotting using goat polyclonal antibodies against hIL-18R α , hIL-18R β and mouse monoclonal anti-hIgGFc (Fc-specific) to demonstrate expression shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc in CHO cells. 84ng of another purified shIL-18[R $\alpha\beta$]2-Fc decoy receptor consisting of two shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc chains, where IL-18R α and R β have been cloned in frame (provided by Wei XQ; designated as +) was used as positive control in (**a**).



heterodimeric receptor.





Detection of heterodimeric soluble human IL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc by ELISA as depicted in (a). Culture media of CHO cell clones stably transfected with either shIL-18R α -Fc (\Diamond) as a control or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc (\blacksquare) were collected and diluted (double dilutions) to be measured by ELISA (b).

5.3.5 Purification of shIL-18Rα-Fc, shIL-18Rβ-Fc and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc for Use in Functional Assays

To further study the effect of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc in neutralising an IL-18-induced inflammatory response, the cell lines expressing shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc and shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc were cultured in ultra low IgG serum media and the respective recombinant proteins were purified using Protein A affinity purification. Protein A is derived from a strain of *Staphylococcus aureus*, and contains five regions that bind to the Fc region of IgG. Protein A is coupled to Sepharose so that one molecule of Protein A binds to at least two molecules of IgG₁, in this case with high affinity.

Fractions with the highest amount of protein as determined using the BCA assay were run on an SDS-PAGE gel for confirmation of the correct protein size and then pooled together. Estimation of the purity of the pooled protein by serial dilutions using SDS-PAGE revealed >97% purity (Fig. 5.12a and b). SDS-PAGE after Coomassie Blue staining revealed two distinct bands of ~95 and ~200kDa for the purified shIL-18Ra-Fc and shIL-18RB-Fc, corresponding to the monomer and dimer, respectively (Fig. 5.12a). In the case of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc, two bands also appeared at ~95 and ~200kDa that corresponded to shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc monomers under reducing conditions and dimers under non-reducing conditions (Fig. 5.12b). These dimers were comprised of heterodimers as well as homodimers. The purified shIL-18Ra-Fc under reducing conditions was used for Western blotting to confirm the band identity (Fig. 5.12c). Both biotinylated antibody for human IgG-Fc and goat anti-hIL-18Ra polyclonal antibody were used to confirm the size of the monomeric shIL-18Rα-Fc at ~95kDa and the dimer at ~200kDa. The dimer was seen although it was run under reducing conditions, indicating a possible incomplete reduction of the proteins run on the gel. As the gel was run under reducing conditions, the band at 34kDa corresponds to the heavy Fc chain of IgG, which was only detected in the case of the anti-IgGFc blot. This band disappears as expected in the case of anti-IL-18Ra detection, where another band of 64kDa appears to be visible that is likely to correspond to shIL-18Ra without the Fc component.



Chapter 5 - Soluble human IL-18 Receptor

Figure 5.12: Analysis of the purified soluble human IL-18 receptor.

shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc were purified using Protein A affinity chromatography (Serial dilution by factor 2 starting from 5µg) and visualised under reducing conditions with SDS-PAGE by Coomassie blue staining (**a**). The detection of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc under non-reducing and reducing conditions revealed the dimerisation of the heterodimeric receptor (**b**). Western blot under reducing conditions of the purified shIL-18R α -Fc serially diluted and detected with antibodies for IgG-Fc and IL-18R α (**c**).

5.3.6 Interaction of heterodimeric and homodimeric receptor variants with IL-18

After purification of the soluble receptors and before analysing their possible blocking effects on IL-18 signalling, specific binding to rhIL-18 was demonstrated by IL-18 pull down assay and competition ELISA. Recombinant human IL-18 was mixed with different concentrations of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc for one hour at room temperature. The IL-18/IL-18R-Fc complexes were pulled down with Protein G and subsequently denatured to release IL-18, which was then detected using an in-house monoclonal antibody specific to IL-18. Higher levels of IL-18 were pulled down by shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc, in a concentration dependent manner, compared to shIL-18R α -Fc and shIL-18R β -Fc (Fig. 5.13). It was also evident that shIL-18R β -Fc homodimers bind less to IL-18 compared to shIL-18R α -Fc (Fig. 5.13).

The specific binding of shIL-18R-Fc was also demonstrated using a competition ELISA for IL-18. Recombinant human IL-18 (100pM) was mixed with different amounts of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R α -Fc for one hour at room temperature. The unbound free IL-18 was detected with monoclonal antibody specific to IL-18. Free IL-18 was almost completely absent after incubation with 6.3nM shIL-18R α -Fc (Fig. 5.14). At these concentrations neither shIL-18R α -Fc nor shIL-18R β -Fc, respectively, had any significant effect on free IL-18.



Figure 5.13: shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc binds to IL-18 with higher capacity compared to the homodimers.

ng/ml of recombinant human IL-18 was mixed with different concentrations of either shIL-18R α -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc for one hour at room temperature. The IL-18/IL-18R complexes were then pulled down with Protein G and subsequently denatured to release IL-18, which was detected using in home mouse monoclonal anti-human IL-18 antibody.



IL-18 can bind shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc heterodimer, but not the shIL-18R α -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc homodimer, suggesting that both R α and β chain are required for IL-18 to bind. 100 pM of recombinant human IL-18 was mixed with different concentrations of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc for one hour at room temperature. The mixture was then transferred to ELISA plate coated with anti-hIL-18 for the unbound IL-18 to be detected using a biotynilated anti-hIL-18 Ab as illustrated. The concentration of unbound IL-18 was calculated based on rhIL-18 used as a standard.

5.3.7 Testing the Ability of shIL-18Rαβ-Fc to Neutralise the IL-18 Response in KG-1 Cells

As demonstrated in chapter 3, KG-1 cells respond to IL-18 stimulation to drive the inflammatory response through the production of IFN γ ; a response exacerbated by TNF α priming. IL-18 signals through p38 MAPK phosphorylation to induce the IFN γ gene expression. The ability of soluble IL-18 receptors to neutralise IL-18 function and suppress the inflammatory response was tested in the two assays described below. As described in section 5.1 and demonstrated in figures 5.13 and 5.14, shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc is expected to bind to IL-18 with higher affinity and demonstrate a more dramatic inhibitory effect compared to the homodimeric receptors.

5.3.7.1 Analyzing ShIL-18Raβ-Fc Blockage of IL-18-Induced IFNγ Production in KG-1 cells

To investigate the role of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc in regulating IL-18-induced IFN γ production, KG-1 cells were primed with 20ng/ml TNF α overnight and subsequently stimulated with 3nM of rhIL-18 for 48h in the presence or absence of increasing doses of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc and shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc.

The level of IFN γ secreted into the culture media in response to IL-18 was determined by ELISA. Increasing concentrations of shIL-18R α -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc alone did not have any effect on IFN γ produced from KG-1 cells (Fig. 5.15a). However, IFN γ production was partially suppressed by increasing concentrations of shIL-18R α -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc in the presence of 25nM shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R α -Fc respectively (Fig. 5.15b). More interestingly, IFN γ production was almost completely blocked by12.5nM shIL-18R α -Fc in KG-1 cells stimulated with 3nM rhIL-18 (Fig. 5.15c). Thus, shIL-18R α -Fc was shown to be a potent inhibitor of human IL-18.



Figure 5.15: shIL-18Rαβ-Fc blocked human IL-18 activity *in vitro*.

KG-1 cells were primed with TNF α (20ng/ml) overnight before stimulation with recombinant human IL-18 (3nM), together with increasing doses of either shIL-18R α -Fc in the absence (**a**, left) and in the presence (**b**, left) of 25nM shIL-18R β -Fc or shIL-18R β -Fc in the absence (**a**, right) or in the presence (**b**, right) of shIL-18R α -Fc, or shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc (**c**) for 48h. IFN γ secreted in the culture media of KG-1 cells in response to IL-18 was determined by ELISA.

5.3.7.2 Demonstration of Reduced IL-18-Induced p38 MAPK Phosphorylation in the presence of shIL-18Raβ-Fc

To further evaluate the blocking effects of shIL-18Rαβ-Fc on IL-18 signalling, p38 MAPK phosphorylation was detected by Western Blotting. Recombinant human IL-18 (3nM) was mixed with different concentrations of shIL-18Rα-Fc, shIL-18Rβ-Fc or shIL-18Raβ-Fc (starting from equimolar ratios of IL-18 and receptor proteins) for 30min at 37°C to allow complex formation. The mixture of IL-18 and soluble IL-18R-Fc was then added to stimulate the cells for 30min to allow initiation of IL-18 signalling and p38 phosphorylation. Cells were also treated with IL-18 alone as a positive control. Polyclonal antibodies against Thr¹⁸⁰ and Tyr¹⁸² of phosphorylated p38 and against total p38 phosphorylation, as a loading control, were used for immunoblotting. A clear reduction in p38 phosphorylation was evident in the presence of shIL-18Raß-Fc in a dose dependent manner (Fig. 5.16a). Doses of 12.5nM or higher showed substantial inhibition, that was consistent with the results of IFNy production (Fig. 5.15). ShIL-18Ra-Fc also resulted in a reduction of p38 activation, though less dramatic than that seen with shIL-18Raβ-Fc, whereas shIL-18Rβ-Fc did not cause any major changes in IL-18-induced p38 phosphorylation compared to the positive control of IL-18 only (Fig. 5.16a). Densitometric band analysis was performed using ImageQuant and the 'Rolling Ball' background subtraction method, in order to normalise the band density for phosphorylated p38 to that of total p38. The results confirmed a 1.3-fold reduction of p38 phosphorylation in the presence of 25nM shIL-18Ra-Fc and a 2.7-fold reduction in the presence of 25nM shIL-18Rαβ-Fc when compared to 25nM shIL-18Rβ-Fc (Fig. 5.16b).





Figure 5.16: shIL-18Rαβ-Fc reduced IL-18-induced p38 activation.

IL-18 (50ng/ml) was mixed with different concentrations of shIL-18R α -Fc, shIL-18R β -Fc and shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc for 30 min to allow complex formation, prior to stimulation of KG-1 cells for 30 min. Lysate proteins were resolved on SDS-PAGE gel and Western blotting was performed using the anti-p38 phospho-specific antibody (a). An antibody against the non-phosphorylated p38 was used as a loading control. The intensity of p38 phosphorylation was quantified by densitometry (b). The graph shows the relative densitometric values of the p38 phosphorylated in the presence of different concentrations of soluble IL-18 receptor. Data from both assays described above clearly demonstrated the ability of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc to bind to IL-18 with higher affinity compared to the homodimeric receptors, and to suppress IL-18 response, as shown in functional assays of IFN γ production or p38 phosphorylation in KG-1 cells. As described in section 5.1, several attempts have been made to block the action of IL-18 to alleviate the inflammatory response by generating monoclonal antibodies against IL-18 or IL-18R, inhibitors of caspase-I, or other soluble IL-18 receptors. However, no approaches to date have managed to efficiently block the IL-18 pro-inflammatory response to a degree that holds a promise for a successful therapeutic application.

5.4 Conclusions

The aim of the work described within this chapter was to develop a soluble human IL-18 IgG-Fc fusion decoy heterodimeric receptor that directly targets IL-18 function, using homodimeric receptors as a control group. Several therapeutic approaches have been developed to date that target pro-inflammatory cytokines, with anti-TNF α therapy being the most successful, especially for rheumatoid arthritis. However, non-or partially- responding patients provide the need for further anti-cytokine interventions that can ameliorate disease progression, either by themselves or in combination with other therapies.

Constructs encoding shIL-18Ra-Fc, shIL-18R\beta-Fc and shIL-18Ra\beta-Fc were successfully developed and stably expressed in cell lines. Protein expression and secretion was confirmed prior to shIL-18R-Fc purification using Protein A affinity chromatography. Purity of the protein was demonstrated by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining. Different binding affinities and/or stability of the complex were confirmed by ELISA, and functional assays were used to demonstrate the interaction of shIL-18Raβ-Fc with IL-18 as compared to homodimers of the IL-18 subunits. In vitro studies successfully demonstrated the inhibition of rhIL-18-induced IFNy production using low levels of decoy heterodimeric receptor. It would be beneficial to test the efficacy of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc in naturally produced IL-18 from U937 or THP-1 cells. This analysis was initially attempted, but it could not be completed due to time limitations. Additional in vitro binding studies (e.g. surface plasmon resonance using the BIAcore system) are required in order to characterise binding kinetics of the pure heterodimeric shIL-18Ra_β-Fc. However, pure heterodimeric receptor is essential for this assay, rather than a mixture of homo- and heterodimers we have obtained by using Protein A affinity purification. Thus, more specific purification methods need to be employed to accomplish this. One approach will be the conjugation of large amounts of functional IL-18 on a sepharose column followed by affinity purification of the heterodimeric receptor, which will be expected to bind to the IL-18 of the column with higher affinity compared to shIL-

18Rαα-Fc and shIL-18Rββ-Fc homodimers. Another, more complex, approach is the conjugation of monoclonal antibodies specific for IL-18Rα and IL-18Rβ to sepharose beads. The anti-IL-18Rα column will purify the heterodimeric mixture from shIL-18Rββ-Fc, and the eluate containing shIL-18Rαα-Fc and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc will be applied to the anti-IL-18Rβ column. ShIL-18Rαα-Fc will be discarded as it cannot bind to anti-IL-18Rβ antibody and purified fractions containing pure sIL-18Rαβ-Fc could theoretically be obtained. A homogeneous population of shIL-18Rαβ-Fc could increase the efficacy of the decoy receptor and potentially induce complete inhibition at a two-fold molar excess, similar to IL-18BP (Kim et al., 2000a), compared to a four-fold that is currently achieved. The next step would then be to test the efficacy of the shIL-18Rαβ-Fc *in vivo*. A good animal model system would be the mouse CIA model, since IL-18 deficiency has been shown to result in decreased incidence and severity of CIA (Wei et al., 2001).

There are several benefits of using this therapeutic approach compared to other strategies used so far. In this case, as little as 12.5 nM shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc was enough to almost completely inhibit IL-18 function *in vitro*, whereas several *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have shown that milligram levels of anti-IL-18 monoclonal antibodies are required to block IL-18 function (Hamasaki et al., 2005, Fantuzzi et al., 1998, Okamura et al., 1995b, Plater-Zyberk et al., 2001). Although monoclonal antibody therapeutic approaches were considered to be highly safe in terms of toxicity, recent Phase-I clinical trials using anti-CD28 antibody in the United Kingdom have resulted in exacerbated inflammatory responses and high mortality rates. Additionally, a decoy heterodimeric receptor could potentially be more beneficial compared to IL-18BP, which is already present in high levels in the blood, making it less efficacious as a therapeutic target. Thus, based on primary *in vitro* results obtained in this chapter, shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc demonstrates a potential therapeutic molecule for reducing inflammatory responses by specifically targeting the active form of IL-18.

5.4.1 In summary

- Constructs of the shIL-18Rα-Fc, shIL-18Rβ-Fc and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc were successfully developed and CHO cell lines stably expressing the receptors.
- After confirmation of protein expression and secretion by Western blotting and ELISA, shIL-18Rα-Fc homodimers, shIL-18Rβ-Fc homodimers and shIL-18Rαβ-Fc heterodimers were purified from these cell lines, and the purity of the proteins assessed by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining.
- Binding studies showed that IL-18 binds to shIL-18Rαβ-Fc and with higher binding affinity compared to the homodimers.
- In vitro functional assays using the KG-1 cell model system demonstrated the ability of the shIL-18Rαβ-Fc decoy protein to strongly bind to IL-18 and neutralise its function and signalling.
- These functional assays also confirmed the need for both the IL-18Rα and IL-18Rβ chain of IL18R to form a stable complex with IL-18 and that mixing of free subunits is sufficient to achieve complex formation to a degree.

Chapter 6

C.

-

6 Final Discussion

6.1 Background

The central dogma in cell-mediated immunity is the activation of dendritic cells and macrophages by lymphoid cells through cytokines and co-stimulatory signals that result in an increase of antigen presentation and the elimination of intracellular pathogens (Mackaness, 1971). Thus, $\alpha\beta$ T cells (Scharton-Kersten et al., 1998, Andersson et al., 1998), $\gamma\delta$ T cells (Kasper et al., 1996), NKT cells (Emoto et al., 1999) and NK cells (Scharton and Scott, 1993) account for the early release of IFN γ following their activation by IL-18 and/or IL-12 that are produced by myeloid cells (Fig. 6.1a). However, the origin of early (innate) IFN γ when antigen-specific T cells are barely present and the source of signals by which lymphoid cells are primed have remained ill-defined. The IL-18 and IL-12-induced production of IFN γ by myeloid cells during the early phase of the immune response following bacterial infection offered a potential explanation for the initiation of the antimicrobial activity (Fig. 6.1b), during the time period when antigen-specific T cells are scarcely present (Frucht et al., 2001).

The idea pushed forward in the last 15 years of the autocrine activation of macrophages (Fultz et al., 1993, Puddu et al., 1997, Fenton et al., 1997, Munder et al., 1998, Fukao et al., 2001, Ohteki et al., 2001, Schindler et al., 2001), neutrophils (Yeaman et al., 1998) and dendritic cells (Fukao and Koyasu, 2000, Fukao et al., 2000, Fukao et al., 2001, Ohteki et al., 2001) by IFN γ has been controversial. In 2005, two studies have demonstrated that the increased amount of IFN γ shown to be produced by myeloid cells is a result of small numbers of contaminating lymphoid cells (Schleicher et al., 2005, Laouar et al., 2005). This disagreement leads to the necessity of sensitive single-cell cytokine detection methods of pure myeloid or lymphoid populations to solely investigate the regulation of IFN γ production by other cytokines and its function to control Th1 immune responses.



Figure 6.1: Models of interaction between APCs and lymphoid cells.

The classical model (a), where IFN γ is of mere lymphoid origin and 'jump start' model (b), where both lymphoid and myeloid cells produce IFN γ to drive Th1 immune response (Adapted from Frucht *et al.*, 2001).

In spite of the concerns about cell purity, promising results have been provided using adoptive transfer studies, regarding the protective role of DC-derived IFN γ to control bacterial infection by activating Th1-cell response. The cytokine receptor common γ subunit (γ c) and recombination-activating gene (RAG) 2 double-deficient mice (RAG2^{-/-} γ c^{-/-}) are protected from the lethal *Listeria monocytogenes* infection upon adoptive transfer of splenic antigen-specific cells from T, NKT, NK and B cell-depleted RAG^{-/-} or IFN γ R^{-/-} mice, but not IFN $\gamma^{-/-}$ mice (Suzue et al., 2003). Additionally, decreased amount of IFN γ is produced by splenic or bone marrow-derived DCs from T-bet^{-/-} mice, and RAG2^{-/-}Tbet^{-/-} mice are not protected from the lethal listeria infection after the *in vivo* stimulation with CpG DNA compared to wt DCs (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2005). T-bet deficient DCs are incapable of producing IFN γ in response to IL-12 and IL-18 stimulation and lost their ability to activate adoptively transferred Th1 cells (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003a).

No studies to date have investigated the combined effect of TNF α and TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling for the production of IFNy by myeloid cells. During chronic inflammation and autoimmunity, TNFa is generally accepted to have a proinflammatory role, whereas an immunoregulatory role of TGF β 1 for the maintenance of peripheral tolerance has been established. However, the function of these cytokines can be altered depending on the profile of the immune response. A recent publication by Yu et al., 2006 demonstrated that the combinations of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-18, IL-12 and IL-15 can antagonise the immunosuppressive role of TGF^β1 on IFNy expression in NK cells. The antagonistic interactions between the stimulatory and inhibitory signals of TNF α and TGF β 1, respectively, on IL-18 signalling have been demonstrated within my studies. Moreover, the effects of TNF α and TGF β 1 on the expression of IL-18R and the activation of the downstream MAPK signalling provided a partial mechanistic understanding of how IL-18 signalling is regulated. The regulation of the expression levels of T-bet by combinations of IL-18, TNF α and TGF β 1 was also studied here, as T-bet has been previously demonstrated to be an important upstream transcription
factor involved in regulation of IFNy production by DCs required for the optimal activation of antigen-specific Th1 cells (Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003a).

Redundancy has made it difficult to define the optimal cytokine-targets for blockade, and single anti-cytokine therapies, such as anti-TNF α , have been proven partially effective. In order to neutralise IL-18 function, a soluble decoy receptor was generated that could potentially be used in combination with the existing anti-TNF α therapy for the treatment of autoimmune diseases. The second rationale for this was to generate a reagent that could be used for interfering with IL-18 signalling in cell assays to work out the contribution of IL-18 to complex processes. The overall objective of this project was, therefore, to understand the molecular mechanisms of regulation of IL-18 signalling by other cytokines and identify potential therapeutic targets for blocking IL-18 function.

6.2 The stimulatory effects of TNFα on the IL-18-induced IFNγ production in dendritic precursor cells

Dendritic cells are central cells of the immune response as they are at the frontline of defence against pathogens. DC maturation is considered to be an innate response that leads to adaptive immunity, as DCs migrate from peripheral tissues to lymphoid organs. It is now clear that immature DCs (iDCs) are important for maintaining peripheral tolerance (Steinman et al., 2003), whereas mature DCs (mDCs) are the most potent antigen-presenting cells for priming naïve T cells (Banchereau and Steinman, 1998). It has recently been demonstrated that iDCs isolated from mouse bone marrow express low levels of IFN γ , which is up-regulated in mDCs that are generated with LPS stimulation in the presence of IL-4 and GM-CSF. These cells are effective in priming Th1 immune response (Xia et al., 2007).

IL-18 is a crucial cytokine that bridges innate and adaptive immunity (Maxwell et al., 2006), drives maturation of DCs (Li et al., 2004a) and is a more potent IFN γ -inducing factor than IL-12 (Okamura et al., 1995b). Thus, we could speculate that the correlation between the 'early' (innate) IFN γ produced from iDCs in response to IL-

18 and the IFN γ derived from the mDCs as part of the acquired immune response could be an indication of the maturation stage of DCs. The ability of a proinflammatory cytokine, other than IL-12, to regulate IL-18 function was investigated, by examining the role of TNF α on IL-18 signalling.

Primarily, using an *in vitro* model of myeloid pre-dendritic KG-1 cells it was shown that stimulation with IL-18 induced IFN γ production. Stimulation with IL-18 alone for 1 day did not induce any major up-regulation of DC maturation markers on these cells, indicating that the conditions in this assay yielded immature DCs with the potential to mature after longer stimulation as discussed in chapter 3. IL-18 significantly augmented the expression of CD54 (ICAM-1) that was amplified by TNF α , providing an indication of potential increased migratory capabilities required for iDC migration and induction of maturation, and likely mediating the mDC-T cell interactions. This study demonstrated that TNF α stimulation 24 hours prior to IL-18 resulted in a dose-dependent, up to 6-fold, increase in the levels of IFN γ .

The mechanism of the strong stimulatory effect of TNF α was investigated by looking at IL-18 signalling. TNF α stimulation resulted in significant up-regulation of both the IL-18R α and IL-18R β transcripts quantified by QPCR. IL-18R α copy numbers were significantly increased in response to 10ng/ml TNF α , whereas IL-18R β required 10 times more TNF α to show a significant change. Furthermore, IL-18R α expression changed by about 20-fold upon stimulation, whereas IL-18R β increased only 2-fold. The abundance of the transcript for IL-18R β as compared to IL-18R α (several orders of magnitude difference) suggests that expression of IL-18R β in physiological conditions can be considered constitutive. My results also demonstrated increased levels of IL-18R α , but not IL-18R β on the surface of the cells upon treatment with TNF α by FACS analysis, and therefore established a direct connection between regulation of IL-18R α -chain expression and functional receptor on the cell surface. As IL-18R α -chain is essential for ligand binding this shows that regulation of the IL-18 signalling pathway could occur through limiting IL-18R α chain expression. Previous studies have shown that after binding of IL-18 to the IL- 18R α , the accessory chain, IL-18R β is recruited into a signalling complex that induces signal transduction (Debets et al., 2000, Kim et al., 2001b). Whether IL-18R β is present on the surface of KG-1 cells in the absence of the complex formation or not, has not been clarified so far. We could speculate that IL-18R β could be constitutively expressed in the cell cytoplasm and upon complex formation it would translocate to the membrane to bind to IL-18/IL-18R α and initiate signalling. This hypothesis supports our result of the low levels of detection or absence of IL-18R β on the surface of the cells.

The work within chapter 3 also addressed the effects of TNF α on the downstream signalling of IL-18 using Western blotting for p38 and ERK1/2 MAPK, and T-bet transcription factor. IL-18 induced T-bet expression in KG-1 cells that was upregulated by TNF α priming. IL-18 was also shown to induce rapid ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK phosphorylation within 10 minutes. The priming of the cells with TNF α resulted in the earlier activation and more pronounced phosphorylation of p38 MAPK, possibly not through the direct induction of p38 MAPK activation by TNF α but through the mechanism of up-regulation of IL-18R expression described above. TNF α priming did not result in any major alteration of ERK1/2 phosphorylation. Using specific inhibitors for each MAPK it was demonstrated that p38 MAPK but not ERK1/2 was required for the IL-18-induced IFN γ production in human predendritic KG-1 cells.

In summary, these experiments demonstrated the ability of TNF α to promote the pro-inflammatory role of IL-18 by sensitising DCs to IL-18. These data provided a mechanism for the synergistic action of these two cytokines on immature DCs to ultimately drive DC maturation and induce Th1 immune response, likely through a positive feedback loop that allows a potent response to infection or results in autoimmunity (Fig. 6.2).

6.3 The inhibitory role of TGFβ1 on IL-18 signalling in TNFα-primed dendritic precursor cells

As it was discussed earlier, the bridge between innate and adaptive immunity are DCs. These cells control the balance between tolerance and autoimmunity by regulating Th1 immune responses. Maturation of DCs is the critical process by which iDCs take up the microbial antigen at the site of infection and deliver it to lymphoid tissues. In lymphoid tissues mDCs (professional APCs) present the antigen to T cells inducing their clonal expansion. As described in Figure 6.2, IL-18 and TNF α are important pro-inflammatory cytokines that drive the process of DC maturation, studies whereas several have demonstrated that TGFβ1 is potent а immunosuppressive cytokine that inhibits the maturation of DCs (refer to section 4.1). However, the mechanism of TGF β 1 to block DC maturation has not been completely delineated.

Targeting cytokines to maintain the balance that is required for the sufficient generation of APCs is important in controlling inflammation. There are several disadvantages of targeting single cytokines for the treatment of inflammatory and autoimmune diseases. In RA, for example, therapies using either antibody for IL-18 or IL-18BP are currently in Phase I clinical trials. These, however, do not exclusively bind IL-18 but also other proteins, making it impossible to predict their in vivo targeting. TNFa therapies such as infliximab, adalimumab (anti-TNF antibody) and etanercept (TNFR-Fc fusion protein) have been in widespread clinical use, but they increase the risk of infection (tuberculosis) and malignancy (McInnes and Schett, 2007). TGF β antagonists such as monoclonal antibodies and antisense oligonucleotides have been in clinical trials for the treatment of fibrosis and cancer (Yingling et al., 2004). Several studies have indicated that blocking or overruling TGFβ by targeting its signalling using kinase inhibitors might significantly improve the efficacy of immunotherapy (Yingling et al., 2004). Understanding the mechanism of cytokine interactions for the pathogenesis of the disease is important to develop appropriate combination therapies with higher efficacy.



Figure 6.2: Model of dendritic cell maturation by their IL-18-induced IFN γ production: Role of TNF α and TGF β 1.

At the site of infection and upon the presence of microbial antigens, IL-18 induces early IFN γ production from iDCs. The levels of early IFN γ are up-regulated by TNF α , promoting maturation of DCs and their translocation to lymphoid organs as professional APCs, in order to induce Th1 immune response and provide the bridge between innate and adaptive immunity. This process is inhibited by TGF β 1. Therefore, the role of TGF β 1 in inhibiting DC maturation by regulating the TNF α promoted IL-18 signalling was investigated in this study. The results showed that TGF β 1 indeed suppressed IL-18 signalling and was capable to override the stimulatory effects of TNF α . Several studies have demonstrated that TGF β 1 inhibits lymphoid IFN γ production, e.g. in T and NK cells (Gorelik and Flavell, 2000, Yu et al., 2006), but the role of this cytokine in the regulation of myeloid IFN γ production has never been investigated. By utilising pre-dendritic KG-1 cells that produce IFN γ in response to IL-18, we demonstrated that TGF β 1 completely blocked the IL-18induced IFN γ production even in the presence of TNF α . Interestingly, a mechanism of indirect inhibition by TGF β 1 that establishes a state of "memory" leading to prolonged inability of cells to be re-stimulated with IL-18 was identified. In these experiments, IL-18 was not capable to abrogate the suppressive effect of TGF β 1, even at high dosages.

These results pointed to the regulation of IL-18R by TGFB1 as the potential mechanism of inhibiting IL-18 signalling. The stimulation of KG-1 cells with TGFB1 did not show any significant regulation of IL-18R mRNA expression by quantitative PCR. This was expected as the timescale of inhibition is very fast. Flow cytometry analysis demonstrated that the surface expression of IL-18R α was significantly decreased (down to \sim 50%) by TGF β 1 in a dose-dependent manner. Hence, regulation is by a mechanism of post-translational modification. We have attempted to investigate receptor shedding by proteolysis but were unsuccessful. Also regulation was only partial in all experiments carried out. This partial inhibition of the receptor has also identified a secondary mechanism of inhibition of IL-18 signalling by TGF β 1. It is well known that TGF β 1 suppresses the induction of IFN γ expression in lymphoid cells partly via the inhibition of T-bet expression (Yu et al., 2006). Western blotting data in this study has shown that TGF β 1 suppressed the IL-18-induced T-bet expression despite the presence of TNF α . This result provided a possible mechanism that accounted for the other 50% inhibition of IFNy production by TGF β 1. Since studies have demonstrated that this cytokine can signal through SMAD-independent pathways such as p38 MAPK (Bhowmick et al., 2001, Yu et al.,

2002), Western blotting was used to examine the effect of TGF β 1 in the IL-18induced p38 MAPK expression in KG-1 cells. TGF β 1 was shown to delay the activation of p38 MAPK induced by IL-18 together with TNF α . Nevertheless, p38 phosphorylation occurred within 10 min of IL-18 treatment and therefore suggests that some functional IL-18 receptor is indeed present on cells. Hence, neither the modulation of IL-18R nor the effect on p38 MAPK activation fully explained complete and sustained inhibition by TGF β 1.

The mechanism for the inhibition of IFNy production by TGF^{β1} in KG-1 cells appears to be a combination of events taking place simultaneously. As TGF β 1 has a short half life (2-3min), the fact that the reduced levels of IFNy could not be reconstituted with the addition of IL-18 (Fig. 4.3), indicated that TGF_{β1} acts rapidly by possibly regulating the IFNy promoter, rather than by directly inactivating IL-18 protein. TGFB is known to signal through SMAD2 and/or SMAD3, which then bind and activate a common SMAD4 protein to translocate to the nucleus and regulate the expression of target genes, by binding to their promoters recruiting activating or repressive complexes (Massagué, 1998, Massagué and Wotton, 2000). Yu et al., 2006, have used chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) to demonstrate that TGF β 1 directly inhibits IFNy transcription by activating SMAD3/4 which then binds to IFNy promoter and represses transcription. TGFB1 has also been shown to inhibit the expression of T-bet, STAT4, and IL-12RB2 (Gorelik and Flavell, 2000, Lin et al., 2005) that are essential for IFNy expression. Conversely, IL-18, IL-12 and IL-15 have been shown to suppress the ability of NK cells to respond to TGFB1, via downregulation of the surface and gene expression of TGF β 1 receptor and SMAD2/3, and by partially rescuing T-bet expression (Gorelik and Flavell, 2000, Yu et al., 2006). This could explain why T-bet expression is not completely blocked by TGFB1 in our study.

Another potential explanation of the almost complete inhibition of IFN γ by TGF β 1 could be through an indirect mechanism of post-translational modification of IL-18. Mature or pro-IL-18 is known to be cleaved by caspase-3 at Asp71-Ser72 and

Asp76-Asn77, resulting in biologically inactive peptide (Akita et al., 1997). It would be interesting to examine the possibility that TGF β 1 induces the activation of caspases, and particularly caspase-3, to inactivate IL-18 protein. A hypothesis like this could be tested by using antibodies against caspases-3 to look at the expression levels before and after TGF β 1 stimulation by Western blotting.

In summary, the results in this chapter documented the inhibitory effects of TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling and provided a possible mechanism that leads to the inhibition of myeloid IFNy production via the down-regulation of IL-18R. The presence of the strong inflammatory cytokine, $TNF\alpha$, was unable to abrogate the suppressive effect of TGF\$1. However, neither the down-regulation of IL-18Ra expression on the surface of KG-1 cells, nor the decrease of T-bet expression or delay in p38 phosphorylation observed in the presence of TGF β 1 resulted in the same extend of inhibition as the one observed in IFNy production. Further experiments are required to elucidate the mechanism behind the strong immunosuppressive effect of TGF^β1 on IL-18 signalling in KG-1 cells. Blocking p38 activation or ERK1/2 MAPK activation using specific inhibitors could show whether inhibition of any of these signalling cascades would inhibit IFNy production to the same extend as TGF β 1. Incomplete inhibition could indicate the involvement of SMAD signalling in regulating IFNy production. Under these circumstances, either siRNA studies blocking SMADs or competition binding studies of SMADs on IFNy promoter could provide further understanding of the mechanisms behind the immunosuppressive role of TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling and on the regulation of IFNy production in myeloidderived pre-DCs.

6.4 Generation of a soluble decoy receptor to neutralise IL-18 function

Early research with synovial cultures from RA patients has provided evidence that $TNF\alpha$ is an important cytokine that drives the inflammatory response (Feldmann and Maini, 2003). Therapeutic approaches based on anti-TNF antibodies or soluble recombinant TNFR-IgGFc protein have resulted in significant improvement in both

RA (Elliott et al., 1994, Moreland et al., 1997) and IBD (van Dullemen et al., 1995). However, 50% of patients with chronic RA do not respond to TNF α inhibitors leading to the necessity for blockade of other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1, IL-6 and IL-15 that potentially drive the disease process. Other therapies have targeted the co-stimulatory molecules that are critical for the interaction between T and DC cells with the aim to prevent T cell activation and have been shown to improve symptoms in clinical trials for RA (Kremer et al., 2003).

Targeting IL-18 appears to be an attractive approach for therapy, as IL-18 is not only responsible for DC maturation, but is also a pro-inflammatory cytokine found in high levels in joints of patient with RA. A high affinity soluble decoy receptor would be a potentially effective way for neutralising IL-18 activity. In order to attempt the generation of such a recombinant protein, constructs were developed for expression of the extracellular ligand binding portions of IL-18R as a fusion protein with Fc derived from human IgG1. Cos-7 cells were transiently transfected with the plasmids and expression was confirmed using IgG1-Fc and hIL-18R α or hIL-18R β ELISA in the culture supernatant of cells. CHO cells were stably transfected with shIL-18Ra-Fc, shIL-18Rβ-Fc plasmids and selected using the antibiotic Zeocin[®]. Expression was confirmed by Protein G pull down assay and Western blotting using antibodies against hIL-18R α or hIL-18R β and hIgG1-Fc. The shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc expressing cell line was generated by transfecting the CHO cells already stably expressing shIL-18R β -Fc with shIL-18R α -Fc and selected with the antibiotic Neomycin[®]. The two homodimeric shIL-18Ra-Fc and shIL-18R\beta-Fc and the heterodimeric shIL-18Raβ-Fc proteins were purified using Protein A affinity purification. The purity (>97%) and identity of proteins was demonstrated by SDS-PAGE with Coomassie blue staining and Western blotting.

Purified proteins were used in binding studies (competition ELISA and pull down assay) to show that the shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc heterodimer binds IL-18 with higher binding capacity compared to the respective homodimers. *In vitro* functional assays using the KG-1 cell model system demonstrated the ability of the shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc decoy protein to neutralise its function to produce IFN γ , and activate p38MAPK signalling.

These results suggest the feasibility of a therapeutic approach based on a decoy soluble receptor to IL-18. Apart from the therapeutic potential of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc, it could be utilised as a diagnostic tool to test the role of IL-18 in several disease models or it could facilitate studies examining IL-18-induced DC maturation.

Several in vitro and in vivo studies have shown that milligram levels of anti-IL-18 monoclonal antibody are required for blocking IL-18 function. Preliminary data in chapter 5 have shown that 12.5nM shIL-18Raβ-Fc was sufficient to almost completely inhibit rhIL-18 function in vitro. However, in vivo function depends significantly on the systemic stability of the recombinant protein in addition to its effectiveness to interact with the target molecule. Neutralising antibody therapies represent an attractive approach as they offer the potential to select binding site and affinity in order to optimise efficacy. Therapeutic approaches targeting the receptor with the use of antibodies or a specific antagonist have also been utilised, although shared binding of IL-18Ra with other ligands such as IL-1F7 could reduce the specificity of this approach. Small molecule approaches such as caspase-1 inhibitors or inhibitors of IL-18 signalling can be beneficial, as they provide advantages in oral delivery, patience tolerance and cost. However, they provide limited specificity for IL-18 as other members of the IL-1 super-family may also be inhibited. Opposing to all the approaches listed above, targeting IL-18 using soluble decoy receptors offers a direct high affinity binding approach with specificity for IL-18.

6.5 Implications for Cytokine Therapy

It is important to point out that the data presented in this work were obtained from studies utilizing a single experimental *in vitro* model of a myeloid dendritic precursor cell line. Considering the enormous diversity of cytokine and inflammatory cell profile in different inflammatory diseases and the environment-dependent properties of these cytokines in different types of inflammatory response, application of these results to more complex *in vivo* experimental or clinical models should be made cautiously. Cytokines do not act in isolation within the inflammatory response to limit the cause of inflammation and lead to the repair of damaged tissue. To

overcome the complexity of the action of cytokines mediated on target cells, a simplified assay was utilised to study the interactions of these cytokines in isolation, in order to target key signalling molecules that could be critical in regulating DC maturation and function.

The findings reported here not only introduce a potential mechanism of receptor regulation by pro- and anti-inflammatory mediators to drive chronic inflammation or immunosuppression, but also provide preliminary evidence for the usefulness of a potential therapeutic option, IL-18 inhibition using a decoy receptor, in anti-cytokine therapy. This approach is particularly attractive because of the various degrees of specificity and efficacy reported for current anti-cytokine therapies or disease relapse i.e. anti-TNF α therapy in RA. Moreover, given that IL-18 inhibition overrides chronic inflammation in response to infection or autoimmunity in *in vivo* models (Boraschi and Dinarello, 2006), this may also be a promising therapeutic approach for combination therapy.

6.6 Future Avenues for Investigation

Cytokines work in synergy to regulate immune responses during infection and inflammation. A global cytokine analysis and the examination of the molecular mechanism involved in the interplay between the cytokines that are important for the regulation of dendritic cell function will be beneficial for the clinical diagnostic or prognostic assessment of chronic inflammatory conditions and for providing a direction for potential anti-inflammatory therapies.

Experiments from this project have provided a mechanism for the immunostimulatory effects of TNF α and the immunosuppressive role of TGF β 1 on IL-18 signalling. The methods used in this study are simple and effective in quantifying mRNA and protein expression to study cell signalling. However, the nature of the experiments limited their scope to specific questions and a limited number of constituent proteins only. The complexity of the field has grown exponentially with the latest advances in cell biology. A combination of standard

techniques, used in this study, with novel higher capacity methods now available, could provide a global perspective of cell signalling interactions responsible for triggering DC maturation.

In this study flow cytometry was used to look at alterations in the expression levels of IL-18 signalling receptor proteins in response to IL-18/TNF α and/or IL-18/TGF β 1 stimulation. Microscopic techniques such as immunocytochemistry could be used to detect the location or movement of IL-18R protein within the cell upon stimulation. An alternative approach to follow the movement of IL-18R expression within cells would be to transfect CHO cells, which do not express the receptor, with the IL-18R gene inserted into a GFP/YFP expression vector.

Additionally, phosphospecific antibodies and inhibitors were used to indicate that p38 MAPK is phosphorylated downstream of IL-18 signalling and is required for IFN γ production. This work did not investigate a number of key signalling pathways linked to the cytokines employed for stimulation of cells including JAK/STAT, SMAD, NF κ B. Furthering this work, the KG-1 cell system could be utilised as a model of DC maturation to identify the differences in phosphorylation patterns and expression levels of several proteins in response to stimuli within a cell extract using a pool of validated antibodies and Western blotting.

Additional work within chapters 3 and 4, investigated the effects of TNF α and or TGF β 1 on the IL-18 induced T-bet transcription factor in KG-1 cells. Using T-bet siRNA techniques, IL-18 has been recently shown to induce T-bet expression in KG-1 cells (Bachmann et al., 2007), but the effect of TNF α and TGF β 1 has never been investigated. The same study by Bachmann et al. has utilised p38 MAPK-specific inhibitor (SB203580) to demonstrate that p38 MAPK activation is required for T-bet mRNA and protein expression to regulate IFN γ production in these cells. My data have confirmed that stimulation of KG-1 cells with IL-18 activates T-bet expression, which was up-regulated in the presence of TNF α and suppressed in the presence of TGF β 1 stimulation. However, it is unclear whether T-bet is the only p38 MAPK target important for IFN γ regulation. The requirement of nuclear translocation of T-

bet has been revealed in CD4⁺ T cells of T-bet^{-/-} mice for this action (Matsuda et al., 2007). Using Mo-DCs from T-bet^{-/-} mice it would be interesting to investigate the nuclear translocation of T-bet upon stimulation with IL-18/TNF α and/or TGF β 1 in the presence or absence of p38 MAPK inhibitors. It would be interesting to utilise a technique that uses β -galactosidase, which has been cut into two inactive fragments that get activated when they come together and produce a chemiluminescent signal (Villalobos et al., 2007). Tagging one fragment with a nuclear localisation signal (NLS) and the other with T-bet we could theoretically detect the translocation of T-bet in transfected cells upon stimulation.

Work in chapter 5 resulted in the generation of a soluble human decoy receptor for IL-18. Pull down assay and competition ELISA showed that indeed shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc can bind IL-18 with higher affinity compared to the respective homodimers. Further experiments using plasmon surface resonance spectroscopy would have provided more information about the affinity and kinetics of the IL-18/shIL-18Ra\beta-Fc interactions. In vitro functional assays, using the KG-1 model system demonstrated the ability of this heterodimeric receptor to block IL-18 signalling and inhibit IFNy production. Time limitations only allowed preliminary experiments, which however, provided promising results for the functional activity of shIL-18R $\alpha\beta$ -Fc leading to the necessity of testing this protein in vivo. Initially, the toxicity of this compound should be tested both in vitro and in vivo. After determining that it is not toxic for the animals, it would be essential to determine the half life of the heterodimeric receptor in mice. Mice could be injected intravenously and the levels of the decoy receptor could be measured in the blood at different timepoints. Clinical studies investigating the ability of this protein to dampen the inflammatory response using the model of CIA and ameliorate the disease would be promising for therapy.

7 References

- ACKERMAN, A. & CRESSWELL, P. (2003) Regulation of MHC class I transport in human dendritic cells and the dendritic-like cell line KG-1. J Immunol, 170, 4178-88.
- ADACHI, O., KAWAI, T., TAKEDA, K., MATSUMOTO, M., TSUTSUI, H., SAKAGAMI, M., NAKANISHI, K. & AKIRA, S. (1998) Targeted disruption of the MyD88 gene results in loss of IL-1- and IL-18-mediated function. *Immunity*, 9, 143-50.
- AFKARIAN, M., SEDY, J., YANG, J., JACOBSON, N., CEREB, N., YANG, S., MURPHY, T. & MURPHY, K. (2002) T-bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naïve CD4+ T cells. *Nat Immunol*, 3, 549-57.
- AGOSTI, J., COOMBS, R., COLLIER, A., PARADISE, M., BENEDETTI, J., JAFFE, H. & COREY, L. (1992) A randomized, double-blind, phase I/II trial of tumor necrosis factor and interferon-gamma for treatment of AIDS-related complex (Protocol 025 from the AIDS Clinical Trials Group). AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses, 8, 581-7.
- AHN, H., MARUO, S., TOMURA, M., MU, J., HAMAOKA, T., NAKANISHI, K., CLARK, S., KURIMOTO, M., OKAMURA, H. & FUJIWARA, H. (1997) A mechanism underlying synergy between IL-12 and IFN-gamma-inducing factor in enhanced production of IFNgamma. J Immunol, 159, 2125-31.
- AIZAWA, Y., AKITA, K., TANIAI, M., TORIGOE, K., MORI, T., NISHIDA, Y., USHIO, S., NUKADA, Y., TANIMOTO, T., IKEGAMI, H., IKEDA, M. & KURIMOTO, M. (1999) Cloning and expression of interleukin-18 binding protein. *FEBS Lett*, 445, 338-42.
- AKIRA, S., TAKEDA, K. & KAISHO, T. (2001) Toll-like receptors: critical proteins linking innate and acquired immunity. *Nat Immunol*, 2, 675-80.
- AKITA, K., OHTSUKI, T., NUKADA, Y., TANIMOTO, T., NAMBA, M., OKURA, T., TAKAKURA-YAMAMOTO, R., TORIGOE, K., GU, Y., SU, M., FUJII, M., SATOH-ITOH, M., YAMAMOTO, K., KOHNO, K., IKEDA, M. & KURIMOTO, M. (1997) Involvement of caspase-1 and caspase-3 in the production and processing of mature human interleukin 18 in monocytic THP.1 cells. J Biol Chem, 272, 26595-603.
- ALESSI, D., CUENDA, A., COHEN, P., DUDLEY, D. & SALTIEL, A. (1995) PD 098059 is a specific inhibitor of the activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase in vitro and in vivo. *J Biol Chem*, 270, 27489-94.
- ANDERSSON, A., DAI, W., DI SANTO, J. & BROMBACHER, F. (1998) Early IFN-gamma production and innate immunity during Listeria monocytogenes infection in the absence of NK cells. J Immunol, 161, 5600-6.
- ANDERSSON, J., AKESSON-JOHANSSON, A. & BRATTSTRÖM, C. (1989) Evaluation by immune scanning electron microscopy of foscarnet treatment of cytomegalovirus infection in patients with renal transplants. Scand J Infect Dis, 21, 605-10.

- ANNES, J., CHEN, Y., MUNGER, J. & RIFKIN, D. (2004) Integrin alphaVbeta6-mediated activation of latent TGF-beta requires the latent TGF-beta binding protein-1. *J Cell Biol*, 165, 723-34.
- ANNES, J., MUNGER, J. & RIFKIN, D. (2003) Making sense of latent TGFbeta activation. J Cell Sci, 116, 217-24.
- ARRIGHI, J., REBSAMEN, M., ROUSSET, F., KINDLER, V. & HAUSER, C. (2001) A critical role for p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase in the maturation of human blood-derived dendritic cells induced by lipopolysaccharide, TNF-alpha, and contact sensitizers. J Immunol, 166, 3837-45.
- BACHMANN, M., DRAGOI, C., POLEGANOV, M., PFEILSCHIFTER, J. & MÜHL, H. (2007) Interleukin-18 directly activates T-bet expression and function via p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase and nuclear factor-kappaB in acute myeloid leukemia-derived predendritic KG-1 cells. *Mol Cancer Ther*, 6, 723-31.
- BANCHEREAU, J. & STEINMAN, R. (1998) Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. *Nature*, 392, 245-52.
- BANDA, N., VONDRACEK, A., KRAUS, D., DINARELLO, C., KIM, S., BENDELE, A., SENALDI, G. & AREND, W. (2003) Mechanisms of inhibition of collagen-induced arthritis by murine IL-18 binding protein. *J Immunol*, 170, 2100-5.
- BARCELLOS-HOFF, M. & DIX, T. (1996) Redox-mediated activation of latent transforming growth factor-beta 1. *Mol Endocrinol*, 10, 1077-83.
- BATHON, J., MARTIN, R., FLEISCHMANN, R., TESSER, J., SCHIFF, M., KEYSTONE, E., GENOVESE, M., WASKO, M., MORELAND, L., WEAVER, A., MARKENSON, J. & FINCK, B. (2000) A comparison of etanercept and methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. *N Engl J Med*, 343, 1586-93.
- BELLONE, G., ASTE-AMEZAGA, M., TRINCHIERI, G. & RODECK, U. (1995) Regulation of NK cell functions by TGF-beta 1. J Immunol, 155, 1066-73.
- BERENSON, L., YANG, J., SLECKMAN, B., MURPHY, T. & MURPHY, K. (2006) Selective requirement of p38alpha MAPK in cytokine-dependent, but not antigen receptor-dependent, Th1 responses. *J Immunol*, 176, 4616-21.
- BERGES, C., NAUJOKAT, C., TINAPP, S., WIECZOREK, H., HÖH, A., SADEGHI, M., OPELZ, G. & DANIEL, V. (2005) A cell line model for the differentiation of human dendritic cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 333, 896-907.
- BETTELLI, E., CARRIER, Y., GAO, W., KORN, T., STROM, T., OUKKA, M., WEINER, H. & KUCHROO, V. (2006) Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature*, 441, 235-8.
- BHOWMICK, N., GHIASSI, M., BAKIN, A., AAKRE, M., LUNDQUIST, C., ENGEL, M., ARTEAGA, C. & MOSES, H. (2001) Transforming growth factor-beta1 mediates epithelial to mesenchymal transdifferentiation through a RhoA-dependent mechanism. *Mol Biol Cell*, 12, 27-36.

- BIRNBOIM, H. (1983) A rapid alkaline extraction method for the isolation of plasmid DNA. *Methods* Enzymol, 100, 243-55.
- BIRNBOIM, H. & DOLY, J. (1979) A rapid alkaline extraction procedure for screening recombinant plasmid DNA. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 7, 1513-23.
- BOISLÈVE, F., KERDINE-RÖMER, S. & PALLARDY, M. (2005) Implication of the MAPK pathways in the maturation of human dendritic cells induced by nickel and TNF-alpha. *Toxicology*, 206, 233-44.
- BORASCHI, D. & DINARELLO, C. (2006) IL-18 in autoimmunity: review. Eur Cytokine Netw, 17, 224-52.
- BORKOWSKI, T., LETTERIO, J., FARR, A. & UDEY, M. (1996) A role for endogenous transforming growth factor beta 1 in Langerhans cell biology: the skin of transforming growth factor beta 1 null mice is devoid of epidermal Langerhans cells. J Exp Med, 184, 2417-22.
- BORN, T., MORRISON, L., ESTEBAN, D., VANDENBOS, T., THEBEAU, L., CHEN, N., SPRIGGS, M., SIMS, J. & BULLER, R. (2000) A poxvirus protein that binds to and inactivates IL-18, and inhibits NK cell response. *J Immunol*, 164, 3246-54.
- BORN, T., THOMASSEN, E., BIRD, T. & SIMS, J. (1998) Cloning of a novel receptor subunit, AcPL, required for interleukin-18 signaling. J Biol Chem, 273, 29445-50.
- BOSHART, M., WEBER, F., JAHN, G., DORSCH-HÄSLER, K., FLECKENSTEIN, B. & SCHAFFNER, W. (1985) A very strong enhancer is located upstream of an immediate early gene of human cytomegalovirus. *Cell*, 41, 521-30.
- BOUMA, G. & STROBER, W. (2003) The immunological and genetic basis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 3, 521-33.
- BRADHAM, C., PLÜMPE, J., MANNS, M., BRENNER, D. & TRAUTWEIN, C. (1998) Mechanisms of hepatic toxicity. I. TNF-induced liver injury. *Am J Physiol*, 275, G387-92.
- BRESNIHAN, B., ROUX-LOMBARD, P., MURPHY, E., KANE, D., FITZGERALD, O. & DAYER, J. (2002) Serum interleukin 18 and interleukin 18 binding protein in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis, 61, 726-9.
- BRIGHT, J. & SRIRAM, S. (1998) TGF-beta inhibits IL-12-induced activation of Jak-STAT pathway in T lymphocytes. J Immunol, 161, 1772-7.
- BUFLER, P., AZAM, T., GAMBONI-ROBERTSON, F., REZNIKOV, L., KUMAR, S., DINARELLO, C. & KIM, S. (2002) A complex of the IL-1 homologue IL-1F7b and IL-18binding protein reduces IL-18 activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 13723-8.
- CANETTI, C., LEUNG, B., CULSHAW, S., MCINNES, I., CUNHA, F., LIEW, F. & CANNETTI, C. (2003) IL-18 enhances collagen-induced arthritis by recruiting neutrophils via TNF-alpha and leukotriene B4. *J Immunol*, 171, 1009-15.

- CANQUE, B., CAMUS, S., YAGELLO, M. & GLUCKMAN, J. (1998) IL-4 and CD40 ligation affect differently the differentiation, maturation, and function of human CD34+ cell-derived CD1a+CD14- and CD1a-CD14+ dendritic cell precursors in vitro. *J Leukoc Biol*, 64, 235-44.
- CAO, Z., XIONG, J., TAKEUCHI, M., KURAMA, T. & GOEDDEL, D. (1996) TRAF6 is a signal transducer for interleukin-1. *Nature*, 383, 443-6.
- CARSWELL, E., OLD, L., KASSEL, R., GREEN, S., FIORE, N. & WILLIAMSON, B. (1975) An endotoxin-induced serum factor that causes necrosis of tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 72, 3666-70.
- CASANOVA, J. & ABEL, L. (2002) Genetic dissection of immunity to mycobacteria: the human model. Annu Rev Immunol, 20, 581-620.
- CAUX, C., VANBERVLIET, B., MASSACRIER, C., DEZUTTER-DAMBUYANT, C., DE SAINT-VIS, B., JACQUET, C., YONEDA, K., IMAMURA, S., SCHMITT, D. & BANCHEREAU, J. (1996) CD34+ hematopoietic progenitors from human cord blood differentiate along two independent dendritic cell pathways in response to GM-CSF+TNF alpha. J Exp Med, 184, 695-706.
- COLOTTA, F., DOWER, S., SIMS, J. & MANTOVANI, A. (1994) The type II 'decoy' receptor: a novel regulatory pathway for interleukin 1. *Immunol Today*, 15, 562-6.
- CORBAZ, A., TEN HOVE, T., HERREN, S., GRABER, P., SCHWARTSBURD, B., BELZER, I., HARRISON, J., PLITZ, T., KOSCO-VILBOIS, M., KIM, S., DINARELLO, C., NOVICK, D., VAN DEVENTER, S. & CHVATCHKO, Y. (2002) IL-18-binding protein expression by endothelial cells and macrophages is up-regulated during active Crohn's disease. *J Immunol*, 168, 3608-16.
- CORNELIS, S., KERSSE, K., FESTJENS, N., LAMKANFI, M. & VANDENABEELE, P. (2007) Inflammatory caspases: targets for novel therapies. *Curr Pharm Des*, 13, 367-85.
- CUENDA, A., ROUSE, J., DOZA, Y., MEIER, R., COHEN, P., GALLAGHER, T., YOUNG, P. & LEE, J. (1995) SB 203580 is a specific inhibitor of a MAP kinase homologue which is stimulated by cellular stresses and interleukin-1. *FEBS Lett*, 364, 229-33.
- DAHLÉN, S., BJÖRK, J., HEDQVIST, P., ARFORS, K., HAMMARSTRÖM, S., LINDGREN, J. & SAMUELSSON, B. (1981) Leukotrienes promote plasma leakage and leukocyte adhesion in postcapillary venules: in vivo effects with relevance to the acute inflammatory response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 78, 3887-91.
- DALTON, D., PITTS-MEEK, S., KESHAV, S., FIGARI, I., BRADLEY, A. & STEWART, T. (1993) Multiple defects of immune cell function in mice with disrupted interferon-gamma genes. *Science*, 259, 1739-42.
- DE JONG, R., ALTARE, F., HAAGEN, I., ELFERINK, D., BOER, T., VAN BREDA VRIESMAN, P., KABEL, P., DRAAISMA, J., VAN DISSEL, J., KROON, F., CASANOVA, J. & OTTENHOFF, T. (1998) Severe mycobacterial and Salmonella infections in interleukin-12 receptor-deficient patients. *Science*, 280, 1435-8.

- DEBETS, R., TIMANS, J., CHURAKOWA, T., ZURAWSKI, S., DE WAAL MALEFYT, R., MOORE, K., ABRAMS, J., O'GARRA, A., BAZAN, J. & KASTELEIN, R. (2000) IL-18 receptors, their role in ligand binding and function: anti-IL-1RAcPL antibody, a potent antagonist of IL-18. *J Immunol*, 165, 4950-6.
- DEMETRI, G., SPRIGGS, D., SHERMAN, M., ARTHUR, K., IMAMURA, K. & KUFE, D. (1989) A phase I trial of recombinant human tumor necrosis factor and interferon-gamma: effects of combination cytokine administration in vivo. J Clin Oncol, 7, 1545-53.
- DENIZOT, F. & LANG, R. (1986) Rapid colorimetric assay for cell growth and survival. Modifications to the tetrazolium dye procedure giving improved sensitivity and reliability. J Immunol Methods, 89, 271-7.
- DENNLER, S., GOUMANS, M. & TEN DIJKE, P. (2002) Transforming growth factor beta signal transduction. *J Leukoc Biol*, 71, 731-40.
- DERYNCK, R. & ZHANG, Y. (2003) Smad-dependent and Smad-independent pathways in TGF-beta family signalling. *Nature*, 425, 577-84.
- DERYNCK, R., ZHANG, Y. & FENG, X. (1998) Smads: transcriptional activators of TGF-beta responses. Cell, 95, 737-40.
- DINARELLO, C. (1999) IL-18: A TH1-inducing, proinflammatory cytokine and new member of the IL-1 family. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 103, 11-24.
- DINARELLO, C. (2004) Interleukin-18 and the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Rheum Dis Clin North Am, 30, 417-34, ix.
- DINARELLO, C. (2007) Interleukin-18 and the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases. Semin Nephrol, 27, 98-114.
- DINARELLO, C. & FANTUZZI, G. (2003) Interleukin-18 and host defense against infection. J Infect Dis, 187 Suppl 2, S370-84.
- DJURETIC, I., LEVANON, D., NEGREANU, V., GRONER, Y., RAO, A. & ANSEL, K. (2007) Transcription factors T-bet and Runx3 cooperate to activate Ifng and silence Il4 in T helper type 1 cells. *Nat Immunol*, 8, 145-53.
- ELLIOTT, M., MAINI, R., FELDMANN, M., KALDEN, J., ANTONI, C., SMOLEN, J., LEEB, B., BREEDVELD, F., MACFARLANE, J. & BIJL, H. (1994) Randomised double-blind comparison of chimeric monoclonal antibody to tumour necrosis factor alpha (cA2) versus placebo in rheumatoid arthritis. *Lancet*, 344, 1105-10.
- EMOTO, M., EMOTO, Y., BUCHWALOW, I. & KAUFMANN, S. (1999) Induction of IFN-gammaproducing CD4+ natural killer T cells by Mycobacterium bovis bacillus Calmette Guérin. *Eur J Immunol*, 29, 650-9.
- ESPEVIK, T., FIGARI, I., SHALABY, M., LACKIDES, G., LEWIS, G., SHEPARD, H. & PALLADINO, M. J. (1987) Inhibition of cytokine production by cyclosporin A and transforming growth factor beta. *J Exp Med*, 166, 571-6.

- FAGGIONI, R., CATTLEY, R., GUO, J., FLORES, S., BROWN, H., QI, M., YIN, S., HILL, D., SCULLY, S., CHEN, C., BRANKOW, D., LEWIS, J., BAIKALOV, C., YAMANE, H., MENG, T., MARTIN, F., HU, S., BOONE, T. & SENALDI, G. (2001) IL-18-binding protein protects against lipopolysaccharide- induced lethality and prevents the development of Fas/Fas ligand-mediated models of liver disease in mice. J Immunol, 167, 5913-20.
- FAINARU, O., SHAY, T., HANTISTEANU, S., GOLDENBERG, D., DOMANY, E. & GRONER, Y. (2007) TGF beta-dependent gene expression profile during maturation of dendritic cells. *Genes and Immunity*, 8, 239-244.
- FANTINI, M., BECKER, C., MONTELEONE, G., PALLONE, F., GALLE, P. & NEURATH, M. (2004) Cutting edge: TGF-beta induces a regulatory phenotype in CD4+CD25- T cells through Foxp3 induction and down-regulation of Smad7. *J Immunol*, 172, 5149-53.
- FANTUZZI, G., PUREN, A., HARDING, M., LIVINGSTON, D. & DINARELLO, C. (1998) Interleukin-18 regulation of interferon gamma production and cell proliferation as shown in interleukin-1beta-converting enzyme (caspase-1)-deficient mice. *Blood*, 91, 2118-25.
- FAUBEL, S. & EDELSTEIN, C. (2005) Caspases as drug targets in ischemic organ injury. Curr Drug Targets Immune Endocr Metabol Disord, 5, 269-87.
- FELDMANN, M. & MAINI, R. (2003) Lasker Clinical Medical Research Award. TNF defined as a therapeutic target for rheumatoid arthritis and other autoimmune diseases. *Nat Med*, 9, 1245-50.
- FENTON, M., VERMEULEN, M., KIM, S., BURDICK, M., STRIETER, R. & KORNFELD, H. (1997) Induction of gamma interferon production in human alveolar macrophages by Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Infect Immun*, 65, 5149-56.
- FILIPE-SANTOS, O., BUSTAMANTE, J., CHAPGIER, A., VOGT, G., DE BEAUCOUDREY, L., FEINBERG, J., JOUANGUY, E., BOISSON-DUPUIS, S., FIESCHI, C., PICARD, C. & CASANOVA, J. (2006) Inborn errors of IL-12/23- and IFN-gamma-mediated immunity: molecular, cellular, and clinical features. *Semin Immunol*, 18, 347-61.
- FITCH, F., MCKISIC, M., LANCKI, D. & GAJEWSKI, T. (1993) Differential regulation of murine T lymphocyte subsets. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 11, 29-48.
- FONTAINE, V., MOHAND-SAID, S., HANOTEAU, N., FUCHS, C., PFIZENMAIER, K. & EISEL, U. (2002) Neurodegenerative and neuroprotective effects of tumor Necrosis factor (TNF) in retinal ischemia: opposite roles of TNF receptor 1 and TNF receptor 2. J Neurosci, 22, RC216.

FORD-HUTCHINSON, A. (1990) Leukotriene B4 in inflammation. Crit Rev Immunol, 10, 1-12.

FOSSIEZ, F., DJOSSOU, O., CHOMARAT, P., FLORES-ROMO, L., AIT-YAHIA, S., MAAT, C., PIN, J., GARRONE, P., GARCIA, E., SAELAND, S., BLANCHARD, D., GAILLARD, C., DAS MAHAPATRA, B., ROUVIER, E., GOLSTEIN, P., BANCHEREAU, J. & LEBECQUE, S. (1996) T cell interleukin-17 induces stromal cells to produce proinflammatory and hematopoietic cytokines. J Exp Med, 183, 2593-603.

- FRUCHT, D., FUKAO, T., BOGDAN, C., SCHINDLER, H., O'SHEA, J. & KOYASU, S. (2001) IFN-gamma production by antigen-presenting cells: mechanisms emerge. *Trends Immunol*, 22, 556-60.
- FUKAO, T., FRUCHT, D., YAP, G., GADINA, M., O'SHEA, J. & KOYASU, S. (2001) Inducible expression of Stat4 in dendritic cells and macrophages and its critical role in innate and adaptive immune responses. *J Immunol*, 166, 4446-55.
- FUKAO, T. & KOYASU, S. (2000) Expression of functional IL-2 receptors on mature splenic dendritic cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 30, 1453-7.
- FUKAO, T., MATSUDA, S. & KOYASU, S. (2000) Synergistic effects of IL-4 and IL-18 on IL-12dependent IFN-gamma production by dendritic cells. *J Immunol*, 164, 64-71.
- FUKUDA, M., KOEFFLER, H. & MINOWADA, J. (1981) Membrane differentiation in human myeloid cells: expression of unique profiles of cell surface glycoproteins in myeloid leukemic cell lines blocked at different stages of differentiation and maturation. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci U S A, 78, 6299-303.
- FUKUSHIMA, K., IKEHARA, Y. & YAMASHITA, K. (2005) Functional role played by the glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchor glycan of CD48 in interleukin-18-induced interferongamma production. J Biol Chem, 280, 18056-62.
- FULTZ, M., BARBER, S., DIEFFENBACH, C. & VOGEL, S. (1993) Induction of IFN-gamma in macrophages by lipopolysaccharide. *Int Immunol*, 5, 1383-92.
- FURLEY, A., REEVES, B., MIZUTANI, S., ALTASS, L., WATT, S., JACOB, M., VAN DEN ELSEN, P., TERHORST, C. & GREAVES, M. (1986) Divergent molecular phenotypes of KG1 and KG1a myeloid cell lines. *Blood*, 68, 1101-7.
- GALY, A., TRAVIS, M., CEN, D. & CHEN, B. (1995) Human T, B, natural killer, and dendritic cells arise from a common bone marrow progenitor cell subset. *Immunity*, 3, 459-73.
- GAO, W., KUMAR, S., LOTZE, M., HANNING, C., ROBBINS, P. & GAMBOTTO, A. (2003) Innate immunity mediated by the cytokine IL-1 homologue 4 (IL-1H4/IL-1F7) induces IL-12-dependent adaptive and profound antitumor immunity. J Immunol, 170, 107-13.
- GARDELLA, S., ANDREI, C., COSTIGLIOLO, S., POGGI, A., ZOCCHI, M. & RUBARTELLI, A. (1999) Interleukin-18 synthesis and secretion by dendritic cells are modulated by interaction with antigen-specific T cells. *J Leukoc Biol*, 66, 237-41.
- GEISSMANN, F., REVY, P., REGNAULT, A., LEPELLETIER, Y., DY, M., BROUSSE, N., AMIGORENA, S., HERMINE, O. & DURANDY, A. (1999) TGF-beta 1 prevents the noncognate maturation of human dendritic Langerhans cells. *J Immunol*, 162, 4567-75.
- GERARD, G., D'ALESSIO, J., KOTEWICZ, M. & NOON, M. (1986) Influence on stability in Escherichia coli of the carboxy-terminal structure of cloned Moloney murine leukemia virus reverse transcriptase. DNA, 5, 271-9.

- GERDES, N., SUKHOVA, G., LIBBY, P., REYNOLDS, R., YOUNG, J. & SCHÖNBECK, U. (2002) Expression of interleukin (IL)-18 and functional IL-18 receptor on human vascular endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and macrophages: implications for atherogenesis. J Exp Med, 195, 245-57.
- GHAYUR, T., BANERJEE, S., HUGUNIN, M., BUTLER, D., HERZOG, L., CARTER, A., QUINTAL, L., SEKUT, L., TALANIAN, R., PASKIND, M., WONG, W., KAMEN, R., TRACEY, D. & ALLEN, H. (1997) Caspase-1 processes IFN-gamma-inducing factor and regulates LPS-induced IFN-gamma production. *Nature*, 386, 619-23.
- GHOSH, A., YUAN, W. & MORI, Y. (2001) Antagonistic regulation of type I collagen gene expression by interferon-gamma and transforming growth factor-beta. Integration at the level of p300/CBP transcriptional coactivators. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 11041-8.
- GLIMCHER, L. (2007) Trawling for treasure: tales of T-bet. Nat Immunol, 8, 448-50.
- GLUZMAN, Y. (1981) SV40-transformed simian cells support the replication of early SV40 mutants. *Cell*, 23, 175-82.
- GORELIK, L., CONSTANT, S. & FLAVELL, R. (2002) Mechanism of transforming growth factor beta-induced inhibition of T helper type 1 differentiation. J Exp Med, 195, 1499-505.
- GORELIK, L. & FLAVELL, R. (2000) Abrogation of TGFbeta signaling in T cells leads to spontaneous T cell differentiation and autoimmune disease. *Immunity*, 12, 171-81.
- GORHAM, J., LIN, J., SUNG, J., RUDNER, L. & FRENCH, M. (2001) Genetic regulation of autoimmune disease: BALB/c background TGF-beta 1-deficient mice develop necroinflammatory IFN-gamma-dependent hepatitis. J Immunol, 166, 6413-22.
- GRACIE, J., FORSEY, R., CHAN, W., GILMOUR, A., LEUNG, B., GREER, M., KENNEDY, K., CARTER, R., WEI, X., XU, D., FIELD, M., FOULIS, A., LIEW, F. & MCINNES, I. (1999) A proinflammatory role for IL-18 in rheumatoid arthritis. *J Clin Invest*, 104, 1393-401.
- GRACIE, J., ROBERTSON, S. & MCINNES, I. (2003) Interleukin-18. J Leukoc Biol, 73, 213-24.
- GROGAN, J. & LOCKSLEY, R. (2002) T helper cell differentiation: on again, off again. Curr Opin Immunol, 14, 366-72.
- GU, Y., KUIDA, K., TSUTSUI, H., KU, G., HSIAO, K., FLEMING, M., HAYASHI, N., HIGASHINO, K., OKAMURA, H., NAKANISHI, K., KURIMOTO, M., TANIMOTO, T., FLAVELL, R., SATO, V., HARDING, M., LIVINGSTON, D. & SU, M. (1997) Activation of interferon-gamma inducing factor mediated by interleukin-1beta converting enzyme. *Science*, 275, 206-9.
- GUTCHER, I., URICH, E., WOLTER, K., PRINZ, M. & BECHER, B. (2006) Interleukin 18independent engagement of interleukin 18 receptor-alpha is required for autoimmune inflammation. *Nat Immunol*, 7, 946-53.

- GUTZMER, R., LANGER, K., MOMMERT, S., WITTMANN, M., KAPP, A. & WERFEL, T. (2003) Human dendritic cells express the IL-18R and are chemoattracted to IL-18. *J Immunol*, 171, 6363-71.
- HAMASAKI, T., HASHIGUCHI, S., ITO, Y., KATO, Z., NAKANISHI, K., NAKASHIMA, T. & SUGIMURA, K. (2005) Human anti-human IL-18 antibody recognizing the IL-18-binding site 3 with IL-18 signaling blocking activity. *J Biochem*, 138, 433-42.
- HAMPTON, M., KETTLE, A. & WINTERBOURN, C. (1998) Inside the neutrophil phagosome: oxidants, myeloperoxidase, and bacterial killing. *Blood*, 92, 3007-17.
- HART, D. (1997) Dendritic cells: unique leukocyte populations which control the primary immune response. *Blood*, 90, 3245-87.
- HARTY, J. & BEVAN, M. (1995) Specific immunity to Listeria monocytogenes in the absence of IFN gamma. *Immunity*, 3, 109-17.
- HATA, A., LO, R., WOTTON, D., LAGNA, G. & MASSAGUÉ, J. (1997) Mutations increasing autoinhibition inactivate tumour suppressors Smad2 and Smad4. *Nature*, 388, 82-7.
- HAYASHI, H., INOUE, Y., TSUTSUI, H., OKAMURA, H., NAKANISHI, K. & ONOZAKI, K. (2003) TGFbeta down-regulates IFN-gamma production in IL-18 treated NK cell line LNK5E6. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 300, 980-5.
- HINCK, A., ARCHER, S., QIAN, S., ROBERTS, A., SPORN, M., WEATHERBEE, J., TSANG, M., LUCAS, R., ZHANG, B., WENKER, J. & TORCHIA, D. (1996) Transforming growth factor beta 1: three-dimensional structure in solution and comparison with the X-ray structure of transforming growth factor beta 2. *Biochemistry*, 35, 8517-34.
- HO, I. & GLIMCHER, L. (2002) Transcription: tantalizing times for T cells. Cell, 109 Suppl, S109-20.
- HOEVE, M., DE BOER, T., LANGENBERG, D., SANAL, O., VERRECK, F. & OTTENHOFF, T. (2003) IL-12 receptor deficiency revisited: IL-23-mediated signaling is also impaired in human genetic IL-12 receptor beta1 deficiency. *Eur J Immunol*, 33, 3393-7.
- HORWITZ, D., GRAY, J., OHTSUKA, K., HIROKAWA, M. & TAKAHASHI, T. (1997) The immunoregulatory effects of NK cells: the role of TGF-beta and implications for autoimmunity. *Immunol Today*, 18, 538-42.
- HOSHINO, K., TSUTSUI, H., KAWAI, T., TAKEDA, K., NAKANISHI, K., TAKEDA, Y. & AKIRA, S. (1999) Cutting edge: generation of IL-18 receptor-deficient mice: evidence for IL-1 receptor-related protein as an essential IL-18 binding receptor. *J Immunol*, 162, 5041-4.
- HOSOHARA, K., UEDA, H., KASHIWAMURA, S., YANO, T., OGURA, T., MARUKAWA, S. & OKAMURA, H. (2002) Interleukin-18 induces acute biphasic reduction in the levels of circulating leukocytes in mice. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*, 9, 777-83.

- HSIEH, C., MACATONIA, S., TRIPP, C., WOLF, S., O'GARRA, A. & MURPHY, K. (1993) Development of TH1 CD4+ T cells through IL-12 produced by Listeria-induced macrophages. *Science*, 260, 547-9.
- HUANG, S., HENDRIKS, W., ALTHAGE, A., HEMMI, S., BLUETHMANN, H., KAMIJO, R., VILCEK, J., ZINKERNAGEL, R. & AGUET, M. (1993) Immune response in mice that lack the interferon-gamma receptor. *Science*, 259, 1742-5.
- HURGIN, V., NOVICK, D. & RUBINSTEIN, M. (2002) The promoter of IL-18 binding protein: activation by an IFN-gamma -induced complex of IFN regulatory factor 1 and CCAAT/enhancer binding protein beta. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 16957-62.
- HWANG, E., HONG, J. & GLIMCHER, L. (2005) IL-2 production in developing Th1 cells is regulated by heterodimerization of RelA and T-bet and requires T-bet serine residue 508. J Exp Med, 202, 1289-300.
- IKEDA, H., OLD, L. & SCHREIBER, R. (2002) The roles of IFN gamma in protection against tumor development and cancer immunoediting. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev*, 13, 95-109.
- INMAN, G., NICOLÁS, F. & HILL, C. (2002) Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of Smads 2, 3, and 4 permits sensing of TGF-beta receptor activity. *Mol Cell*, 10, 283-94.
- ISHIDA, Y., KONDO, T., TAKAYASU, T., IWAKURA, Y. & MUKAIDA, N. (2004) The essential involvement of cross-talk between IFN-gamma and TGF-beta in the skin wound-healing process. *J Immunol*, 172, 1848-55.
- ITO, T., INABA, M., INABA, K., TOKI, J., SOGO, S., IGUCHI, T., ADACHI, Y., YAMAGUCHI, K., AMAKAWA, R., VALLADEAU, J., SAELAND, S., FUKUHARA, S. & IKEHARA, S. (1999) A CD1a+/CD11c+ subset of human blood dendritic cells is a direct precursor of Langerhans cells. J Immunol, 163, 1409-19.
- JOHN, B., RAJAGOPAL, D., PASHINE, A., RATH, S., GEORGE, A. & BAL, V. (2002) Role of IL-12-independent and IL-12-dependent pathways in regulating generation of the IFN-gamma component of T cell responses to Salmonella typhimurium. *J Immunol*, 169, 2545-52.
- JOOSTEN, L., VAN DE LOO, F., LUBBERTS, E., HELSEN, M., NETEA, M., VAN DER MEER, J., DINARELLO, C. & VAN DEN BERG, W. (2000) An IFN-gamma-independent proinflammatory role of IL-18 in murine streptococcal cell wall arthritis. J Immunol, 165, 6553-8.
- JOUANGUY, E., DÖFFINGER, R., DUPUIS, S., PALLIER, A., ALTARE, F. & CASANOVA, J. (1999) IL-12 and IFN-gamma in host defense against mycobacteria and salmonella in mice and men. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 11, 346-51.
- JOYCE, C. & GRINDLEY, N. (1983) Construction of a plasmid that overproduces the large proteolytic fragment (Klenow fragment) of DNA polymerase I of Escherichia coli. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 80, 1830-4.
- KAISHO, T. & AKIRA, S. (2001) Dendritic-cell function in Toll-like receptor- and MyD88-knockout mice. *Trends Immunol*, 22, 78-83.

- KALINA, U., KAUSCHAT, D., KOYAMA, N., NUERNBERGER, H., BALLAS, K., KOSCHMIEDER, S., BUG, G., HOFMANN, W., HOELZER, D. & OTTMANN, O. (2000) IL-18 activates STAT3 in the natural killer cell line 92, augments cytotoxic activity, and mediates IFN-gamma production by the stress kinase p38 and by the extracellular regulated kinases p44erk-1 and p42erk-21. J Immunol, 165, 1307-13.
- KALIŃSKI, P., HILKENS, C., WIERENGA, E. & KAPSENBERG, M. (1999) T-cell priming by type-1 and type-2 polarized dendritic cells: the concept of a third signal. *Immunol Today*, 20, 561-7.
- KALTHOFF, H., ROEDER, C., BROCKHAUS, M., THIELE, H. & SCHMIEGEL, W. (1993) Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) up-regulates the expression of p75 but not p55 TNF receptors, and both receptors mediate, independently of each other, up-regulation of transforming growth factor alpha and epidermal growth factor receptor mRNA. J Biol Chem, 268, 2762-6.
- KANAI, T., WATANABE, M., OKAZAWA, A., SATO, T., YAMAZAKI, M., OKAMOTO, S., ISHII, H., TOTSUKA, T., IIYAMA, R., OKAMOTO, R., IKEDA, M., KURIMOTO, M., TAKEDA, K., AKIRA, S. & HIBI, T. (2001) Macrophage-derived IL-18-mediated intestinal inflammation in the murine model of Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology*, 121, 875-88.
- KANAKARAJ, P., NGO, K., WU, Y., ANGULO, A., GHAZAL, P., HARRIS, C., SIEKIERKA, J., PETERSON, P. & FUNG-LEUNG, W. (1999) Defective interleukin (IL)-18-mediated natural killer and T helper cell type 1 responses in IL-1 receptor-associated kinase (IRAK)deficient mice. J Exp Med, 189, 1129-38.
- KASER, A., NOVICK, D., RUBINSTEIN, M., SIEGMUND, B., ENRICH, B., KOCH, R., VOGEL, W., KIM, S., DINARELLO, C. & TILG, H. (2002) Interferon-alpha induces interleukin-18 binding protein in chronic hepatitis C patients. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 129, 332-8.
- KASPER, L., MATSUURA, T., FONSEKA, S., ARRUDA, J., CHANNON, J. & KHAN, I. (1996) Induction of gammadelta T cells during acute murine infection with Toxoplasma gondii. J Immunol, 157, 5521-7.
- KATO, Z., JEE, J., SHIKANO, H., MISHIMA, M., OHKI, I., OHNISHI, H., LI, A., HASHIMOTO,
 K., MATSUKUMA, E., OMOYA, K., YAMAMOTO, Y., YONEDA, T., HARA, T.,
 KONDO, N. & SHIRAKAWA, M. (2003) The structure and binding mode of interleukin-18.
 Nat Struct Biol, 10, 966-71.
- KAWAKAMI, K., KOGUCHI, Y., QURESHI, M., MIYAZATO, A., YARA, S., KINJO, Y., IWAKURA, Y., TAKEDA, K., AKIRA, S., KURIMOTO, M. & SAITO, A. (2000) IL-18 contributes to host resistance against infection with Cryptococcus neoformans in mice with defective IL-12 synthesis through induction of IFN-gamma production by NK cells. J Immunol, 165, 941-7.
- KAWASHIMA, M., YAMAMURA, M., TANIAI, M., YAMAUCHI, H., TANIMOTO, T., KURIMOTO, M., MIYAWAKI, S., AMANO, T., TAKEUCHI, T. & MAKINO, H. (2001) Levels of interleukin-18 and its binding inhibitors in the blood circulation of patients with adult-onset Still's disease. Arthritis Rheum, 44, 550-60.

- KEANE, J., GERSHON, S., WISE, R., MIRABILE-LEVENS, E., KASZNICA, J., SCHWIETERMAN, W., SIEGEL, J. & BRAUN, M. (2001) Tuberculosis associated with infliximab, a tumor necrosis factor alpha-neutralizing agent. *N Engl J Med*, 345, 1098-104.
- KIERTSCHER, S. & ROTH, M. (1996) Human CD14+ leukocytes acquire the phenotype and function of antigen-presenting dendritic cells when cultured in GM-CSF and IL-4. *J Leukoc Biol*, 59, 208-18.
- KIM, S., AZAM, T., NOVICK, D., YOON, D., REZNIKOV, L., BUFLER, P., RUBINSTEIN, M. & DINARELLO, C. (2002) Identification of amino acid residues critical for biological activity in human interleukin-18. J Biol Chem, 277, 10998-1003.
- KIM, S., AZAM, T., YOON, D., REZNIKOV, L., NOVICK, D., RUBINSTEIN, M. & DINARELLO, C. (2001a) Site-specific mutations in the mature form of human IL-18 with enhanced biological activity and decreased neutralization by IL-18 binding protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, 98, 3304-9.
- KIM, S., EISENSTEIN, M., REZNIKOV, L., FANTUZZI, G., NOVICK, D., RUBINSTEIN, M. & DINARELLO, C. (2000a) Structural requirements of six naturally occurring isoforms of the IL-18 binding protein to inhibit IL-18. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 97, 1190-5.
- KIM, S., REZNIKOV, L., STUYT, R., SELZMAN, C., FANTUZZI, G., HOSHINO, T., YOUNG, H. & DINARELLO, C. (2001b) Functional reconstitution and regulation of IL-18 activity by the IL-18R beta chain. *J Immunol*, 166, 148-54.
- KIM, Y., IM, J., HAN, S., KANG, H. & CHOI, I. (2000b) IFN-gamma up-regulates IL-18 gene expression via IFN consensus sequence-binding protein and activator protein-1 elements in macrophages. *J Immunol*, 165, 3198-205.
- KIM, Y., KANG, H., PAIK, S., PYUN, K., ANDERSON, K., TORBETT, B. & CHOI, I. (1999) Roles of IFN consensus sequence binding protein and PU.1 in regulating IL-18 gene expression. J Immunol, 163, 2000-7.
- KOBAYASHI, M., FITZ, L., RYAN, M., HEWICK, R., CLARK, S., CHAN, S., LOUDON, R., SHERMAN, F., PERUSSIA, B. & TRINCHIERI, G. (1989) Identification and purification of natural killer cell stimulatory factor (NKSF), a cytokine with multiple biologic effects on human lymphocytes. J Exp Med, 170, 827-45.
- KOEFFLER, H. (1983) Induction of differentiation of human acute myelogenous leukemia cells: therapeutic implications. *Blood*, 62, 709-21.
- KOEFFLER, H., BILLING, R., LUSIS, A., SPARKES, R. & GOLDE, D. (1980) An undifferentiated variant derived from the human acute myelogenous leukemia cell line (KG-1). *Blood*, 56, 265-73.
- KOEFFLER, H. & GOLDE, D. (1978) Acute myelogenous leukemia: a human cell line responsive to colony-stimulating activity. *Science*, 200, 1153-4.
- KOHKA, H., YOSHINO, T., IWAGAKI, H., SAKUMA, I., TANIMOTO, T., MATSUO, Y., KURIMOTO, M., ORITA, K., AKAGI, T. & TANAKA, N. (1998) Interleukin-

18/interferon-gamma-inducing factor, a novel cytokine, up-regulates ICAM-1 (CD54) expression in KG-1 cells. *J Leukoc Biol*, 64, 519-27.

- KOJIMA, H., AIZAWA, Y., YANAI, Y., NAGAOKA, K., TAKEUCHI, M., OHTA, T., IKEGAMI, H., IKEDA, M. & KURIMOTO, M. (1999) An essential role for NF-kappa B in IL-18induced IFN-gamma expression in KG-1 cells. J Immunol, 162, 5063-9.
- KOJIMA, H., TAKEUCHI, M., OHTA, T., NISHIDA, Y., ARAI, N., IKEDA, M., IKEGAMI, H. & KURIMOTO, M. (1998) Interleukin-18 activates the IRAK-TRAF6 pathway in mouse EL-4 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 244, 183-6.
- KOMAI-KOMA, M., GRACIE, J., WEI, X., XU, D., THOMSON, N., MCINNES, I. & LIEW, F. (2003) Chemoattraction of human T cells by IL-18. *J Immunol*, 170, 1084-90.
- KONISHI, K., TANABE, F., TANIGUCHI, M., YAMAUCHI, H., TANIMOTO, T., IKEDA, M., ORITA, K. & KURIMOTO, M. (1997) A simple and sensitive bioassay for the detection of human interleukin-18/interferon-gamma-inducing factor using human myelomonocytic KG-1 cells. J Immunol Methods, 209, 187-91.
- KOTAKE, S., UDAGAWA, N., TAKAHASHI, N., MATSUZAKI, K., ITOH, K., ISHIYAMA, S., SAITO, S., INOUE, K., KAMATANI, N., GILLESPIE, M., MARTIN, T. & SUDA, T. (1999) IL-17 in synovial fluids from patients with rheumatoid arthritis is a potent stimulator of osteoclastogenesis. J Clin Invest, 103, 1345-52.
- KOTEWICZ, M., D'ALESSIO, J., DRIFTMIER, K., BLODGETT, K. & GERARD, G. (1985) Cloning and overexpression of Moloney murine leukemia virus reverse transcriptase in Escherichia coli. Gene, 35, 249-58.
- KREMER, J., WESTHOVENS, R., LEON, M., DI GIORGIO, E., ALTEN, R., STEINFELD, S., RUSSELL, A., DOUGADOS, M., EMERY, P., NUAMAH, I., WILLIAMS, G., BECKER, J., HAGERTY, D. & MORELAND, L. (2003) Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis by selective inhibition of T-cell activation with fusion protein CTLA4Ig. N Engl J Med, 349, 1907-15.
- KRIEGLER, M., PEREZ, C., DEFAY, K., ALBERT, I. & LU, S. (1988) A novel form of TNF/cachectin is a cell surface cytotoxic transmembrane protein: ramifications for the complex physiology of TNF. Cell, 53, 45-53.
- KRÁSNÁ, E., KOLESÁR, L., SLAVCEV, A., VALHOVÁ, S., KRONOSOVÁ, B., JARESOVÁ, M.
 & STRÍZ, I. (2005) IL-18 receptor expression on epithelial cells is upregulated by TNF alpha. Inflammation, 29, 33-7.
- KUMAR, S., BOEHM, J. & LEE, J. (2003) p38 MAP kinases: key signalling molecules as therapeutic targets for inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 2, 717-26.
- KUMAR, S., HANNING, C., BRIGHAM-BURKE, M., RIEMAN, D., LEHR, R., KHANDEKAR, S., KIRKPATRICK, R., SCOTT, G., LEE, J., LYNCH, F., GAO, W., GAMBOTTO, A. & LOTZE, M. (2002) Interleukin-1F7B (IL-1H4/IL-1F7) is processed by caspase-1 and mature IL-1F7B binds to the IL-18 receptor but does not induce IFN-gamma production. Cytokine, 18, 61-71.

- MATSUMOTO, S., TSUJI-TAKAYAMA, K., AIZAWA, Y., KOIDE, K., TAKEUCHI, M., OHTA, T. & KURIMOTO, M. (1997) Interleukin-18 activates NF-kappaB in murine T helper type 1 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 234, 454-7.
- MAVROPOULOS, A., SULLY, G., COPE, A. & CLARK, A. (2005) Stabilization of IFN-gamma mRNA by MAPK p38 in IL-12- and IL-18-stimulated human NK cells. *Blood*, 105, 282-8.
- MAXWELL, J., YADAV, R., ROSSI, R., RUBY, C., WEINBERG, A., AGUILA, H. & VELLA, A. (2006) IL-18 bridges innate and adaptive immunity through IFN-gamma and the CD134 pathway. *J Immunol*, 177, 234-45.
- MCCARTNEY-FRANCIS, N. & WAHL, S. (2002) Dysregulation of IFN-gamma signaling pathways in the absence of TGF-beta 1. J Immunol, 169, 5941-7.
- MCINNES, I. & SCHETT, G. (2007) Cytokines in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Rev Immunol, 7, 429-42.
- MELNIKOV, V., ECDER, T., FANTUZZI, G., SIEGMUND, B., LUCIA, M., DINARELLO, C., SCHRIER, R. & EDELSTEIN, C. (2001) Impaired IL-18 processing protects caspase-1-deficient mice from ischemic acute renal failure. *J Clin Invest*, 107, 1145-52.
- MILLS, K. (2008) Induction, function and regulation of IL-17-producing T cells. Eur J Immunol, 38, 2636-49.
- MIN, B., PROUT, M., HU-LI, J., ZHU, J., JANKOVIC, D., MORGAN, E., URBAN, J. J., DVORAK, A., FINKELMAN, F., LEGROS, G. & PAUL, W. (2004) Basophils produce IL-4 and accumulate in tissues after infection with a Th2-inducing parasite. J Exp Med, 200, 507-17.
- MIWATASHI, S., ARIKAWA, Y., KOTANI, E., MIYAMOTO, M., NARUO, K., KIMURA, H., TANAKA, T., ASAHI, S. & OHKAWA, S. (2005) Novel inhibitor of p38 MAP kinase as an anti-TNF-alpha drug: discovery of N-[4-[2-ethyl-4-(3-methylphenyl)-1,3-thiazol-5-yl]-2pyridyl]benzamide (TAK-715) as a potent and orally active anti-rheumatoid arthritis agent. J Med Chem, 48, 5966-79.
- MOREL, J., PARK, C., WOODS, J. & KOCH, A. (2001) A novel role for interleukin-18 in adhesion molecule induction through NF kappa B and phosphatidylinositol (PI) 3-kinase-dependent signal transduction pathways. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 37069-75.
- MORELAND, L., BAUMGARTNER, S., SCHIFF, M., TINDALL, E., FLEISCHMANN, R., WEAVER, A., ETTLINGER, R., COHEN, S., KOOPMAN, W., MOHLER, K., WIDMER, M. & BLOSCH, C. (1997) Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with a recombinant human tumor necrosis factor receptor (p75)-Fc fusion protein. N Engl J Med, 337, 141-7.
- MOSMANN, T. & COFFMAN, R. (1989) TH1 and TH2 cells: different patterns of lymphokine secretion lead to different functional properties. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 7, 145-73.
- MULLEN, A., HUTCHINS, A., HIGH, F., LEE, H., SYKES, K., CHODOSH, L. & REINER, S. (2002) Hlx is induced by and genetically interacts with T-bet to promote heritable T(H)1 gene induction. *Nat Immunol*, 3, 652-8.

- MUNDER, M., MALLO, M., EICHMANN, K. & MODOLELL, M. (1998) Murine macrophages secrete interferon gamma upon combined stimulation with interleukin (IL)-12 and IL-18: A novel pathway of autocrine macrophage activation. *J Exp Med*, 187, 2103-8.
- MUNGER, J., HUANG, X., KAWAKATSU, H., GRIFFITHS, M., DALTON, S., WU, J., PITTET, J., KAMINSKI, N., GARAT, C., MATTHAY, M., RIFKIN, D. & SHEPPARD, D. (1999) The integrin alpha v beta 6 binds and activates latent TGF beta 1: a mechanism for regulating pulmonary inflammation and fibrosis. *Cell*, 96, 319-28.
- MURPHY, K. & REINER, S. (2002) The lineage decisions of helper T cells. Nat Rev Immunol, 2, 933-44.
- MÖLLER, B., KESSLER, U., REHART, S., KALINA, U., OTTMANN, O., KALTWASSER, J., HOELZER, D. & KUKOC-ZIVOJNOV, N. (2002) Expression of interleukin-18 receptor in fibroblast-like synoviocytes. *Arthritis Res*, 4, 139-44.
- MÖLLER, B., KUKOC-ZIVOJNOV, N., KESSLER, U., REHART, S., KALTWASSER, J., HOELZER, D., KALINA, U. & OTTMANN, O. (2001) Expression of interleukin-18 and its monokine-directed function in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 40, 302-9.
- NAKAHARA, T., UCHI, H., URABE, K., CHEN, Q., FURUE, M. & MOROI, Y. (2004) Role of c-Jun N-terminal kinase on lipopolysaccharide induced maturation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Int Immunol*, 16, 1701-9.
- NAKAHIRA, M., AHN, H., PARK, W., GAO, P., TOMURA, M., PARK, C., HAMAOKA, T., OHTA, T., KURIMOTO, M. & FUJIWARA, H. (2002) Synergy of IL-12 and IL-18 for IFNgamma gene expression: IL-12-induced STAT4 contributes to IFN-gamma promoter activation by up-regulating the binding activity of IL-18-induced activator protein 1. J Immunol, 168, 1146-53.
- NAKAHIRA, M., TOMURA, M., IWASAKI, M., AHN, H., BIAN, Y., HAMAOKA, T., OHTA, T., KURIMOTO, M. & FUJIWARA, H. (2001) An absolute requirement for STAT4 and a role for IFN-gamma as an amplifying factor in IL-12 induction of the functional IL-18 receptor complex. *J Immunol*, 167, 1306-12.
- NAKAMURA, K., OKAMURA, H., WADA, M., NAGATA, K. & TAMURA, T. (1989) Endotoxininduced serum factor that stimulates gamma interferon production. *Infect Immun*, 57, 590-5.
- NAKAMURA, S., OTANI, T., OKURA, R., IJIRI, Y., MOTODA, R., KURIMOTO, M. & ORITA, K. (2000) Expression and responsiveness of human interleukin-18 receptor (IL-18R) on hematopoietic cell lines. *Leukemia*, 14, 1052-9.
- NELSON, D., PECKHAM, C., PEARL, K., CHIN, K., GARRETT, A. & WARREN, D. (1987) Cytomegalovirus infection in day nurseries. *Arch Dis Child*, 62, 329-32.
- NEUMANN, D. & MARTIN, M. (2001) Interleukin-12 upregulates the IL-18Rbeta chain in BALB/c thymocytes. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 21, 635-42.
- NEURATH, M., WEIGMANN, B., FINOTTO, S., GLICKMAN, J., NIEUWENHUIS, E., IIJIMA, H., MIZOGUCHI, A., MIZOGUCHI, E., MUDTER, J., GALLE, P., BHAN, A.,

AUTSCHBACH, F., SULLIVAN, B., SZABO, S., GLIMCHER, L. & BLUMBERG, R. (2002) The transcription factor T-bet regulates mucosal T cell activation in experimental colitis and Crohn's disease. *J Exp Med*, 195, 1129-43.

- NOVICK, D., KIM, S., FANTUZZI, G., REZNIKOV, L., DINARELLO, C. & RUBINSTEIN, M. (1999) Interleukin-18 binding protein: a novel modulator of the Th1 cytokine response. *Immunity*, 10, 127-36.
- NOVICK, D., SCHWARTSBURD, B., PINKUS, R., SUISSA, D., BELZER, I., STHOEGER, Z., KEANE, W., CHVATCHKO, Y., KIM, S., FANTUZZI, G., DINARELLO, C. & RUBINSTEIN, M. (2001) A novel IL-18BP ELISA shows elevated serum IL-18BP in sepsis and extensive decrease of free IL-18. *Cytokine*, 14, 334-42.
- NUNES, I., SHAPIRO, R. & RIFKIN, D. (1995) Characterization of latent TGF-beta activation by murine peritoneal macrophages. *J Immunol*, 155, 1450-9.
- O'NEILL, L. (2000) The Toll/interleukin-1 receptor domain: a molecular switch for inflammation and host defence. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 28, 557-63.
- OHKUSU, K., YOSHIMOTO, T., TAKEDA, K., OGURA, T., KASHIWAMURA, S., IWAKURA, Y., AKIRA, S., OKAMURA, H. & NAKANISHI, K. (2000) Potentiality of interleukin-18 as a useful reagent for treatment and prevention of Leishmania major infection. *Infect Immun*, 68, 2449-56.
- OHTEKI, T., SUZUE, K., MAKI, C., OTA, T. & KOYASU, S. (2001) Critical role of IL-15-IL-15R for antigen-presenting cell functions in the innate immune response. *Nat Immunol*, 2, 1138-43.
- OKAMOTO, M., KATO, S., OIZUMI, K., KINOSHITA, M., INOUE, Y., HOSHINO, K., AKIRA, S., MCKENZIE, A., YOUNG, H. & HOSHINO, T. (2002) Interleukin 18 (IL-18) in synergy with IL-2 induces lethal lung injury in mice: a potential role for cytokines, chemokines, and natural killer cells in the pathogenesis of interstitial pneumonia. *Blood*, 99, 1289-98.
- OKAMURA, H., NAGATA, K., KOMATSU, T., TANIMOTO, T., NUKATA, Y., TANABE, F., AKITA, K., TORIGOE, K., OKURA, T. & FUKUDA, S. (1995a) A novel costimulatory factor for gamma interferon induction found in the livers of mice causes endotoxic shock. *Infect Immun*, 63, 3966-72.
- OKAMURA, H., TSUTSI, H., KOMATSU, T., YUTSUDO, M., HAKURA, A., TANIMOTO, T., TORIGOE, K., OKURA, T., NUKADA, Y. & HATTORI, K. (1995b) Cloning of a new cytokine that induces IFN-gamma production by T cells. *Nature*, 378, 88-91.
- OKAZAWA, A., KANAI, T., NAKAMARU, K., SATO, T., INOUE, N., OGATA, H., IWAO, Y., IKEDA, M., KAWAMURA, T., MAKITA, S., URAUSHIHARA, K., OKAMOTO, R., YAMAZAKI, M., KURIMOTO, M., ISHII, H., WATANABE, M. & HIBI, T. (2004) Human intestinal epithelial cell-derived interleukin (IL)-18, along with IL-2, IL-7 and IL-15, is a potent synergistic factor for the proliferation of intraepithelial lymphocytes. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 136, 269-76.
- PALLADINO, M., BAHJAT, F., THEODORAKIS, E. & MOLDAWER, L. (2003) Anti-TNF-alpha therapies: the next generation. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 2, 736-46.

- PARDOUX, C., MA, X., GOBERT, S., PELLEGRINI, S., MAYEUX, P., GAY, F., TRINCHIERI, G. & CHOUAIB, S. (1999) Downregulation of interleukin-12 (IL-12) responsiveness in human T cells by transforming growth factor-beta: relationship with IL-12 signaling. *Blood*, 93, 1448-55.
- PARK, I., LETTERIO, J. & GORHAM, J. (2007) TGF-beta 1 inhibition of IFN-gamma-induced signaling and Th1 gene expression in CD4+ T cells is Smad3 independent but MAP kinase dependent. *Mol Immunol*, 44, 3283-90.
- PARK, I., SHULTZ, L., LETTERIO, J. & GORHAM, J. (2005) TGF-beta1 inhibits T-bet induction by IFN-gamma in murine CD4+ T cells through the protein tyrosine phosphatase Src homology region 2 domain-containing phosphatase-1. J Immunol, 175, 5666-74.
- PARNET, P., GARKA, K., BONNERT, T., DOWER, S. & SIMS, J. (1996) IL-1Rrp is a novel receptor-like molecule similar to the type I interleukin-1 receptor and its homologues T1/ST2 and IL-1R AcP. *J Biol Chem*, 271, 3967-70.
- PASHENKOV, M., KOUWENHOVEN, M., OZENCI, V. & HUANG, Y. (2000) Phenotypes and cytokine profiles of enriched blood dendritic cells in healthy individuals. *Eur Cytokine Netw*, 11, 456-63.
- PAULUKAT, J., BOSMANN, M., NOLD, M., GARKISCH, S., KÄMPFER, H., FRANK, S., RAEDLE, J., ZEUZEM, S., PFEILSCHIFTER, J. & MÜHL, H. (2001) Expression and release of IL-18 binding protein in response to IFN-gamma. *J Immunol*, 167, 7038-43.
- PENG, Y., LAOUAR, Y., LI, M., GREEN, E. & FLAVELL, R. (2004) TGF-beta regulates in vivo expansion of Foxp3-expressing CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells responsible for protection against diabetes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101, 4572-7.
- PENNICA, D., HAYFLICK, J., BRINGMAN, T., PALLADINO, M. & GOEDDEL, D. (1985) Cloning and expression in Escherichia coli of the cDNA for murine tumor necrosis factor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 82, 6060-4.
- PERREGAUX, D., MCNIFF, P., LALIBERTE, R., CONKLYN, M. & GABEL, C. (2000) ATP acts as an agonist to promote stimulus-induced secretion of IL-1 beta and IL-18 in human blood. J Immunol, 165, 4615-23.
- PFEFFER, K., MATSUYAMA, T., KÜNDIG, T., WAKEHAM, A., KISHIHARA, K., SHAHINIAN, A., WIEGMANN, K., OHASHI, P., KRÖNKE, M. & MAK, T. (1993) Mice deficient for the 55 kd tumor necrosis factor receptor are resistant to endotoxic shock, yet succumb to L. monocytogenes infection. *Cell*, 73, 457-67.
- PICKL, W., MAJDIC, O., KOHL, P., STÖCKL, J., RIEDL, E., SCHEINECKER, C., BELLO-FERNANDEZ, C. & KNAPP, W. (1996) Molecular and functional characteristics of dendritic cells generated from highly purified CD14+ peripheral blood monocytes. J Immunol, 157, 3850-9.
- PLATER-ZYBERK, C., JOOSTEN, L., HELSEN, M., SATTONNET-ROCHE, P., SIEGFRIED, C., ALOUANI, S., VAN DE LOO, F., GRABER, P., ALONI, S., CIRILLO, R., LUBBERTS, E., DINARELLO, C., VAN DEN BERG, W. & CHVATCHKO, Y. (2001) Therapeutic effect of

neutralizing endogenous IL-18 activity in the collagen-induced model of arthritis. J Clin Invest, 108, 1825-32.

- PRUD'HOMME, G. & PICCIRILLO, C. (2000) The inhibitory effects of transforming growth factorbeta-1 (TGF-beta1) in autoimmune diseases. J Autoimmun, 14, 23-42.
- PRUNIER, C., PESSAH, M., FERRAND, N., SEO, S., HOWE, P. & ATFI, A. (2003) The oncoprotein Ski acts as an antagonist of transforming growth factor-beta signaling by suppressing Smad2 phosphorylation. J Biol Chem, 278, 26249-57.
- PUDDU, P., FANTUZZI, L., BORGHI, P., VARANO, B., RAINALDI, G., GUILLEMARD, E., MALORNI, W., NICAISE, P., WOLF, S., BELARDELLI, F. & GESSANI, S. (1997) IL-12 induces IFN-gamma expression and secretion in mouse peritoneal macrophages. J Immunol, 159, 3490-7.
- PUREN, A., FANTUZZI, G. & DINARELLO, C. (1999) Gene expression, synthesis, and secretion of interleukin 18 and interleukin 1beta are differentially regulated in human blood mononuclear cells and mouse spleen cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 2256-61.
- PUREN, A., FANTUZZI, G., GU, Y., SU, M. & DINARELLO, C. (1998) Interleukin-18 (IFNgamma-inducing factor) induces IL-8 and IL-1beta via TNFalpha production from non-CD14+ human blood mononuclear cells. J Clin Invest, 101, 711-21.
- RAEBURN, C., DINARELLO, C., ZIMMERMAN, M., CALKINS, C., POMERANTZ, B., MCINTYRE, R. J., HARKEN, A. & MENG, X. (2002) Neutralization of IL-18 attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced myocardial dysfunction. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 283, H650-7.
- RANDLE, J., HARDING, M., KU, G., SCHÖNHARTING, M. & KURRLE, R. (2001) ICE/Caspase-1 inhibitors as novel anti-inflammatory drugs. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs*, 10, 1207-9.
- RANDOLPH, G., OCHANDO, J. & PARTIDA-SÁNCHEZ, S. (2008) Migration of dendritic cell subsets and their precursors. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 26, 293-316.
- RESCIGNO, M., PIGUET, V., VALZASINA, B., LENS, S., ZUBLER, R., FRENCH, L., KINDLER, V., TSCHOPP, J. & RICCIARDI-CASTAGNOLI, P. (2000) Fas engagement induces the maturation of dendritic cells (DCs), the release of interleukin (IL)-1beta, and the production of interferon gamma in the absence of IL-12 during DC-T cell cognate interaction: a new role for Fas ligand in inflammatory responses. J Exp Med, 192, 1661-8.
- REZNIKOV, L., KIM, S., ZHOU, L., BUFLER, P., GONCHAROV, I., TSANG, M. & DINARELLO, C. (2002) The combination of soluble IL-18Ralpha and IL-18Rbeta chains inhibits IL-18induced IFN-gamma. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 22, 593-601.
- RINCÓN, M., ENSLEN, H., RAINGEAUD, J., RECHT, M., ZAPTON, T., SU, M., PENIX, L., DAVIS, R. & FLAVELL, R. (1998) Interferon-gamma expression by Th1 effector T cells mediated by the p38 MAP kinase signaling pathway. *EMBO J*, 17, 2817-29.
- ROBINSON, D., SHIBUYA, K., MUI, A., ZONIN, F., MURPHY, E., SANA, T., HARTLEY, S., MENON, S., KASTELEIN, R., BAZAN, F. & O'GARRA, A. (1997) IGIF does not drive

Th1 development but synergizes with IL-12 for interferon-gamma production and activates IRAK and NFkappaB. *Immunity*, 7, 571-81.

- ROSENZWEIG, S. & HOLLAND, S. (2005) Defects in the interferon-gamma and interleukin-12 pathways. *Immunol Rev*, 203, 38-47.
- ROTHE, J., LESSLAUER, W., LÖTSCHER, H., LANG, Y., KOEBEL, P., KÖNTGEN, F., ALTHAGE, A., ZINKERNAGEL, R., STEINMETZ, M. & BLUETHMANN, H. (1993) Mice lacking the tumour necrosis factor receptor 1 are resistant to TNF-mediated toxicity but highly susceptible to infection by Listeria monocytogenes. *Nature*, 364, 798-802.
- RUBTSOV, Y. & RUDENSKY, A. (2007) TGFbeta signalling in control of T-cell-mediated selfreactivity. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7, 443-53.
- RUCHATZ, H., LEUNG, B., WEI, X., MCINNES, I. & LIEW, F. (1998) Soluble IL-15 receptor alpha-chain administration prevents murine collagen-induced arthritis: a role for IL-15 in development of antigen-induced immunopathology. *J Immunol*, 160, 5654-60.
- RUDIN, W., EUGSTER, H., BORDMANN, G., BONATO, J., MÜLLER, M., YAMAGE, M. & RYFFEL, B. (1997) Resistance to cerebral malaria in tumor necrosis factor-alpha/betadeficient mice is associated with a reduction of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 upregulation and T helper type 1 response. *Am J Pathol*, 150, 257-66.
- RUDNER, L., LIN, J., PARK, I., CATES, J., DYER, D., FRANZ, D., FRENCH, M., DUNCAN, E., WHITE, H. & GORHAM, J. (2003) Necroinflammatory liver disease in BALB/c background, TGF-beta 1-deficient mice requires CD4+ T cells. J Immunol, 170, 4785-92.
- RYNCARZ, R. & ANASETTI, C. (1998) Expression of CD86 on human marrow CD34(+) cells identifies immunocompetent committed precursors of macrophages and dendritic cells. *Blood*, 91, 3892-900.
- SALLUSTO, F. & LANZAVECCHIA, A. (2000) Understanding dendritic cell and T-lymphocyte traffic through the analysis of chemokine receptor expression. *Immunol Rev*, 177, 134-40.
- SARENEVA, T., JULKUNEN, I. & MATIKAINEN, S. (2000) IFN-alpha and IL-12 induce IL-18 receptor gene expression in human NK and T cells. *J Immunol*, 165, 1933-8.
- SCHARTON, T. & SCOTT, P. (1993) Natural killer cells are a source of interferon gamma that drives differentiation of CD4+ T cell subsets and induces early resistance to Leishmania major in mice. J Exp Med, 178, 567-77.
- SCHARTON-KERSTEN, T., NAKAJIMA, H., YAP, G., SHER, A. & LEONARD, W. (1998) Infection of mice lacking the common cytokine receptor gamma-chain (gamma(c)) reveals an unexpected role for CD4+ T lymphocytes in early IFN-gamma-dependent resistance to Toxoplasma gondii. J Immunol, 160, 2565-9.
- SCHINDLER, H., LUTZ, M., RÖLLINGHOFF, M. & BOGDAN, C. (2001) The production of IFNgamma by IL-12/IL-18-activated macrophages requires STAT4 signaling and is inhibited by IL-4. J Immunol, 166, 3075-82.

- SCHLEICHER, U., HESSE, A. & BOGDAN, C. (2005) Minute numbers of contaminant CD8+ T cells or CD11b+CD11c+ NK cells are the source of IFN-gamma in IL-12/IL-18-stimulated mouse macrophage populations. *Blood*, 105, 1319-28.
- SCHRODER, K., HERTZOG, P., RAVASI, T. & HUME, D. (2004) Interferon-gamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. *J Leukoc Biol*, 75, 163-89.
- SEEBURG, P., SHINE, J., MARTIAL, J., BAXTER, J. & GOODMAN, H. (1977) Nucleotide sequence and amplification in bacteria of structural gene for rat growth hormone. *Nature*, 270, 486-94.
- SEKI, E., TSUTSUI, H., NAKANO, H., TSUJI, N., HOSHINO, K., ADACHI, O., ADACHI, K., FUTATSUGI, S., KUIDA, K., TAKEUCHI, O., OKAMURA, H., FUJIMOTO, J., AKIRA, S. & NAKANISHI, K. (2001) Lipopolysaccharide-induced IL-18 secretion from murine Kupffer cells independently of myeloid differentiation factor 88 that is critically involved in induction of production of IL-12 and IL-1beta. J Immunol, 166, 2651-7.
- SHACKELFORD, R., ADAMS, D. & JOHNSON, S. (1995) IFN-gamma and lipopolysaccharide induce DNA binding of transcription factor PU.1 in murine tissue macrophages. J Immunol, 154, 1374-82.
- SHAPIRO, L., PUREN, A., BARTON, H., NOVICK, D., PESKIND, R., SHENKAR, R., GU, Y., SU, M. & DINARELLO, C. (1998) Interleukin 18 stimulates HIV type 1 in monocytic cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 95, 12550-5.
- SHARF, R., MERARO, D., AZRIEL, A., THORNTON, A., OZATO, K., PETRICOIN, E., LARNER, A., SCHAPER, F., HAUSER, H. & LEVI, B. (1997) Phosphorylation events modulate the ability of interferon consensus sequence binding protein to interact with interferon regulatory factors and to bind DNA. J Biol Chem, 272, 9785-92.
- SHARMA, S., KULK, N., NOLD, M., GRÄF, R., KIM, S., REINHARDT, D., DINARELLO, C. & BUFLER, P. (2008) The IL-1 family member 7b translocates to the nucleus and downregulates proinflammatory cytokines. *J Immunol*, 180, 5477-82.
- SHI, F., TAKEDA, K., AKIRA, S., SARVETNICK, N. & LJUNGGREN, H. (2000) IL-18 directs autoreactive T cells and promotes autodestruction in the central nervous system via induction of IFN-gamma by NK cells. *J Immunol*, 165, 3099-104.
- SHI, Y. & MASSAGUÉ, J. (2003) Mechanisms of TGF-beta signaling from cell membrane to the nucleus. Cell, 113, 685-700.
- SHIMODA, K., TSUTSUI, H., AOKI, K., KATO, K., MATSUDA, T., NUMATA, A., TAKASE, K., YAMAMOTO, T., NUKINA, H., HOSHINO, T., ASANO, Y., GONDO, H., OKAMURA, T., OKAMURA, S., NAKAYAMA, K., NAKANISHI, K., NIHO, Y. & HARADA, M. (2002) Partial impairment of interleukin-12 (IL-12) and IL-18 signaling in Tyk2-deficient mice. *Blood*, 99, 2094-9.
- SHINKAI, K., MOHRS, M. & LOCKSLEY, R. (2002) Helper T cells regulate type-2 innate immunity in vivo. *Nature*, 420, 825-9.

- SIEGMUND, B. (2002) Interleukin-1beta converting enzyme (caspase-1) in intestinal inflammation. Biochem Pharmacol, 64, 1-8.
- SIEGMUND, B., FANTUZZI, G., RIEDER, F., GAMBONI-ROBERTSON, F., LEHR, H., HARTMANN, G., DINARELLO, C., ENDRES, S. & EIGLER, A. (2001) Neutralization of interleukin-18 reduces severity in murine colitis and intestinal IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha production. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 281, R1264-73.
- SIMS, J. (2002) IL-1 and IL-18 receptors, and their extended family. Curr Opin Immunol, 14, 117-22.
- SINGH, R., KASHIWAMURA, S., RAO, P., OKAMURA, H., MUKHERJEE, A. & CHAUHAN, V. (2002) The role of IL-18 in blood-stage immunity against murine malaria Plasmodium yoelii 265 and Plasmodium berghei ANKA. J Immunol, 168, 4674-81.
- SIVAKUMAR, P., WESTRICH, G., KANALY, S., GARKA, K., BORN, T., DERRY, J. & VINEY, J. (2002) Interleukin 18 is a primary mediator of the inflammation associated with dextran sulphate sodium induced colitis: blocking interleukin 18 attenuates intestinal damage. *Gut*, 50, 812-20.
- SKURKOVICH, B. & SKURKOVICH, S. (2003) Anti-interferon-gamma antibodies in the treatment of autoimmune diseases. Curr Opin Mol Ther, 5, 52-7.
- SLATER, T., SAWYER, B. & STRAEULI, U. (1963) STUDIES ON SUCCINATE-TETRAZOLIUM REDUCTASE SYSTEMS. III. POINTS OF COUPLING OF FOUR DIFFERENT TETRAZOLIUM SALTS. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 77, 383-93.
- SMELTZ, R., CHEN, J., EHRHARDT, R. & SHEVACH, E. (2002) Role of IFN-gamma in Th1 differentiation: IFN-gamma regulates IL-18R alpha expression by preventing the negative effects of IL-4 and by inducing/maintaining IL-12 receptor beta 2 expression. J Immunol, 168, 6165-72.
- SMELTZ, R., CHEN, J., HU-LI, J. & SHEVACH, E. (2001) Regulation of interleukin (IL)-18 receptor alpha chain expression on CD4(+) T cells during T helper (Th)1/Th2 differentiation. Critical downregulatory role of IL-4. J Exp Med, 194, 143-53.
- SMITH, P., KROHN, R., HERMANSON, G., MALLIA, A., GARTNER, F., PROVENZANO, M., FUJIMOTO, E., GOEKE, N., OLSON, B. & KLENK, D. (1985) Measurement of protein using bicinchoninic acid. Anal Biochem, 150, 76-85.
- SMITH, R. & BAGLIONI, C. (1987) The active form of tumor necrosis factor is a trimer. J Biol Chem, 262, 6951-4.
- ST LOUIS, D., WOODCOCK, J., FRANZOSO, G., BLAIR, P., CARLSON, L., MURILLO, M., WELLS, M., WILLIAMS, A., SMOOT, D., KAUSHAL, S., GRIMES, J., HARLAN, D., CHUTE, J., JUNE, C., SIEBENLIST, U., LEE, K. & FRANSOZO, G. (1999) Evidence for distinct intracellular signaling pathways in CD34+ progenitor to dendritic cell differentiation from a human cell line model. J Immunol, 162, 3237-48.
- STACK, J., BEAUMONT, K., LARSEN, P., STRALEY, K., HENKEL, G., RANDLE, J. & HOFFMAN, H. (2005) IL-converting enzyme/caspase-1 inhibitor VX-765 blocks the

hypersensitive response to an inflammatory stimulus in monocytes from familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome patients. *J Immunol*, 175, 2630-4.

- STEINMAN, R. (2007) Dendritic cells: understanding immunogenicity. Eur J Immunol, 37 Suppl 1, S53-60.
- STEINMAN, R., HAWIGER, D. & NUSSENZWEIG, M. (2003) Tolerogenic dendritic cells. Annu Rev Immunol, 21, 685-711.
- STOBER, D., SCHIRMBECK, R. & REIMANN, J. (2001) IL-12/IL-18-dependent IFN-gamma release by murine dendritic cells. *J Immunol*, 167, 957-65.
- STRENGELL, M., MATIKAINEN, S., SIRÉN, J., LEHTONEN, A., FOSTER, D., JULKUNEN, I. & SARENEVA, T. (2003) IL-21 in synergy with IL-15 or IL-18 enhances IFN-gamma production in human NK and T cells. *J Immunol*, 170, 5464-9.
- STRENGELL, M., SARENEVA, T., FOSTER, D., JULKUNEN, I. & MATIKAINEN, S. (2002) IL-21 up-regulates the expression of genes associated with innate immunity and Th1 response. J Immunol, 169, 3600-5.
- STROBL, H., BELLO-FERNANDEZ, C., RIEDL, E., PICKL, W., MAJDIC, O., LYMAN, S. & KNAPP, W. (1997) flt3 ligand in cooperation with transforming growth factor-beta1 potentiates in vitro development of Langerhans-type dendritic cells and allows single-cell dendritic cell cluster formation under serum-free conditions. *Blood*, 90, 1425-34.
- STROBL, H. & KNAPP, W. (1999) TGF-beta1 regulation of dendritic cells. *Microbes Infect*, 1, 1283-90.
- STRUNK, D., EGGER, C., LEITNER, G., HANAU, D. & STINGL, G. (1997) A skin homing molecule defines the langerhans cell progenitor in human peripheral blood. *J Exp Med*, 185, 1131-6.
- SUDARSHAN, C., GALON, J., ZHOU, Y. & O'SHEA, J. (1999) TGF-beta does not inhibit IL-12and IL-2-induced activation of Janus kinases and STATs. J Immunol, 162, 2974-81.
- SUGAWARA, I., YAMADA, H., KANEKO, H., MIZUNO, S., TAKEDA, K. & AKIRA, S. (1999) Role of interleukin-18 (IL-18) in mycobacterial infection in IL-18-gene-disrupted mice. *Infect Immun*, 67, 2585-9.
- SUGAWARA, S., UEHARA, A., NOCHI, T., YAMAGUCHI, T., UEDA, H., SUGIYAMA, A., HANZAWA, K., KUMAGAI, K., OKAMURA, H. & TAKADA, H. (2001) Neutrophil proteinase 3-mediated induction of bioactive IL-18 secretion by human oral epithelial cells. J Immunol, 167, 6568-75.
- SUN, H. (2006) The interaction between pathogens and the host coagulation system. *Physiology* (Bethesda), 21, 281-8.
- SUZUE, K., ASAI, T., TAKEUCHI, T. & KOYASU, S. (2003) In vivo role of IFN-gamma produced by antigen-presenting cells in early host defense against intracellular pathogens. *Eur J Immunol*, 33, 2666-75.

- SZABO, S., KIM, S., COSTA, G., ZHANG, X., FATHMAN, C. & GLIMCHER, L. (2000) A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell*, 100, 655-69.
- SZABO, S., SULLIVAN, B., STEMMANN, C., SATOSKAR, A., SLECKMAN, B. & GLIMCHER, L. (2002) Distinct effects of T-bet in TH1 lineage commitment and IFN-gamma production in CD4 and CD8 T cells. *Science*, 295, 338-42.
- SZABOLCS, P., AVIGAN, D., GEZELTER, S., CIOCON, D., MOORE, M., STEINMAN, R. & YOUNG, J. (1996) Dendritic cells and macrophages can mature independently from a human bone marrow-derived, post-colony-forming unit intermediate. *Blood*, 87, 4520-30.
- TAKEDA, K., TSUTSUI, H., YOSHIMOTO, T., ADACHI, O., YOSHIDA, N., KISHIMOTO, T., OKAMURA, H., NAKANISHI, K. & AKIRA, S. (1998) Defective NK cell activity and Th1 response in IL-18-deficient mice. *Immunity*, 8, 383-90.
- TAKEDA, M., MIZUIDE, M., OKA, M., WATABE, T., INOUE, H., SUZUKI, H., FUJITA, T., IMAMURA, T., MIYAZONO, K. & MIYAZAWA, K. (2004) Interaction with Smad4 is indispensable for suppression of BMP signaling by c-Ski. *Mol Biol Cell*, 15, 963-72.
- TANIGUCHI, M., NAGAOKA, K., USHIO, S., NUKADA, Y., OKURA, T., MORI, T., YAMAUCHI, H., OHTA, T., IKEGAMI, H. & KURIMOTO, M. (1998) Establishment of the cells useful for murine interleukin-18 bioassay by introducing murine interleukin-18 receptor cDNA into human myelomonocytic KG-1 cells. J Immunol Methods, 217, 97-102.
- TONE, M., THOMPSON, S., TONE, Y., FAIRCHILD, P. & WALDMANN, H. (1997) Regulation of IL-18 (IFN-gamma-inducing factor) gene expression. *J Immunol*, 159, 6156-63.
- TORIGOE, K., USHIO, S., OKURA, T., KOBAYASHI, S., TANIAI, M., KUNIKATA, T., MURAKAMI, T., SANOU, O., KOJIMA, H., FUJII, M., OHTA, T., IKEDA, M., IKEGAMI, H. & KURIMOTO, M. (1997) Purification and characterization of the human interleukin-18 receptor. J Biol Chem, 272, 25737-42.
- TRINCHIERI, G., PFLANZ, S. & KASTELEIN, R. (2003) The IL-12 family of heterodimeric cytokines: new players in the regulation of T cell responses. *Immunity*, 19, 641-4.
- ULLOA, L., DOODY, J. & MASSAGUÉ, J. (1999) Inhibition of transforming growth factorbeta/SMAD signalling by the interferon-gamma/STAT pathway. *Nature*, 397, 710-3.
- ULLRICH, A., SHINE, J., CHIRGWIN, J., PICTET, R., TISCHER, E., RUTTER, W. & GOODMAN, H. (1977) Rat insulin genes: construction of plasmids containing the coding sequences. *Science*, 196, 1313-9.
- ULLRICH, A., SHINE, J., CHIRGWIN, J., PICTET, R., TISCHER, E., RUTTER, W. & GOODMAN, H. (1992) Rat insulin genes: construction of plasmids containing the coding sequences. 1977. *Biotechnology*, 24, 243-9.
- USHIO, S., NAMBA, M., OKURA, T., HATTORI, K., NUKADA, Y., AKITA, K., TANABE, F., KONISHI, K., MICALLEF, M., FUJII, M., TORIGOE, K., TANIMOTO, T., FUKUDA, S., IKEDA, M., OKAMURA, H. & KURIMOTO, M. (1996) Cloning of the cDNA for human
IFN-gamma-inducing factor, expression in Escherichia coli, and studies on the biologic activities of the protein. *J Immunol*, 156, 4274-9.

- VAN DULLEMEN, H., VAN DEVENTER, S., HOMMES, D., BIJL, H., JANSEN, J., TYTGAT, G. & WOODY, J. (1995) Treatment of Crohn's disease with anti-tumor necrosis factor chimeric monoclonal antibody (cA2). *Gastroenterology*, 109, 129-35.
- VILLALOBOS, V., NAIK, S. & PIWNICA-WORMS, D. (2007) Current state of imaging proteinprotein interactions in vivo with genetically encoded reporters. *Annu Rev Biomed Eng*, 9, 321-49.
- VODOVOTZ, Y., CHESLER, L., CHONG, H., KIM, S., SIMPSON, J., DEGRAFF, W., COX, G., ROBERTS, A., WINK, D. & BARCELLOS-HOFF, M. (1999) Regulation of transforming growth factor beta1 by nitric oxide. *Cancer Res*, 59, 2142-9.
- VOGELSTEIN, B. & GILLESPIE, D. (1979) Preparative and analytical purification of DNA from agarose. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 76, 615-9.
- WAJANT, H., PFIZENMAIER, K. & SCHEURICH, P. (2003) Tumor necrosis factor signaling. Cell Death Differ, 10, 45-65.
- WAKEFIELD, L., WINOKUR, T., HOLLANDS, R., CHRISTOPHERSON, K., LEVINSON, A. & SPORN, M. (1990) Recombinant latent transforming growth factor beta 1 has a longer plasma half-life in rats than active transforming growth factor beta 1, and a different tissue distribution. J Clin Invest, 86, 1976-84.
- WANNAMAKER, W., DAVIES, R., NAMCHUK, M., POLLARD, J., FORD, P., KU, G., DECKER, C., CHARIFSON, P., WEBER, P., GERMANN, U., KUIDA, K. & RANDLE, J. (2007) (S)-1-((S)-2-{[1-(4-amino-3-chloro-phenyl)-methanoyl]-amino}-3,3-dimethyl-butanoyl)-pyrrolidine-2-carboxylic acid ((2R,3S)-2-ethoxy-5-oxo-tetrahydro-furan-3-yl)-amide (VX-765), an orally available selective interleukin (IL)-converting enzyme/caspase-1 inhibitor, exhibits potent anti-inflammatory activities by inhibiting the release of IL-1beta and IL-18. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 321, 509-16.
- WEAVER, C., HARRINGTON, L., MANGAN, P., GAVRIELI, M. & MURPHY, K. (2006) Th17: an effector CD4 T cell lineage with regulatory T cell ties. *Immunity*, 24, 677-88.
- WEI, X., LEUNG, B., ARTHUR, H., MCINNES, I. & LIEW, F. (2001) Reduced incidence and severity of collagen-induced arthritis in mice lacking IL-18. *J Immunol*, 166, 517-21.
- WEI, X., LEUNG, B., NIEDBALA, W., PIEDRAFITA, D., FENG, G., SWEET, M., DOBBIE, L., SMITH, A. & LIEW, F. (1999) Altered immune responses and susceptibility to Leishmania major and Staphylococcus aureus infection in IL-18-deficient mice. *J Immunol*, 163, 2821-8.
- WEI, X., NIEDBALA, W., XU, D., LUO, Z., POLLOCK, K. & BREWER, J. (2004) Host genetic background determines whether IL-18 deficiency results in increased susceptibility or resistance to murine Leishmania major infection. *Immunol Lett*, 94, 35-7.
- WEISZ, A., KIRCHHOFF, S. & LEVI, B. (1994) IFN consensus sequence binding protein (ICSBP) is a conditional repressor of IFN inducible promoters. *Int Immunol*, 6, 1125-31.

- WESCHE, H., HENZEL, W., SHILLINGLAW, W., LI, S. & CAO, Z. (1997) MyD88: an adapter that recruits IRAK to the IL-1 receptor complex. *Immunity*, 7, 837-47.
- WIECHELMAN, K., BRAUN, R. & FITZPATRICK, J. (1988) Investigation of the bicinchoninic acid protein assay: identification of the groups responsible for color formation. *Anal Biochem*, 175, 231-7.
- WINZEN, R., WALLACH, D., ENGELMANN, H., NOPHAR, Y., BRAKEBUSCH, C., KEMPER, O., RESCH, K. & HOLTMANN, H. (1992) Selective decrease in cell surface expression and mRNA level of the 55-kDa tumor necrosis factor receptor during differentiation of HL-60 cells into macrophage-like but not granulocyte-like cells. J Immunol, 148, 3454-60.
- WINZEN, R., WALLACH, D., KEMPER, O., RESCH, K. & HOLTMANN, H. (1993) Selective upregulation of the 75-kDa tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor and its mRNA by TNF and IL-1. J Immunol, 150, 4346-53.
- WOOD, I., WANG, B., JENKINS, J. & TRAYHURN, P. (2005) The pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-18 is expressed in human adipose tissue and strongly upregulated by TNFalpha in human adipocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 337, 422-9.
- WOTTON, D. & MASSAGUÉ, J. (2001) Smad transcriptional corepressors in TGF beta family signaling. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol, 254, 145-64.
- WRANA, J., ATTISANO, L., WIESER, R., VENTURA, F. & MASSAGUÉ, J. (1994) Mechanism of activation of the TGF-beta receptor. *Nature*, 370, 341-7.
- WU, C., SAKORAFAS, P., MILLER, R., MCCARTHY, D., SCESNEY, S., DIXON, R. & GHAYUR, T. (2003) IL-18 receptor beta-induced changes in the presentation of IL-18 binding sites affect ligand binding and signal transduction. *J Immunol*, 170, 5571-7.
- WYMAN, T., DINARELLO, C., BANERJEE, A., GAMBONI-ROBERTSON, F., HIESTER, A., ENGLAND, K., KELHER, M. & SILLIMAN, C. (2002) Physiological levels of interleukin-18 stimulate multiple neutrophil functions through p38 MAP kinase activation. J Leukoc Biol, 72, 401-9.
- XIA, C., PENG, R., ANNAMALAI, M. & CLARE-SALZLER, M. (2007) Dendritic cells postmaturation are reprogrammed with heightened IFN-gamma and IL-10. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 352, 960-5.
- XIANG, Y. & MOSS, B. (1999) IL-18 binding and inhibition of interferon gamma induction by human poxvirus-encoded proteins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 11537-42.
- YAMADA, Y., KIRILLOVA, I., PESCHON, J. & FAUSTO, N. (1997) Initiation of liver growth by tumor necrosis factor: deficient liver regeneration in mice lacking type I tumor necrosis factor receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 1441-6.
- YAMAGUCHI, Y., TSUMURA, H., MIWA, M. & INABA, K. (1997) Contrasting effects of TGFbeta 1 and TNF-alpha on the development of dendritic cells from progenitors in mouse bone marrow. Stem Cells, 15, 144-53.

- YANG, J., MURPHY, T., OUYANG, W. & MURPHY, K. (1999) Induction of interferon-gamma production in Th1 CD4+ T cells: evidence for two distinct pathways for promoter activation. *Eur J Immunol*, 29, 548-55.
- YANG, J., ZHU, H., MURPHY, T., OUYANG, W. & MURPHY, K. (2001) IL-18-stimulated GADD45 beta required in cytokine-induced, but not TCR-induced, IFN-gamma production. *Nat Immunol*, 2, 157-64.
- YE, P., GARVEY, P., ZHANG, P., NELSON, S., BAGBY, G., SUMMER, W., SCHWARZENBERGER, P., SHELLITO, J. & KOLLS, J. (2001) Interleukin-17 and lung host defense against Klebsiella pneumoniae infection. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 25, 335-40.
- YEAMAN, G., COLLINS, J., CURRIE, J., GUYRE, P., WIRA, C. & FANGER, M. (1998) IFNgamma is produced by polymorphonuclear neutrophils in human uterine endometrium and by cultured peripheral blood polymorphonuclear neutrophils. *J Immunol*, 160, 5145-53.
- YINGLING, J., BLANCHARD, K. & SAWYER, J. (2004) Development of TGF-beta signalling inhibitors for cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 3, 1011-22.
- YOO, J., KWON, H., KHIL, L., ZHANG, L., JUN, H. & YOON, J. (2005) IL-18 induces monocyte chemotactic protein-1 production in macrophages through the phosphatidylinositol 3kinase/Akt and MEK/ERK1/2 pathways. J Immunol, 175, 8280-6.
- YOSHIDA, A., TAKAHASHI, H., NISHIBORI, M., IWAGAKI, H., YOSHINO, T., MORICHIKA, T., YOKOYAMA, M., KONDO, E., AKAGI, T. & TANAKA, N. (2001) IL-18-induced expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 in human monocytes: involvement in IL-12 and IFN-gamma production in PBMC. *Cell Immunol*, 210, 106-15.
- YOSHIMOTO, T., OKAMURA, H., TAGAWA, Y., IWAKURA, Y. & NAKANISHI, K. (1997) Interleukin 18 together with interleukin 12 inhibits IgE production by induction of interferongamma production from activated B cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 3948-53.
- YOSHIMOTO, T., TAKEDA, K., TANAKA, T., OHKUSU, K., KASHIWAMURA, S., OKAMURA, H., AKIRA, S. & NAKANISHI, K. (1998) IL-12 up-regulates IL-18 receptor expression on T cells, Th1 cells, and B cells: synergism with IL-18 for IFN-gamma production. J Immunol, 161, 3400-7.
- YU, J., TRIPP, C. & RUSSELL, J. (2003) Regulation and phenotype of an innate Th1 cell: role of cytokines and the p38 kinase pathway. *J Immunol*, 171, 6112-8.
- YU, J., WEI, M., BECKNELL, B., TROTTA, R., LIU, S., BOYD, Z., JAUNG, M., BLASER, B., SUN, J., BENSON, D. J., MAO, H., YOKOHAMA, A., BHATT, D., SHEN, L., DAVULURI, R., WEINSTEIN, M., MARCUCCI, G. & CALIGIURI, M. (2006) Pro- and antiinflammatory cytokine signaling: reciprocal antagonism regulates interferon-gamma production by human natural killer cells. *Immunity*, 24, 575-90.
- YU, L., HÉBERT, M. & ZHANG, Y. (2002) TGF-beta receptor-activated p38 MAP kinase mediates Smad-independent TGF-beta responses. *EMBO J*, 21, 3749-59.

- ZACCONE, P., PHILLIPS, J., CONGET, I., COOKE, A. & NICOLETTI, F. (2005) IL-18 binding protein fusion construct delays the development of diabetes in adoptive transfer and cyclophosphamide-induced diabetes in NOD mouse. *Clin Immunol*, 115, 74-9.
- ZHANG, B., MA, X., ZHENG, G., LI, G., RAO, Q. & WU, K. (2003) Expression of IL-18 and its receptor in human leukemia cells. *Leuk Res*, 27, 813-22.
- ZHANG, S. & KAPLAN, M. (2000) The p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase is required for IL-12induced IFN-gamma expression. *J Immunol*, 165, 1374-80.
- ZHANG, Y., ZHANG, Y., OGATA, M., CHEN, P., HARADA, A., HASHIMOTO, S. & MATSUSHIMA, K. (1999) Transforming growth factor-beta1 polarizes murine hematopoietic progenitor cells to generate Langerhans cell-like dendritic cells through a monocyte/macrophage differentiation pathway. *Blood*, 93, 1208-20.
- ZHOU, L. & TEDDER, T. (1996) CD14+ blood monocytes can differentiate into functionally mature CD83+ dendritic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 93, 2588-92.

8 Appendices

8.1 Molecular Weight Standards

8.1.1 1kb DNA ladder (InvitrogenTM,UK)



1 Kb DNA Ladder 0.5 μg/lane 0.9% agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide

8.1.2 SeeBlue Plus2 pre-stained standard, (InvitrogenTM, UK)



8.2 Vector Maps and Multiple Cloning Sites

8.2.1 pCR[®]II Vector (Invitrogen[™], UK)



8.2.2 pcDNA4/TO/myc-HisA Vector (InvitrogenTM, UK)



*Note that there are two Pme I sites and two BstX I sites in the polylinker.

8.2.3 pcDNA[™]3.1Myc-His(-)A Vector (Invitrogen[™], UK)



pcDNA[™]3.1/myc-His A MCS

	_	T7	prom	oter/prin	ning si	te	_					Hind I	I		Kp	nl		BamH I
861	ATTA	AATA	CGA	CTCA	CTAT	AG GO	GAGA	CCCAI	A GC	rggc	FAGT	TAA	GCT Ala	TGG Trp	TAC Tyr	CGA Arg	GCT Ala	CGG Arg
						Bst	XI I	EcoR I			E	COR V			BstX	I	Not	
922	ATC Ile	CAC His	TAG ***	TCC Ser	AGT Ser	GTG Val	GTG Val	GAA Glu	TTC Phe	TGC Cys	AGA Arg	TAT Tyr	CCA Pro	GCA Ala	CAG Gln	TGG Trp	CGG Arg	CCG Pro
	Xho I		Xba I			Apa I	Stu	1				тус	epitop	e				
976	CTC Leu	GAG Glu	TCT Ser	AGA Arg	GGG GIY	CCC	TTC Phe	GAA Glu	CAA Gln	AAA Lys	CTC Leu	ATC Ile	TCA Ser	GAA Glu	GAG Glu	GAT Asp	CTG Leu	AAT Asn
			Agel			F	Polyhis	tidine ta	ag			P	me I				-	
1030	ATG Met	CAT His	ACC Thr	GGT Glu	CAT His	CAT His	CAC His	CAT His	CAC His	CAT His	TGA ***	GTT	TAAA	CCC (GCTG	ATCA	GC	
	BC	GH Rev	erse p	riming	site													
1000	-		-															

1083 CTCGACTGTG CCTTCTAG

8.3 Specificity Guide of polyclonal IgG to protein A and protein G

Species **Protein A binding Protein G binding** Human IgA variable IgD -IgE -IgG₁ ++++ ++++ IgG₂ ++++ ++++ IgG₃ _ ++++ IgG₄ ++++ ++++ IgM* variable _ Mouse IgG₁ + ++++ IgG_{2a} ++++ ++++ IgG_{2b} +++ ++++ IgG₃ ++ +++IgM* variable ++++ Rabbit +++ Rat IgG₁ + IgG_{2a} ++++ IgG_{2b} ++ IgG₃ + ++

* Purify using HiTrap IgM Purification HP columns. † Purify using HiTrap IgY Purification HP columns.

+ Relative binding strength

- weak or no binding

Specificity Guide

The relative binding strengths of polyclonal IgG to protein A and protein G are listed in the specificity guide as measured in a competitive ELISA test. The amount of IgG required to give a 50% inhibition of binding of rabbit IgG conjugated with alkaline phosphatase was determined (Taken and adapted from the GE Healthcare, UK website <u>http://www6.gelifesciences.com</u>).

8.4 Sequencing Results

Query	8	CCTCTAGATGCATGCTCGAGTGCGCCAGTGTGATGGATATCTGCAGAATTCGGCTT 6	4
pCR®II	393	$\begin{array}{c} \texttt{CCTCTAGATGCATGCTCGAGCGGCCGCCAGTGTGATGGATATCTGCAGAATTCGGCTT} & \texttt{3}\\ \hline \\ \hline$	35
Query	65	ATCTAGATCTGATCTTCAC 82	
Primer	<u>P1</u>	ATCTAGATCTGATCCAC	
		Bg/II ECOKI KOZAK	
Query	83	AACCATGAATTGTAGAGAATTACCCTTGACCCTTTGGGTGCTTATATCTGTAAGCACTGC	142
Sbjct	21	AACCATGAATTGTAGAGAATTAC	80
Query	143	AGAATCTTGTACTTCACGTCCCCACATTACTGTGGTTGAAGGGGAACCTTTCTATCTGAA	202
Sbjct	81	AGAATCTTGTACTTCACGTCCCCACATTACTGTGGTTGAAGGGGAACCTTTCTATCTGAA	140
Query	203	ACATTECTCETETCACTTECACATEAGATTEGAAACAACCACCAAAAGCTEETACAAAAG	262
Sbjct	141	ACATTGCTCGTGTTCACTTGCACATGAGATTGAAACAACCACCAAAAGCTGGTACAAAAG	200
Query	263	CAGTGGATCACAGGAACATGTGGAGCTGAACCCAAGGAGTTCCTCGAGAATTGCTTTGCA	322
Sbjct	201	CAGTGGATCACAGGAACATGTGGAGCTGAACCCAAGGAGTTCCTCGAGAATTGCTTTGCA	260
Query	323	TGATTGTGTTTTGGAGTTTTGGCCAGTTGAGTTGAATGACACAGGATCTTACTTTTTCCA	382
Sbjct	261	TGATTGTGTTTTGGAGTTTTGGCCAGTTGAGTTGAATGACACAGGATCTTACTTTTTCCA	320
Query	383	AATGAAAAATTATACTCAGAAATGGAAATTAAATGTCATCAGAAGAAATAAACACAGGTG	442
Sbjct	321	AATGAAAAATTATACTCAGAAATGGAAATTAAATGTCATCAGAAGAAATAAACACAGCTG	380
Query	443	TTTCACTGAAAGACAAGTAACTAGTAAAAATTGTGGAAGTTAAAAAAATTTTTTCAGATAAC	502
Sbjct	381	TTTCACTGAAAGACAAGTAACTAGTAAAATTGTGGAAGTTAAAAAATTTTTTCAGATAAC	440
Query	503	CTGTGAAAACAGTTACTATCAAACACTGGTCAACAGCACATCATTGTATAAGAACTGTAA	562
Sbjct	441	CTGTGAAAACAGTTACTATCAAACACTGGTCAACAGCACATCATTGTATAAGAACTGTAA	500
Query	563	AAAGCTACTGCGAGAACAATAAAAAACCCAACGATAAAGAAGAACGCCGAGTTTGAAGA	622
Sbjct	501	AAAGCTACTGGAGAACAATAAAAACCCAACGATAAAGAAGAACGCCGAGTTTGAAGA	560
Query	623	TCAGGGGTATTACTCCTGCGTGCATTTCCTTCATCATAATGGAAAACTATTTAATATCAC	682
Sbjct	561	TCAGGGGTATTACTCCTGCGTGCATTTCCTTCATCATAATGGAAAACTATTTAATATCAC	620
Query	683	CAAA-CCTTCA-TATA-CA-TAGTGGA-GATCGCAGTA-TATAGTTCTGGT-CT-CT-GG	733
Sbjct	621	CAAAACCTTCAATATAACAATAGTGGAAGATCGCAGTAATATAGTTCCGGTTCTTCTTGG	680
Query	734	ACCAA-GCT-ATC-ATGT-GCAGTGGA-T-AGGAAAACGTA-GGCTCA-CTGCTCTGC	783
Sbjct	681	ACCAAAGCTTAACCATGTTGCAGTGGAATTAGGAAAAAACGTAAGGCTCAACTGCTCTGC	740
Query	784	TT-GCTGA-TGA-GAGGATG 800	
Sbjct	741	TTTGCTGAATGAAGAGGATG 760	

Figure 8.1: Sequencing data of shIL-18Ra TA cloned into pCR®II vector.

Using the T7 sequencing primer, homology was confirmed with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R α mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003855). Figure also confirms the correct *Bgl* II, but not *EcoR* I, restriction enzyme sites within the forward primer for shIL-18R α -Fc. The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

Query	6	AGCTATGCATCA-GCTTGGTACCGAGCTCGGATCCAAAAGTAACGGCCGCCAGTGTGCTG	64
pCR®II	265	AGCTATGCATCAAGCTTGGTACCGAGCTCGGATCCACTAGTAACGGCCGCCAGTGTGCTG	324
Query	65	GAATTCGGCTT 75	
pCR®II	325	GAATTCGGCTT 335 EcoRI	
Query	76	TGATAGATCT 85	
Primer	<u>P2</u>	TGATAGATCT Bg/II	
Query	86	TCTTGTGAAGACGTGGCCTGGGATATCAGCCATGTCTGCTTTTCTCACCAAGATGAAGCT	145
Sbjct	1011	TCTTGTGAAGACGTGGCCTGGGATATCAGCCATGTCTGCTTTTCTCACCAAGATGAAGCT	952
Query	146	TTTGGTGTCTGTGCCTCCCGTGCTGGCCACAGTGCAATTATATAAAACATTTAGATTGCT	205
Sbjct	951	TTTGGTGTCTGTGCCTCCCGTGCTGGCCACAGTGCAATTATATAAAACATTTAGATTGCT	892
Query	206	TTCACCAATATTTTCAATTCTCAATACTTTTGAAGCATGCCATTTGCCTTCTGGAGTCAT	265
Sbjct	891	TTCACCAATATTTTCAATTCTCAATACTTTTGAAGCATGCCATTTGCCTTCTGGAGTCAT	832
Query	266	AATTCTCATTTCTTCTCTTCATGTATATTAGGATCCGATCCATTTTCTTCCCCGAACAT	325
Sbjct	831	AATTCTCATTTCTTTCTCTTCATGTATATTAGGATCCGATCCATTTTCTTCCCCGAACAT	772
Query	326	CCAATAAATTACATCCTCTTCATCAGCAAAGCAGAGCAG	385
Sbjct	771	CCAATAAATTACATCCTCTTCATTCAGCAAAGCAGAGCAGTTGAGCCTTACGTTTTTTCC	712
Query	386	TAATTCCACTGCAACATGGTTAAGCTTTGGTCCAAGAAGAACCGGAACTATATTACTGCG	445
Sbjct	711	TAATTCCACTGCAACATGGTTAAGCTTTGGTCCAAGAAGAACCGGAACTATATTACTGCG	652
Query	446	ATCTTCCACTATTGTTATATTGAAGGTTTTGGTGATATTAAATAGTTTTCCATTATGATG	505
Sbjct	651	ATCTTCCACTATTGTTATATTGAAGGTTTTGGTGATATTAAATAGTTTTCCATTATGATG	592
Query	506	AAGGAAATGCACGCAGGAGTAATACCCCTGATCTTCAAACTCGGCGTTCTTCTTTATCGT	565
Sbjct	591	AAGGAAATGCACGCAGGAGTAATACCCCTGATCTTCAAACTCGGCGTTCTTCTTTATCGT	532
Query	566	TGGGTTTTTATTGTTCTCCAGTAGTAGCTTTTTACAGTTCTTATACAATGATGTGCTGTT	625
Sbjct	531	TGGGTTTTTATTGTTCTCCAGTAGTAGCTTTTTACAGTTCTTATACAATGATGTGCTGTT	472
Query	626	GACCAGTGTTTGATAGTAACTGTTTTCACAGGTTATCTGAAAAAATTTTTTTAACTTCCAC	685
Sbjct	471	GACCAGTGTTTGATAGTAACTGTTTTCACAGGTTATCTGAAAAAATTTTTTAACTTCCAC	412
Query	686	AATTTTACTAGTTACTTGTCTTTCAGTGAAACAGCTGTGTTTATTTCTTCTGATGACATT	745
Sbjct	411	AATTTTACTAGTTACTTGTCTTTCAGTGAAACAGCTGTGTTTATTTCTTCTGATGACATT	352
Query	746	TAATTTCCATTTCTGAGTATAATTTTTCATTTGGAAAA-GTAAGATCCTGTGTCATTC 8	02
Sbjct	351	TAATTTCCATTTCTGAGTATAATTTTTCATTTGGAAAAAGTAAGATCCTGTGTCATTC 2	94

Figure 8.2: Sequencing data of shIL-18Ra TA cloned into pCR®II vector.

Using the SP6 sequencing primer, homology was confirmed with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R α mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003855). Figure also confirms the correct *Bgl* II restriction enzyme site within the reverse primer for shIL-18R α -Fc. The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

9 TCTAGATGCATGCTCGAGATCGCGCCAGTGTGATGGATATCTGCAGAATTCGGCTT Query 64 TCTAGATGCATGCTCGAGCGGCCGCCAGTGTGGATGGATATCTGCAGAATTCGGCTT pCR®II 391 336 EcoR V EcoR I Query 65 ----- ATTCCAT 73 TITTT Primer P1 GATGAGATCTGAATTCCAC Bgl II EcoR I Kozak 72 AACCATGCTCTGTTTGGGCTGGATATTTCTTTGGCTTGTTGCAGGAGAGCGAATTAAAGG Query 131 481 AACAATGCTCTGTTTGGGCTGGATATTTCTTTGGCTTGTTGCAGGAGAGCGAATTAAAGG Sbjct 540 Query 132 ATTTAATATTTCAGGTTGTTCCACAAAAAAACTCCTTTGGACATATTCTACAAGGAGTGA 191 ATTTAATATTTCAGGTTGTTCCACAAAAAAACTCCTTTGGACATATTCTACAAGGAGTGA Sbjct 541 600 192 AGAGGAATTTGTCTTATTTTGTGATTTACCAGAGCCACAGAAATCACATTTCTGCCACAG Query 251 Sbjct 601 AGAGGAATTTGTCTTATTTTGTGATTTACCAGAGCCACAGAAATCACATTTCTGCCACAG 660 252 AAATCGACTCTCACCAAAACAAGTCCCTGAGCACCTGCCCTTCATGGGTAGTAACGACCT 311 Query 661 AAATCGACTCTCACCAAAACAAGTCCCTGAGCACCTGCCCTTCATGGGTAGTAACGACCT 720 Sbict ATCTGATGTCCAATGGTACCAACCATCCGAATGGAGATCCATTAGAGGACATTAGGAA Ouerv 312 371 721 ATCTGATGTCCAATGGTACCAACAACCTTCGAATGGAGATCCATTAGAGGACATTAGGAA 780 Sbict 372 AAGCTATCCTCACATCATTCAGGACAAATGTACCCTTCACTTTTTGACCCCAGGGGTGAA 431 Ouery AAGCTATCCTCACATCATTCAGGACAAATGTACCCTTCACTTTTTGACCCCAGGGGTGAA 781 840 Sbjct Query 432 TAATTCTGGGTCATATATTTGTAGACCCAAGATGATTAAGAGCCCCCTATGATGTAGCCTG 491 Sbjct 841 TAATTCTGGGTCATATATTTGTAGACCCAAGATGATTAAGAGCCCCCTATGATGTAGCCTG 900 492 TTGTGTCAAGATGATTTTAGAAGTTAAGCCCCAGACAAATGCATCCTGTGAGTATTCCGC 551 Query 901 TTGTGTCAAGATGATTTTAGAAGTTAAGCCCCCAGACAAATGCATCCTGTGAGTATTCCGC 960 Sbjct **ATCACATAAGCAAGACCTACTTCTTGGGAGCACTGGCTCTATTTCTTGCCCCAGTCTCAG** Query 552 611 ATCACATAAGCAAGACCTACTTCTTGGGAGCACTGGCTCTATTTCTTGCCCCAGTCTCAG Sbjct 961 1020 612 CTGCCAAAGTGATGCACAAAGTCCAGCGGTAACCTGGTACA-GAATGGAAAACTCCTCTC 670 Query 1021 CTGCCAAAGTGATGCACAAAGTCCAGCGGTAACCTGGTACAAGAATGGAAAACTCCTCTC 1080 Sbjct Query 671 TGTGGAAAGGAGCAACCGAATCGTAGTG-ATGA-GTTTATGACTATCACCAGGGCACATA 728 Sbjct 1081 TGTGGAAAGGAGCAACCGAATCGTAGTGGATGAAGTTTATGACTATCACCAGGGCACATA 1140

Figure 8.3: Sequencing data of shIL-18Rβ TA cloned into pCR®II vector.

Using the T7 sequencing primer, homology was confirmed with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R β mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003853). Figure also confirms the loss of both *Bgl* II and *EcoR* I restriction enzyme sites within the forward primer for shIL-18R β -Fc. The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

Query	7	AGCTATGCATCA-GCTTGGTACCGAGCTCGGATCCACTAGTAACGGCCGCCAGTGTGCTG	65
pCR®II	265	AGCTATGCATCAAGCTTGGTACCGAGCTCGGATCCACTAGTAACGGCCGCCAGTGTGCTG HindIII	324
Query	66	GAATTCGGCTT 76	
pCR®II	325	GAATTCGGCTT 335 EcoRI	
Query	77	GCACAGATCT 86	
Primer	<u>P2</u>	<u>GCACAGATCT</u> Bg/II	
Query	87	TCTCTTTTCTTTCAGTTGGACGGACTGGGTTGTGTTTCCAATGGAGTTCTGGACAAAGCA	146
Sbjct	1552	TCTCTTTTCTTTCAGTTGGACG GACTGGGTTGTGTTTCCAATGGAGTTCTGGACAAAGCA	1493
Query	147	AACAAACTTCCTGCGAAGATCACGCTGAGTGACTTTTTCCAAGATGATATTACGCTCAAT	206
Sbjct	1492	AACAAACTTCCTGCGAAGATCACGCTGAGTGACTTTTTCCAAGATGATATTACGCTCAAT	1433
Query	207	GATTTCATCCTTTAAAGTGGATTTAATACTTTTCGCCTCAGGTACTGAGACTTCCCACTC	266
Sbjct	1432	GATTTCATCCTTTAAAGTGGATTTAATACTTTTCGCCTCAGGTACTGAGACTTCCCACTC	1373
Query	267	TAGGTCAGAATCTTTGATGTACCATTTTATGACAGGGTTAAAGACCCTTTCAAAGCCAAA	326
Sbjct	1372	TAGGTCAGAATCTTTGATGTACCATTTTATGACAGGGTTAAAGACCCTTTCAAAGCCAAA	1313
Query	327	TCGTGCTTTGCAGCTAATAGTTAAAGGCTTTCCAAGTTCTACTTCCAGTGTGTCCTCGAC	386
Sbjct	1312	TCGTGCTTTGCAGCTAATAGTTAAAGGCTTTCCAAGTTCTACTTCCAGTGTGTCCTCGAC	1253
Query	387	AGGATCCAGAATATCTGGTTTGAGTTTAGTGTCTCCCACAATGGTTCTCACTTGAACAAC	446
Sbjct	1252	AGGATCCAGAATATCTGGTTTGAGTTTAGTGTCTCCCACAATGGTTCTCACTTGAACAAC	1193
Query	447	AGCTCTGACTGTCCACGAACTCACAGTATCCGACTGAGTGTAATCACATACAT	506
Sbjct	1192	AGCTCTGACTGTCCACGAACTCACAGTATCCGACTGAGTGTAATCACATACAT	1133
Query	507	CTGGTGATAGTCATAAACTTCATCCACTACGATTCGGTTGCTCCTTTCCACAGAGAGGAG	566
Sbjct	1132	CTGGTGATAGTCATAAACTTCATCCACTACGATTCGGTTGCTCCTTTCCACAGAGAGGAG	1073
Query	567	TTT-CCATTCTTGTACCAGGT-ACCGCTGGACTTTGTGCATCACTTTGGCAGCTGAGACT	624
Sbjct	1072	TTTTCCATTCTTGTACCAGGTTACCGCTGGACTTTGTGCATCACTTTGGCAGCTGAGACT	1013

Figure 8.4: Sequencing data of shIL-18Rβ TA cloned into pCR®II vector.

Using the SP6 sequencing primer, homology was confirmed with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R β mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003853). Figure also confirms the correct *Bgl* II restriction enzyme site within the reverse primer for shIL-18R β -Fc. The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

Query	229	AACCATGAATTGTAGAGAATTACCCTTGACCCTTTGGGTGCTTATATCTGTAAGCACTGC	288
Sbjct	21	AACCATGAATTGTAGAGAATTACCCTTGACCCTTTGGGTGCTTATATCTGTAAGCACTGC	80
Query	289	AGAATCTTGTACTTCACGTCCCCACATTACTGTGGTTGAAGGGGAACCTTTCTATCTGAA	348
Sbjct	81	AGAATCTTGTACTTCACGTCCCCACATTACTGTGGTTGAAGGGGAACCTTTCTATCTGAA	140
Query	349	ACATTGCTCGTGTTCACTTGCACATGAGATTGAAACAACCACCAAAAGCTGGTACAAAAG	408
Sbjct	141	ACATTGCTCGTGTTCACTTGCACATGAGATTGAAACAACCACCACAAAAGCTGGTACAAAAG	200
Query	409	CAGTGGATCACAGGAACATGTGGAGCTGAACCCAAGGAGTTCCTCGAGAATTGCTTTGCA	468
Sbjct	201	CAGTGGATCACAGGAACATGTGGAGCTGAACCCAAGGAGTTCCTCGAGAATTGCTTTGCA	260
Query	469	TGATTGTGTTTTGGAGTTTTGGCCAGTTGAGTTGAATGACACAGGATCTTACTTTTTCCA	528
Sbjct	261	TGATTGTGTTTTGGAGTTTGGCCAGTTGAGTTGAATGACACAGGATCTTACTTTTTCCA	320
Query	529	AATGAAAAATTATACTCAGAAATGGAAATTAAATGTCATCAGAAGAAATAAACACAGCTG	588
Sbjct	321	AATGAAAAATTATACTCAGAAATGGAAATTAAATGTCATCAGAAGAAATAAACACAGCTG	380
Query	589	TTTCACTGAAAGACAAGTAACTAGTAAAATTGTGGAAGTTAAAAAATTTTTTCAGATA-C	647
Sbjct	381	TTTCACTGAAAGACAAGTAACTAGTAAAATTGTGGAAGTTAAAAAATTTTTTCAGATAAC	440
Query	648	CTGTGAAAACAGTTACTATCAAACACTGGTCA-CAGCACATCATTGTATA-GAACTGTAA	705
Sbjct	441	CTGTGAAAACAGTTACTATCAAACACTGGTCAACAGCACATCATTGTATAAGAACTGTAA	500
Query	706	AA-GCTACTACTGGAGAACAATAAAAAACCCA-CGATA-GA-GA-CGCCGAGTTTGA-GA	758
Sbjct	501	AAAGCTACTGGAGAACAATAAAAACCCAACGATAAAGAAGAACGCCGAGTTTGAAGA	560
Query	759	TCAGGG-TAT-ACTC-TGC-TGCATT-C-TTCATCATA-TG-AACTATT-A-TATCAC	806
Sbjct	561	TCAGGGGTATTACTCCTGCGTGCATTTCCTTCATCATAATGGAAAACTATTTAATATCAC	620
Query	807	CAA 809	
Sbjct	621	CAA 623	

Figure 8.5: Sequencing data from pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc plasmid confirming shIL-18Rα insertion.

Sequencing data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector using the CMV forward sequencing primer confirming homology with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R α mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003855). The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

							1.4		
- 18	10.00	20.20	100		10	11	100	12	13.54
~~	/ /	11	61			61		1.	ν
× 8.	ν	ν	~	8.1	81	61	6	~	V1.7
_	r .	~	-		-	***	~	-	and and

Query	228	AACCATGCTCTGTTTGGGCTGGATATTTCTTTGGCTTGTTGCAGGAGAGCGAATTAAAGG	287
Sbjct	481	AACAATGCTCTGTTTGGGCTGGATATTTCTTTGGCTTGTTGCAGGAGAGCGAATTAAAGG	540
Query	288	ATTTAATATTTCAGGTTGTTCCACAAAAAAACTCCTTTGGACATATTCTACAAGGAGTGA	347
Sbjct	541	ATTTAATATTTCAGGTTGTTCCACAAAAAAACTCCTTTGGACATATTCTACAAGGAGTGA	600
Query	348	AGAGGAATTTGTCTTATTTTGTGATTTACCAGAGCCACAGAAATCACATTTCTGCCACAG	407
Sbjct	601	AGAGGAATTTGTCTTATTTGTGATTTACCAGAGCCACAGAAATCACATTTCTGCCACAG	660
Query	408	AAATCGACTCTCACCAAAACAAGTCCCTGAGCACCTGCCCTTCATGGGTAGTAACGACCT	467
Sbjct	661	AAATCGACTCTCACCAAAACAAGTCCCTGAGCACCTGCCCTTCATGGGTAGTAACGACCT	720
Query	468	ATCTGATGTCCAATGGTACCAACAACCTTCGAATGGAGATCCATTAGAGGACATTAGGAA	527
Sbjct	721	ATCTGATGTCCAATGGTACCAACAACCTTCGAATGGAGATCCATTAGAGGACATTAGGAA	780
Query	528	AAGCTATCCTCACATCATTCACGACAAATGTACCCTTCACTTTTTGACCCCAGGG-TGAA	586
Sbjct	781	AAGCTATCCTCACATCATTCAGGACAAATGTACCCTTCACTTTTTGACCCCAGGGGTGAA	840
Query	587	TAATTCTGGGTCATATATTTGTAGACCCAAGATGAT-A-GAGCCC-TATGATGTAGCCTG	643
Sbjct	841	TAATTCTGGGTCATATATTTGTAGACCCAAGATGATTAAGAGCCCCTATGATGTAGCCTG	900
Query	644	T-GTGTCA-GATGATTT-AGAAGT-AAGCCC-AGACAA-TGCATCCTGTGAGTATTCCGC	697
Sbjct	901	TTGTGTCAAGATGATTTTAGAAGTTAAGCCCCAGACAAATGCATCCTGTGAGTATTCCGC	960
Query	698	ATCACATAAGCAAGACCTACTTCTTGGGAGCACTGG 733	
Sbjct	961	ATCACATAAGCAAGACCTACTTCTTGGGAGCACTGG 996	

Figure 8.6: Sequencing data from pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc plasmid confirming shIL-18Rβ insertion.

Sequencing data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector using the CMV forward sequencing primer identity with the soluble part of the human hIL-18R β mRNA sequence obtained from GenBank (NM003853). The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

Query	250	ACATGCCCACCGTGCCCAGCACCTGAACTCCTGGGGGGGACCGTCAGTCTTCCTCTCCCC	309
Sbjct	86	ACATGCCCACCGTGCCCAGCACCTGAACTCCTGGGGGGGCCGTCAGTCTTCCTCTCCCC	145
Query	310	CCAAAACCCAAGGACACCCTCATGATCTCCCGGACCCCTGAGGTCACATGCGTGGTGGTG	369
Sbjct	146	CCAAAACCCAAGGACACCCTCATGATCTCCCGGACCCCTGAGGTCACATGCGTGGTGGTG	205
Query	370	GACGTGAGCCACGAAGACCCTGAGGTCAAGTTCAACTGGTACGTGGACGGCGTGGAGGTG	429
Sbjet	206	GACGTGAGCCACGAAGACCCTGAGGTCAAGTTCAACTGGTACGTGGACGGCGTGGAGGTG	265
Shict	266		325
Ouerv	490	GTCCTCACCGTCCTGCACCAGGACTGGCTGAATGGCAAGGAGTACAAGTGCAAGGTCTCC	549
Sbjct	326	GTCCTCACCGTCCTGCACCAGGACTGGCTGAATGGCAAGGAGTACAAGTGCAAGGTCTCC	385
Query	550	AACAAAGCCCTCCCAGCCCCCATCGAGAAAACCATCTCCAAAGCCAAAGGGCAGCCCCGA	609
Sbjct	386	AACAAAGCCCTCCCAGCCCCCATCGAGAAAACCATCTCCAAAGCCAAAGGGCAGCCCCGA	445
Query	610	GAACCACAGGTGTACACCCTGCCCCCATCCCGGGAGGAGATGACCAAGAACCAGGTCAGC	669
Sbjct	446	GAACCACAGGTGTACACCCTGCCCCCATCCCGGGAGGAGATGACCAAGAACCAGGTCAGC	505
Query	670	CTGACCTGCCTGGTCAAAGGCTTCTATCCCAGCGACATCGCCGTGGAGTGGGGGAGAGCAA	729
Sbjct	506	CTGACCTGCCTGGTCAAAGGCTTCTATCCCAGCGACATCGCCGTGGAGT-GGGAGAGCAA	564
Query	730	TGGGC 734	
Sbjct	565	TGGGC 569	

Figure 8.7: Sequencing data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector.

The CMV forward primer was used for sequencing of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector to confirm the homology of the sequence with the human IgG1-Fc constant region sequence obtained from GenBank (E01700; subject). The gaps in the coding sequence are an artefact due to the fact that it is towards the end of the readable sequence.

- 4							1.4			
- /II-	20	12.05	0	12	1	11	10	15	12	0
/H	11	11	\sim	1	7	11	1	1		S
4.44	p. / 1	\sim	÷.	۰.		201		~	-	0

721	AAAATCAACG GGACTTTCCA	AAATGTCGTA	ACAACTCCGC	CCCATTGACG				
	CMV Forward priming site		TATA box					
771	CAAATGGGCG GTAGGCGTGT	ACGGTGGGAG	GTCTATATAA	GCAGAGCTCT				
	Tetracycline operator (TetO ₂)	Tetracycline op	erator (TetO ₂)					
921		TCCCTATCAC	TCATACACAT	COTTONCO				
021	CCCINICAGI GAIAGAGAIC	ICCCINICAG	IGAIAGAGAI	COICGACGAG				
871	CTCGTTTAGT GAACCGTCAG	ATCGCCTGGA	GACGCCATCC	ACGCTGTTTT				
921	GACCTCCATA GAAGACACCG	GGACCGATCC	AGCCTCCGGA	CTCTAGCGTT				
	Pmel Afill Hind III Asp718 Kpn I							
971	TAAACTTAAG CTTGGTACCG	AGCTCGGATC						
571		mocreo onice						
1713 bp	AGAATCTTGT ACTTCACGTC CCCACATTAC AGAATCTTGT ACTTCACGTC CCCACATTAC TGTTCACTTG CACTACAGGAT TGAAACAACC TGGAGCTGAA CCCAAGGAGT TCATCGAAA GTTGAATGAC ACAGGATCT ACTTTTCCA AGAAGAAATA AACACAGCTG TTTCACTGAA TTCAGATAAC CTGTGAAAAC AGTTACTATC AAAGCTACTA CTGGAGAACA ATAAAAACCC TACTCCTGCG TGCATTCCT TCATCATAT TAGTGGAAGA TCGCAGTAAT ATAGTTCCGG AGGAAAAAAG GTAAGGCTCA ACTGCTCTGC GAGAAAAAAG GTAAGGCTCA ACTGCTCTGC GAGAAAAAAG GTAAGGCTCA ACTGCTCTGC GAGAAAAAG GTAAGGCTCA ACTGCTCGG CAGCACCTCA ACAGGGAGGCA CAGACACAAA CCAGCCACG TCTTCACAGG AGATCCGAG CAGCACCTGA ACTCCTGGGG GGACCGTCG CTCCCGGACC CCTGAGGTCA CAGGCTGCA CCGCGTGGG CAGCGTCCA CCGCCGCGG CTCCCAACAA GCCTCCCA CCCCCATCGA CAGGCTTCTA TCCCAGCGAC ATCCGCGGG CAGCGCTCCC GTGCTGGAC CCGACCGGC CAGCCTCCC GTGCTGGAC CCGACCGCCC CCCCGGCACG CCTCCCCGGC CCCCATCGA CAGCCTCCC GTGCTGGAC CCGACCGCCC CCCCGGCACG CCTCCCCCC CCCCCCCCC CCCCGGCCCC CTGGCGCCC CCCCCCCCCC CCCCGGCCCC CTGGCGCCC ATCCCCGGAC CCCCCCCCCC CTGCCCCC CCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC	TGTGGTTGAA GGG ACCAAAAGCT GGT TTGCTTTGCA TGA AATGAAAAAT TAT AGACAAGTAA CTA AAACACTGGT CAA AACGATAAAG AAG GGAAAACTAT TTA TTCTTCTTGG ACC TTTGCTGAAT GAA GAAGAGAAAG AAA ATATTGGTGAA AAG CCCAAATCTT GTG TCTTCCTCTT CTC GGTGGACGTG AGC ACCAGGACGTG GCT GAAAACCATC TCC GAGATGACCA AGA AGTGGGAGAG CAA CTTCTTCCTC TAT GTGATGCATG AGG A	GAACCTT TCTATCT ACAAAAG CAGTGGA TTGTGTT TTGGAGT ACTCAGA AATGGAA GTAAAAT TGTGGAA CAGCACA TCATTGT AACGCCG AGTTGA AACGCCG AGTTGA AAGGCTT AACCATG GAGGATG TAATTTA TGAGAAT TATGACT GTGAGAA AAGCAGA ACAAAAC TCACACA CCCAAAA CCCAAGG CACGAAG ACCCTGA CGCGGAA GAGCACA GAATGCC AAGGGCA AACAGGT CAGCGTG TGGGCAG CCGGAGA AGCAAGC TCACCGT CTCTGCA CAACCAC	CIGA ACATTGCTCG GAA ACATTGCTCG ITCA CAGGAACATG ITTT GGCCAGTTGA IATT AAATGTCATC GGT AAAAAATTTT YATA AGAACTGTAA AGA TCAGGGGTAT ITTC AATATAACAA TTG CAGTGGAATT ITTG GATGTTCGGG ITCA GATGTTCGGG ITAT ATAATTGCAC ITAT ATAATTGCAC ITAC CACCGTGATATC IGCC CCACGTGATAC ITAC AACAGCACGT IGCC CCGAGAACAA IGCC CCGAGAACAA IGCA CACGCAGAAGA IGCA CACGCAGAAGA				
	Pst I EcoR V	BstX I Not I	Xho I Xba I	Apa I				
102	1 ATTCTGCAGA TATCCAGCAC	AGTGGCGGCC	GCTCGAGICT	AGAGGGCCCT				
	с-ту	c epitope		as als as				
107	1 TC GAA CAA AAA CTC ATC	C TCA GAA GA	AG GAT CTG	AAT ATG CAT				
	Glu Gln Lys Leu Ile	e Ser Glu As	sp Leu Asn 1	Met His Thr				
	Age Polyhistidine (6x)	His) region	Pme I					
111	1112 ACC GGT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC CAT TGA GT TTAAACCCGC							
	BGH Reverse priming site							
115	1 TGATCAGCCT CGACTGTGCC	TTCTAGTTGC						

Figure 8.8: Sequencing data confirming in frame insertion of shIL-18R α -Fc into pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc.

Sequence data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector confirming in frame expression of the shIL-18R α -Fc insert (**red**) with the Fc part of the IgG1 (green) already in the vector.

721	AAAATCAACG	GGACTTTCCA	AAATGTCGTA	ACAACTCCGC	CCCATTGACG			
	CMV Forward	priming site		TATA box				
771	CAAATGGGCG	GTAGGCGTGT	ACGGTGGGAG	GTCTATATAA	GCAGAGCTCT			
	Tetracycline ope	rator (TetO ₂)	Tetracycline o	perator (TetO ₂)				
821	CCCTATCAGT	GATAGAGATC	TCCCTATCAG	TGATAGAGAT	CGTCGACGAG			
871	CTCGTTTAGT	GAACCGTCAG	ATCGCCTGGA	GACGCCATCC	ACGCTGTTTT			
921	GACCTCCATA	GAAGACACCG	GGACCGATCC	AGCCTCCGGA	CTCTAGCGTT			
971	TAAACTTAAG	СТ						
1805 bp	ATCTGCAG AATTCG GGAGAGCGAA TTAAAG GGAGTGAAGA GGAATT TCGACTCTCA CCAAAA TGGTACCAAC AACCTT ACAAATGTAC CCTTCA GATTAAGAGC CCCTAT TCCTGTGAGT ATTCCG GTCTCAGCTG CCAAAG GGAAAGGAGC AACCGA ACTCAGTCGG ATACTG CTAAACTCAA ACCAGA TATTAGCTGC AAAGCAG TTGGACGTAA ACCAGA TGGACGGAGG AGCAGT GGACAAAACTC ACACAT CCCCAAAACC CAAGGA CCCCGGGGAGG AGCAGT TGAATGGCAAA GGACAG AACCAGGTCA GCCTGA ATGGCCACA ACCGTG GCCTCGCACA ACCACT	GCTT ATTCCATAC GATT TAATATTTCA GATT TAATATTTCA CAAG TCCCTGAGCA CGAA TGGAGATCCA CTT TTGACCCCAG GATG TAGCCTGTG GATG TAGCGATGA TGAG TCCGTGGATA TGAG TTCGGTGCACA TATT CTGGATCCTG CGAT TTGGCTTTGA AAGT CTCAGTACCT GCCC ACCGTGCCCA ACAA CCCAGTCCCGT GCCC ACCGTGCCCA ACAA CAGCACGTC CCCC GAGAACACA CAAC TACAAGACCA GACA AGAGCAGGTG ACAC GCAGAAGAGC	CATGCTCTGT TT GGTGTGTCCA CA ATTTACCAGA GC CCTGCCCTCC AT TTAGAGGGACA TT GGGTGAATAA TT TGTCAAGATG AT GACCTACTTC TT CAGCGGTAAC CT AGTTATGAC TA GTCAGGGCTG TT TCGAGGGCACA AC AAGGGCAAAA GT CTCAGCGTGA TC CCCAGCGTGA CT CCCAGCGCC TG GTACTGGAC GG CCTGTGGTCA GC CCAACAAAGC CC GGTGTGGTCA CC GGCTCCCGT GC GCACCAGGG AA CTCTTCCTGT CC	GGGCTGGA TATTC: AAAAAACT CCTTTGC CACAGAAAA CCTTGC CACAGAAAAG CTATCCT CGGGTAGTA ACGACCT AGGAAAAG CTATCCT CTGGAGTCA TATATTT TTTAGAAG TTAAGCC GGGACACA TGGCTCT GGCAGCACA GACACTC CCCTGTCA TAAAATC ATTAAAATC AACTTC CCCTGCCA AACATTC CCCTGCCA AACTTC AAACACAA GACCCC CCCGGGGGA ACCCCC CCCCCCA CCCCCCC CCCCCCA CCCCCCC CCCCCCCA CCCCCCC CCCCCCCA CCCCCCCC	TTG GCTTGTTGCA SACA TATTCTACAA TTCT GCCACAGAAA TCT GCCACAGAAA TCC GATGTCCAA TCCC AGACAATGCA TCCA GACCAAGAT TCCCA GACAAATGCA TCCCA GACAAATGCA TCTTGCCCCA AAAC TCCTCTCTGT TGTGGGGGAGACA GGA AGCCTTTAAC GGA AGCCTTTAAC GGA AGCCTTTAAC GGA AGCCTTTGT AGCC CAAATCTTGT AGCC CAAATCTTGT AGCC CAAATCTTGT AGCC CAAGACAAAG GCAC CAGGACTGGC SAGA AAACCATCTC AGCA GATGACAAAG GCAC CAGGACTGGC SAGA AAACCATCTC AGCA GATGCACAGA GCA GGGGAGAGCA TCCT TCTTCCTCTA CGGT GATGCATGAG GGA			
100	Psti	EcoRV	BstX Not	Xhol Xbal	Apal			
102	I ATTCTGCAGA	TATCCAGCAC	AGTGGCGGCC	GCTCGAGTCT	AGAGGGGCCCT			
		c-my	c epitope					
107	1 TC GAA CAA Glu Gln	AAA CTC ATC Lys Leu Ile	C TCA GAA G e Ser Glu A	AG GAT CTG A sp Leu Asn A	AAT ATG CAT Met His Thr			
	Agel	Polyhistidine (6xl	His) region	Pme I				
111	1112 ACC GGT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC CAT TGA GT TTAAACCCGC Glu His His His His His His His ***							
	BGH Reverse priming site							

1151 TGATCAGCCT CGACTGTGCC TTCTAGTTGC

Figure 8.9: Sequencing data confirming in frame insertion of shIL-18R β -Fc into pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc.

Sequence data from the multiple cloning site (MCS) of the pcDNA4/TO-IgG1Fc vector confirming in frame expression of the shIL-18R β -Fc insert (blue) with the Fc part of the IgG1 (green) already in the vector. Base-mutations are shown in pink.

(GITC)-containing buffer which immediately inactivates RNases to ensure isolation of intact RNA), with 14.3M β -Mercaptoethanol (β -ME) added to it ensure efficient lysis. Cell lysates were homogenised through a QIAshredder spin column by cenrifugation for 2 min at maximum speed. Homogenisation shears the high molecular weight genomic DNA and other cellular components to reduce the viscosity of the cell lysates produced by disruption. One volume of ethanol was then added to the homogenised lysates to create conditions that provide selective binding of RNA to RNeasy mini columns. The samples were then applied to the RNeasy mini columns for total RNA to bind to the RNeasy silica-gel-based membranes by centrifugation.

After washing with 320 μ l of RW1 buffer, to eliminate DNA contamination, oncolumn DNase digestion with an RNase-free Deoxyribonuclease (DNase) I Amplification Grade (Invitrogen, UK) was performed. DNaseI is purified from bovine pancreas and digests single- and double-stranded DNA to oligodeoxyribonucleotides containing a 5'-phosphate. 10 μ l of DNase I stock solution was mixed with 70 μ l of buffer RDD and applied directly onto the RNeasy silica-gel membrane for 15min at room temperature. After a series of washes with buffers RW1 and RPE, the contaminants were efficiently washed away and the purified RNA was eluted in 40 μ l of RNase-free water by spinning at 8000 x g for 1 min. With this procedure, up to 100 μ g of all RNA molecules longer than 200 nucleotides were isolated. The purity of RNA was estimated and the concentration of RNA was measured using a scpectrophotometer and the A₂₆₀/A₂₈₀ ratio as described in section 2.4.2.

2.4.2 RNA and DNA Concentration Measurement

To measure the RNA and DNA concentration and estimate the purity of the samples the A_{260}/A_{280} nm wavelength ratio was measured using a DU 800 Spectrophotometer 2.0. The samples were diluted at 1:50 and 1:100 in water for RNA and DNA respectively. Nucleic acids absorb at A_{260} nm, whereas both nucleic acids and aromatic amino acids (tyrosine, tryptophan and phenylalanine) absorb at A_{280} nm, which indicated the presence of protein contamination. Thus the A_{260}/A_{280} ratio was used to estimate the purity of the RNA and DNA samples; a ratio A_{260}/A_{280} of 1.7 to 1.9 was desired when purifying nucleic acids. A ratio less than 1.7 indicated contamination by protein or organic chemicals. The concentrations of RNA and DNA were then calculated based on the following formulas:

- RNA concentration in $\mu g/ml = OD_{260} \times 40 \mu g/ml \times Dil$. Factor
- DNA concentration in $\mu g/ml = OD_{260} \times 50 \mu g/ml \times Dil$. Factor

2.4.3 Reverse Transcribed Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR)

Reverse transcribed polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) was performed using a commercially available Superscript[™] II Reverse Transcriptase (RT) kit (Invitrogen, UK). Superscript[™] II RT is purified from *E. coli* engineered to contain the modified pol gene of Moloney Murine Leukemia Virus (M-MLV) RT with reduced RNase H activity, higher yields of cDNA and increased thermal stability and specificity (Kotewicz et al., 1985, Gerard et al., 1986). Reverse transcription of RNA into cDNA was performed in two steps using lng - 5µg of total RNA, isolated as described in section 2.4.1. In the first denaturation step, 1µl of 100ng/µl random primers (Invitrogen, UK) were mixed with 11µl (5µg) of total RNA equalised in water, denatured at 70°C for 10min and then quickly chilled on ice. For the second amplification step, the denatured 12µl solution was mixed with the following reagents supplied with the kit: 4µl of First-Strand buffer (250mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.3: 375mM KCl; 15mM MgCl₂), 2µl of 0.1 M DTT, 1µl of Superscript[™] II RT (200 U/ul) and 1ul of dNTP mix (10mM of each dATP, dCTP, dGTP, dTTP) (Promega, UK). This mix was incubated at 25°C for 10 min, 42°C for 50 min, 70°C for 15 min (to inactivate the reaction) and finally 4°C for ever. This protocol allowed annealing of the random primers and conversion of the total RNA (via reverse transcriptase) into cDNA.

Following reverse transcription, $2\mu l$ of 50mM MgCl₂, $2\mu l$ of dNTP (10mM each) and 10 μl of 10x concentrated PCR buffer (200mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.3; 500mM KCl)

Chapter 3 - Regulation of IL-18 signalling by $TNF\alpha$



Figure 3.9: Blocking p38MAPK phosphorylation using a specific inhibitor (SB203580) completely abolished IFN_γ production.

KG-1 cells were incubated with increasing concentrations of the inhibitor for 30 minutes. After that the cells were treated with 20ng/ml TNF α (a) or without TNF α (b) for 24h. The next day, the cells were further stimulated with 100ng/ml IL-18 for 72h. IFN γ secreted in culture media was quantified by ELISA. DMSO was used as a control in a dilution equivalent to the higher amount of DMSO that the inhibitors were diluted in. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. *** P < 0.001 by Tukey-Kramer post-test compared to cells without inhibitor treatment.

a

b



Figure 3.10: Blocking ERK1/2 phosphorylation using a specific inhibitor (PD98059) did not have any significant effect on IFNy production.

KG-1 cells were incubated with increasing concentrations of the inhibitor for 30 minutes. After that the cells were treated with 20ng/ml TNF α (a) or without TNF α (b) for 24h. The next day, the cells were further stimulated with 100ng/ml IL-18 for 72h. IFN γ secreted in culture media was quantified by ELISA. Data shown are expressed as mean ±SD of triplicates of a representative experiment. Non-significance obtained by Tukey-Kramer post-test compared to cells without inhibitor treatment.



Chapter 5 - Soluble human IL-18 Receptor



Figure 5.6: Identification of the pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Rα-IgG1Fc and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18Rβ-IgG1Fc DNA plasmids containing the right insert.

Restriction digest of pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R α -IgG1Fc plasmid DNA using the restriction enzymes *Hind* III, *Xho* I, *Hind* III & *Bam*H I and *Hind* III and *Eco*R I (**a**), and pcDNA4/TO-shIL-18R β -IgG1Fc using *Eco*R I, *Bam*H I, *Bgl* II and *Bam*H I and *Eco*RI (**b**). Refer to Table 5.2 for the expected sizes of the fragments. Arrow indicates the clones that contained the correct insert and were used for sequencing.

5.3.2.3 Confirmation of Sequence Identity

To confirm the correct identity of shIL-18R α and shIL-18R β fragments inserted into pcDNA4/TO-IgG₁Fc and their homology to the known corresponding human sequences, sequencing analysis was performed. Forward CMV primers sitting upstream of the MCS in the backbone of the vector and reverse BGH primers complementary to a site downstream of the Fc fragment were used. Analysis of the sequencing results confirmed the identity of shIL-18R α (Fig. 8.5, Appendix), shIL-18R β (Fig. 8.6, Appendix) and hIgG₁-Fc (Fig. 8.7, Appendix). The dashes in the sequencing results indicate missing bases due to the lower quality sequence at the beginning and the end of the sequencing run. The resulting final construct sequences are shown in Fig. 8.8 and 8.9 in the Appendix. The mutations discussed in section 5.2.1.3 were also confirmed by these sequencing results, as shown in Fig. 8.8 and 8.9 (Appendix).

5.3.3 Confirmation of In-frame Expression of shIL-18R with hIgG1-Fc by Transient Transfection of COS-7 cells

COS-7 cells were transiently transfected with either shIL-18R α -Fc alone, shIL-18R β -Fc alone, shIL-18R α -Fc together with shIL-18R β -Fc or a control vector (pSecTaq2B-IgG1Fc, provided by Wei XQ). Cos-7 cells with Genejuice[®] alone were also used as a negative control group. Cell culture media were collected after transfection and recombinant proteins isolated using a Protein G pull down assay.

Protein G is a cell wall component of Group G *Streptococci* and has the ability to bind most mammalian immunoglobulins (Ig). The amount of Ig captured is dependent on the concentration of Ig in the starting sample and the type and source of the Ig. Protein G binds to human IgG_1 with high affinity and is suitable to use for a small scale IgG purification for antibody labelling and IgG-tagged protein isolation. After purification using Protein G, an ELISA detecting human IgG-Fc or IL-18R was used to evaluate the level of expression and to confirm the in-frame expression of the plasmids with the Fc fragment (Fig. 5.7a). Significant levels of shIL-18R α -Fc and

- LAMBRIS, J., RICKLIN, D. & GEISBRECHT, B. (2008) Complement evasion by human pathogens. Nat Rev Microbiol, 6, 132-42.
- LAOUAR, Y., SUTTERWALA, F., GORELIK, L. & FLAVELL, R. (2005) Transforming growth factor-beta controls T helper type 1 cell development through regulation of natural killer cell interferon-gamma. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 600-7.
- LAUW, F., BRANGER, J., FLORQUIN, S., SPEELMAN, P., VAN DEVENTER, S., AKIRA, S. & VAN DER POLL, T. (2002) IL-18 improves the early antimicrobial host response to pneumococcal pneumonia. *J Immunol*, 168, 372-8.
- LEE, J., KIM, S., LEWIS, E., AZAM, T., REZNIKOV, L. & DINARELLO, C. (2004) Differences in signaling pathways by IL-1beta and IL-18. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101, 8815-20.
- LETTERIO, J. & ROBERTS, A. (1998) Regulation of immune responses by TGF-beta. Annu Rev Immunol, 16, 137-61.
- LEUNG, B., CULSHAW, S., GRACIE, J., HUNTER, D., CANETTI, C., CAMPBELL, C., CUNHA, F., LIEW, F. & MCINNES, I. (2001) A role for IL-18 in neutrophil activation. *J Immunol*, 167, 2879-86.
- LEUNG, B., MCINNES, I., ESFANDIARI, E., WEI, X. & LIEW, F. (2000) Combined effects of IL-12 and IL-18 on the induction of collagen-induced arthritis. *J Immunol*, 164, 6495-502.
- LI, J., MBOW, M., SUN, L., LI, L., YANG, G., GRISWOLD, D., SCHANTZ, A., SHEALY, D., GOLETZ, T., WAN, J. & PERITT, D. (2004a) Induction of dendritic cell maturation by IL-18. Cell Immunol, 227, 103-8.
- LI, J., MBOW, M. L., SUN, L., LI, L., YANG, G., GRISWOLD, D. E., SCHANTZ, A., SHEALY, D. J., GOLETZ, T. J., WAN, J. & PERITT, D. (2004b) Induction of dendritic cell maturation by IL-18. Cell Immunol, 227, 103-8.
- LI, M., SANJABI, S. & FLAVELL, R. (2006) Transforming growth factor-beta controls development, homeostasis, and tolerance of T cells by regulatory T cell-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *Immunity*, 25, 455-71.
- LIGHVANI, A., FRUCHT, D., JANKOVIC, D., YAMANE, H., ALIBERTI, J., HISSONG, B., NGUYEN, B., GADINA, M., SHER, A., PAUL, W. & O'SHEA, J. (2001) T-bet is rapidly induced by interferon-gamma in lymphoid and myeloid cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 98, 15137-42.
- LIN, J., MARTIN, S., XIA, L. & GORHAM, J. (2005) TGF-beta 1 uses distinct mechanisms to inhibit IFN-gamma expression in CD4+ T cells at priming and at recall: differential involvement of Stat4 and T-bet. *J Immunol*, 174, 5950-8.
- LINTON, S. (2005) Caspase inhibitors: a pharmaceutical industry perspective. Curr Top Med Chem, 5, 1697-717.
- LIPSKY, P., VAN DER HEIJDE, D., ST CLAIR, E., FURST, D., BREEDVELD, F., KALDEN, J., SMOLEN, J., WEISMAN, M., EMERY, P., FELDMANN, M., HARRIMAN, G. & MAINI,

R. (2000) Infliximab and methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Trial in Rheumatoid Arthritis with Concomitant Therapy Study Group. N Engl J Med, 343, 1594-602.

- LIU, X., SUN, Y., WEINBERG, R. & LODISH, H. (2001a) Ski/Sno and TGF-beta signaling. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev, 12, 1-8.
- LIU, Y., KANZLER, H., SOUMELIS, V. & GILLIET, M. (2001b) Dendritic cell lineage, plasticity and cross-regulation. *Nat Immunol*, 2, 585-9.
- LUDWICZEK, O., KASER, A., NOVICK, D., DINARELLO, C., RUBINSTEIN, M., VOGEL, W. & TILG, H. (2002) Plasma levels of interleukin-18 and interleukin-18 binding protein are elevated in patients with chronic liver disease. *J Clin Immunol*, 22, 331-7.
- LUFT, T., PANG, K., THOMAS, E., HERTZOG, P., HART, D., TRAPANI, J. & CEBON, J. (1998) Type I IFNs enhance the terminal differentiation of dendritic cells. *J Immunol*, 161, 1947-53.
- LUGO-VILLARINO, G., ITO, S., KLINMAN, D. & GLIMCHER, L. (2005) The adjuvant activity of CpG DNA requires T-bet expression in dendritic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 13248-53.
- LUGO-VILLARINO, G., MALDONADO-LOPEZ, R., POSSEMATO, R., PENARANDA, C. & GLIMCHER, L. (2003a) T-bet is required for optimal production of IFN-gamma and antigen-specific T cell activation by dendritic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100, 7749-54.
- LUGO-VILLARINO, G., MALDONADO-LOPEZ, R., POSSEMATO, R., PENARANDA, C. & GLIMCHER, L. H. (2003b) T-bet is required for optimal production of IFN-gamma and antigen-specific T cell activation by dendritic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100, 7749-54.
- LUKIC, M., MENSAH-BROWN, E., WEI, X., SHAHIN, A. & LIEW, F. (2003) Lack of the mediators of innate immunity attenuate the development of autoimmune diabetes in mice. J Autoimmun, 21, 239-46.
- MACKANESS, G. (1971) Resistance to intracellular infection. J Infect Dis, 123, 439-45.
- MARINOVA-MUTAFCHIEVA, L., GABAY, C., FUNA, K. & WILLIAMS, R. (2006) Remission of collagen-induced arthritis is associated with high levels of transforming growth factor-beta expression in the joint. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 146, 287-93.

MASSAGUÉ, J. (1990) The transforming growth factor-beta family. Annu Rev Cell Biol, 6, 597-641.

- MASSAGUÉ, J. (1998) TGF-beta signal transduction. Annu Rev Biochem, 67, 753-91.
- MASSAGUÉ, J. & WOTTON, D. (2000) Transcriptional control by the TGF-beta/Smad signaling system. *EMBO J*, 19, 1745-54.
- MATSUDA, J., GEORGE, T., HAGMAN, J. & GAPIN, L. (2007) Temporal dissection of T-bet functions. J Immunol, 178, 3457-65.